

NURSING STUDENT-NURSE TEACHER COOPERATION USING MOBILE TECHNOLOGY DURING THE CLINICAL PRACTICUM

Camilla Strandell-Laine

TURUN YLIOPISTON JULKAISUJA – ANNALES UNIVERSITATIS TURKUENSIS SARJA - SER. D OSA - TOM. 1412 | MEDICA - ODONTOLOGICA | TURKU 2019



NURSING STUDENT-NURSE TEACHER COOPERATION USING MOBILE TECHNOLOGY DURING THE CLINICAL PRACTICUM

Camilla Strandell-Laine

TURUN YLIOPISTON JULKAISUJA – ANNALES UNIVERSITATIS TURKUENSIS SARJA - SER. D OSA - TOM. 1412 | MEDICA - ODONTOLOGICA | TURKU 2019

University of Turku

Faculty of Medicine Department of Nursing Science Doctoral Programme in Nursing Science

Supervised by

Docent Mikko Saarikoski, RN, PhD Department of Nursing Science University of Turku Finland Professor Helena Leino-Kilpi, RN, PhD, FEANS Department of Nursing Science University of Turku and Turku University Hospital Finland

Reviewed by

Docent Merja Sankelo, RN, PhD Department of Nursing Science University of Turku Nursing Director of Education The Hospital District of South Ostrobothnia Finland

Professor Joan Gabrielle Lalor, RGN/ RCN, RM, RNT, PGDip CHSE, PGDIP Stats, MA (jo), MSc, BNS, PhD School of Nursing and Midwifery Trinity College Dublin Ireland

Opponent

Professor Hannele Turunen, RN, PhD Department of Nursing Science University of Eastern Finland and Kuopio University Hospital Finland

The originality of this thesis has been checked in accordance with the University of Turku quality assurance system using the Turnitin Originality Check service.

ISBN 978-951-29-7548-8 (PRINT) ISBN 978-951-29-7549-5 (PDF) ISSN 0355-9483 (Print) ISSN 2343-3213 (Online) Grano Oy - Turku, Finland 2019

To Tilda, Frida and Juice

ABSTRACT

Camilla Strandell-Laine **NURSING STUDENT–NURSE TEACHER COOPERATION USING MOBILE TECHNOLOGY DURING THE CLINICAL PRACTICUM** University of Turku, Faculty of Medicine, Nursing Science Annales Universitatis Turkuensis, Turku, 2019

The purpose of this three-phase study was to describe the use of mobile devices in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum, to develop a novel alternative called mobile cooperation intervention (MCI) for this cooperation and to evaluate its effectiveness on the students' clinical learning outcomes and acceptability from the perspective of nursing students. The ultimate goal is to improve the quality of nursing education and thus the outcomes of patient care.

In Phase I, an integrative review of use of the mobile devices in nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum was conducted. In Phase II, the CLES+T scale was further developed. Additionally, a mobile application called Study@CampusPro (App) and a mobile cooperation intervention (MCI) were developed. In Phase III, a randomised controlled trial design was used to evaluate the effectiveness of the MCI on nursing students' clinical learning outcomes, i.e. the individual outcomes (competence and self-efficacy) and contextual outcomes (quality of the clinical learning environment). Data were collected using three instruments (1) the Nurse Competence Scale (NCS), (2) the Self-efficacy in Clinical Performance instrument (SECP) and (3) the Clinical Learning Environment, Supervision and Nurse Teacher scale (CLES+T₂). Eligible nursing students (n=102) were randomly allocated to an intervention group (n=52) with mobile cooperation and a control group (n=50) with standard cooperation. The congruence between the nursing students' self-assessed competence and the mentors' assessments of the students' competence was examined by comparing the nursing students' self-assessments and their mentors' (n=95) assessments. Moreover, a process evaluation was conducted by examining the students' acceptability of the MCI by using a process evaluation questionnaire (Peq) developed for this study and the System Usability Scale (SUS) and student essays. The methods of analysis used in this study were critical appraisal, thematic and content analysis as well as descriptive statistics and statistical modelling.

There have been only a few studies (n=17) on nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation and their methodological weaknesses are evident. The MCI was found to be significantly effective in facilitating nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation and as effective as standard cooperation in improving the clinical learning outcomes of nursing students. The older age was shown to be significantly associated with improvements in the competence in the whole study population. Students' self-assessed theoretical knowledge and practical skills prior to the clinical practicum were also shown to be significantly associated with the quality experienced of the clinical learning environment. In the control group, the students' self-assessed competence showed a weak but significant congruence with their mentors' assessments. The MCI was given a high degree of acceptance among students and the App's usability was rated as rather good. The items developed for the T -subscale of the CLES+T scale, on which the CLES+T₂ scale were based, demonstrated an appropriate level of content validity and good internal consistency.

This study suggests there is potential in the MCI to improve the quality of the nurse teacher's pedagogical cooperation with students and for being used as an alternative cooperation method in supporting students' clinical learning outcomes.

Keywords: clinical learning environment, clinical practicum, competence, cooperation, mobile application, nurse teacher, nursing student, self-efficacy

TIIVISTELMÄ

Camilla Strandell-Laine

HOITOTYÖN OPISKELIJAN JA OPETTAJAN VÄLINEN MOBIILITEKNOLOGIA-AVUSTEINEN OHJAUS HARJOITTELUN AIKANA

Turun yliopisto, Lääketieteellinen tiedekunta, Hoitotiede Annales Universitatis Turkuensis, Turku, 2019

Tämän kolmivaiheisen tutkimuksen tarkoituksena oli kuvata mobiililaitteiden käyttöä opiskelijan ja opettajan välisessä harjoittelun aikaisessa ohjauksessa, kehittää mobiiliohjausinterventio (MCI) tähän ohjaukseen ja arvioida intervention vaikuttavuutta opiskelijan kliinisiin oppimistuloksiin ja intervention hyväksyttävyyttä opiskelijoiden näkökulmasta. Tutkimuksen tavoitteena on edistää hoitotyön koulutuksen laatua ja siten hoitotyön tuloksia.

Vaiheessa I tehtiin integratiivinen katsaus mobiililaitteiden käytöstä hoitotyön opiskelijan ja opettajan välisessä harjoittelun aikaisessa ohjauksessa. Vaiheessa II jatkokehitettiin kliininen oppimisympäristö, ohiaus ja opettaja (CLES+T) -mittaria sekä kehitettiin mobiiliapplikaatio Study@CampusPro (App) ja mobiiliohjausinterventio (MCI). Vaiheessa III toteutettiin satunnaistettu kontrolloitu tutkimus, jossa mitattiin mobiiliohjausintervention vaikuttavuutta hoitotyön opiskelijoiden kliinisiin oppimistuloksiin, yksilösidonnaisiin (kompetenssi ja minäpystyyyys) ja kontekstisidonnaisiin (kliinisen oppimisympäristön laatu) seuraavilla mittareilla: (1) Sairaanhoitajien ammattipätevyysmittari (NCS), (2) Self-efficacy in Clinical Performance (SECP) -mittari ja (3) CLES+T₂ -mittari. Tutkimukseen soveltuvat hoitotyön opiskelijat (n=102) satunnaistettiin mobiiliohjausta saavaan interventioryhmään (n=52) ja standardiohjausta saavaan kontrolliryhmään (n=50). Opiskelijoiden kompetenssin itsearviointien vastaavuutta ohjaajien arvioimaan opiskelijoiden kompetenssiin tarkasteltiin vertaamalla itsearviointeja ohjaajien (n=95) arviointeihin. opiskelijoiden Lisäksi toteutettiin prosessievaluaatio, jossa selvitettiin opiskelijoiden mobiiliohjausintervention hyväksyttävyyttä tätä tutkimusta varten kehitetyllä prosessievaluaatiokyselyllä (Peq), SUS -mittarilla ja opiskelijoiden esseillä. Analyysimenetelminä olivat kriittinen arviointi, temaattinen ja sisällön analyysi sekä kuvailevat tilastolliset menetelmät ja tilastollinen mallintaminen.

Mobiililaitteiden käytöstä hoitotyön opiskelijan ja opettajan välisessä harjoittelun aikaisessa ohjauksessa on rajoitetusti aikaisempia tutkimuksia (n=17) ja niissä on havaittavissa menetelmällisiä heikkouksia. Mobiiliohjausinterventio osoittautui tehokkaaksi menetelmäksi hoitotyön opiskelijan ja opettajan välisessä harjoittelun aikaisessa ohjauksessa sekä yhtä tehokkaaksi edistämään opiskelijoiden kliinisiä oppimistuloksia kuin standardiohjaus. Opiskelijan korkeammalla iällä ja kompetenssin kasvulla oli merkitsevä yhteys koko tutkimuspopulaatiossa. Opiskelijoiden itsearvioimilla teoreettisilla tiedoilla ja käytännön taidoilla ennen harjoittelua sekä koetulla kliinisen oppimisympäristön laadulla oli merkitsevä yhteys. Kontrolliryhmässä oli heikko vastaavuus opiskelijoiden ja ohjaajien arvioiman opiskelijoiden käytettävyys oli melko hyvä opiskelijoiden arvioimana. CLES+T -mittariin kehitetyt uudet T₂ - osion väittämät, jotka olivat perustana CLES+T₂ -mittarille, olivat sisällöllisesti valideja ja johdonmukaisia.

Tämä tutkimus osoittaa mobiiliohjausinterventiolla olevan potentiaalia edistää hoitotyön opettajan pedagogisen ohjauksen laatua ja se soveltuu vaihtoehtoiseksi ohjausmenetelmäksi tukemaan opiskelijan kliinisiä oppimistuloksia.

Avainsanat: ammattitaitoa edistävä harjoittelu, hoitotyön opettaja, hoitotyön opiskelija, kliininen oppimisympäristö, kompetenssi, minäpystyvyys, mobiiliapplikaatio, ohjaus

TABLE OF CONTENTS

A	BSTR	RACT	.4
Tl	IVIS	TELMÄ	5
LI	ST O	PF FIGURES, TABLES AND APPENDICES	9
LI	ST O	PF ABBREVIATIONS	11
LI	ST O	F ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	12
1			
2	DFF	INITION OF THE CONCEPTS	17
2 I ITED ATUDE DEVIEW			17 27
5	31	Nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical	24
	5.1	practicum	25
	3.2	Clinical learning outcomes	28
		3.2.1 Individual outcomes	29
		3.2.2 Contextual outcomes	33
		3.2.3 Factors associated with clinical learning outcomes	36
	3.3	Previous studies on nursing student-nurse teacher mobile cooperation	
	~ .	during the clinical practicum	38
	3.4	Summary of the literature review	45
4	PUR	POSE OF THE STUDY AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS	46
5 MATERIALS AND METHODS		FERIALS AND METHODS	48
	5.1	Study design, setting and sampling	50
	5.2	Standard cooperation and mobile cooperation intervention	55
	5.3	Data collection and instruments	58
	5.4	Data analyses	63
	5.5	Ethical considerations	66
6 RESULTS		ULTS	70
	6.1	Mobile device use in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during	
		the clinical practicum	70
	6.2	Clinical learning outcomes in the mobile cooperation intervention	71
		6.2.1 Individual outcomes of the intervention	/1
		6.2.2 Contextual outcomes of the intervention	//
		6.2.3 Factors associated with the clinical learning outcomes in the	70
	62	A contrability of the mobile congration intervention	19 Q1
	0.5 6.4	Summary of the main results	91 97

7	DISCUSSION			
	7.1 Discussion of the results			
	7.2 Validity and reliability of the study			
		7.2.1	Validity and reliability of the data collection	
		7.2.2	Validity and reliability of the instruments	
		7.2.3	Validity and reliability of the intervention	
		7.2.4	Validity and reliability of the results	
	7.3 Suggestions for future research			
	7.4 Practical implications of the study			
8	CONCLUSIONS			
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS				
REFERENCES				
APPENDICES				
0	ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS I-IV			

LIST OF FIGURES, TABLES AND APPENDICES

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.	Nursing student-nurse teacher mobile cooperation
Figure 2.	Purpose of the nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation
Figure 3.	Study Phases I–III
Figure 4.	Student and mentor participant flowchart through the study54
Figure 5.	Mobile cooperation procedures in the App
Figure 6.	Data collection in Phase III
Figure 7.	Students' self-assessed overall mean competence by the study groups at baseline and T172
Figure 8.	The mean improvement in the students' self-assessed competence by the study groups over the intervention period72
Figure 9.	Student and mentor assessment of the competence on the overall mean and subscale level by the study groups at T174
Figure 10.	Students' self-assessed overall mean self-efficacy by the study groups at baseline and T2
Figure 11.	The mean improvement in the students' self-assessed self- efficacy by the study groups over the intervention period
Figure 12.	The quality of the CLE as experienced by the students in the study groups at T2
Figure 13.	Nurse teacher's pedagogical cooperation with the students by the study groups at T2
Figure 14.	Relation between students' self-assessed competence scores and the frequency of use of the competence in both the overall mean competence and in the subscales at T180
Figure 15.	Scatterplot for the correlations between the NCS and SECP according to study group at the baseline and at T2
Figure 16.	The experienced usability of the App in the MCI83
Figure 17.	The experienced utility of the App in the MCI
Figure 18.	Summary of the results of the study

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.	Summary of the definitions of the main concepts used in this study	.23
Table 2.	Search terms used in the database searches	25
Table 3.	Search terms used for the systematic database searches	39
Table 4.	Mobile devices, software, duration of the use, the users and the purpose of the mobile application use during the clinical practicum in the previous studies	. 42
Table 5.	Research questions, study designs, settings, samples, the data collection methods and the method of analysis of this study	. 49
Table 6.	Nursing student samples in the study Phases I-III	50
Table 7.	Procedures for mobile cooperation and standard cooperation	57
Table 8.	Outcome variables and instruments used by the study group in Phase III in this study	61
Table 9.	Student and mentor assessment of the students' competence at T1	.75
Table 10.	The perceived usability of the App as assessed by the students	83

LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix 1.	Critical appraisal by designing specific checklists of the studies	
	included in Phase I	130
Appendix 2.	Demographic characteristics of the mentors at T1	131
Appendix 3.	Nurse teachers' pedagogical cooperation with students (CLES+T ₂)	133

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

App	Study@Campus ^{Pro} web mobile application
ARENE	Rectors' Conference of Finnish Universities of Applied Sciences
CINAHL	Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature
CLE	Clinical learning environment
CG	Control group
CONSORT	Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials
EC	European Commission
ECTS	European Credit Transfer and Accumulation System
EFN	European Federation on Nurses
EQF	European Qualifications Framework
ERIC	Education Resources Information Center
EU	European Union
GNS	Graduated nursing student
HEI	Higher education institution
ICT	Information and communication technology
IG	Intervention group
ICN	International Council of Nurses
MADLC	Mobile Application Development Lifecycle Model
MCI	Mobile cooperation intervention
MEDLINE	Medical Literature Analysis and Retrieval System Online
MRC	The Medical Research Council
NS	Nursing student
NT	Nurse teacher
RCT	Randomized controlled trial
RN	Registered nurse
SAS	Statistical Analysis System
SD	Standard deviation
SPIRIT	Standard Protocol Items: Recommendations for Interventional Trials
SPSS	Statistical Package for the Social Sciences
TIDieR	Template for intervention description and replication
\mathbf{Q}_1	Lower quartiles
Q3	Upper quartiles
UAS	University of applied sciences
VAS	Visual analogue scale
WHO	World Health Organization

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This doctoral thesis is based on the following original publications referred to in the text by the Roman numerals I–IV.

- I Strandell-Laine C, Stolt M, Leino-Kilpi H & Saarikoski M. 2015. Use of mobile devices in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum: An integrative review. Nurse Education Today 35(3), 493–499.
- II Strandell-Laine C, Saarikoski M, Löyttyniemi E, Salminen L, Suomi R & Leino-Kilpi H. 2017. Effectiveness of a mobile cooperation intervention during the clinical practicum of nursing students: a parallel group randomized controlled trial protocol. Journal of Advanced Nursing 73(6), 1502–1514.
- III Strandell-Laine C, Saarikoski M, Löyttyniemi E, Meretoja R, Salminen L & Leino-Kilpi H. 2018. Effectiveness of the mobile cooperation intervention on students' clinical learning outcomes: A randomized controlled trial. Journal of Advanced Nursing 74(6), 1319–1331.
- IV Strandell-Laine C, Leino-Kilpi H, Löyttyniemi E, Salminen L, Stolt M, Suomi R & Saarikoski M. A process evaluation of a mobile cooperation intervention: A mixed methods study. (Submitted)

The original communications have been reproduced with the permission of the copyright holders. The summary also contains unpublished material.

1 INTRODUCTION

Nursing education is an important component in society due to the tasks involved in developing nursing as a profession and for generating a nursing workforce of sufficient competence to provide safe and high-quality patient care (Aiken et al. 2014). In Europe there are roughly six million nurses, the largest professional group in the healthcare sector (Sermeus et al. 2011, Eurostat 2018, WHO, World Health Organization 2018). Regarding nursing students in Europe, about 190 000 graduated in 2016 (Eurostat 2018), of which 3100 were from Finland (Ministry of Education and Culture 2017a) while approximately 4200 started their nursing degree studies in Finland (Ministry of Education and Culture 2017b). Nevertheless, the European healthcare sector is facing decreases in the nursing workforce and a shortage of healthcare professionals (EC, European Commission 2011, Sermeus et al. 2011, EC 2012, WHO 2018), which is inherently due to the retirement of an aging nursing workforce (Girot & Albarran 2012, Duffield et al. 2015, Sulander et al. 2016) and the high rate of intention to leave the nursing profession (Aiken et al. 2012), but even higher among young nurses in Finland (Flinkman 2015), which is up to 49% (Aiken et al. 2012).

Nursing education needs to respond, by transforming education, not only to cope with the predicted shortfalls in the nursing workforce but also to a rapidly developing labour market (ARENE 2016) with increasingly complex practices in nursing (WHO 2009, Salminen et al. 2010, EC 2012, Willis Commission 2012, Flott & Linden 2016, Missen et al. 2016a, 2016b, Lee et al. 2018a). Furthermore, nursing faces challenges in people-centred care (WHO 2013) due to the changing socio-demographics of patients and healthcare service users as well as the rapidly evolving area of health technology that provides digital solutions for health and care (EC 2018a). All these factors are changing the competencies nurses require in order to succeed in the nursing profession. In addition, the changing role of nursing is creating challenges for the development and delivery of curricula in nursing education. Moreover, a major national reform called SOTE reform, of the social welfare and healthcare systems which has been in preparation in Finland for years, may result in additional challenges to the development of a future nursing workforce for integrated social welfare and healthcare services (National Institute for Health and Welfare 2018).

The directives 2005/36/EC and 2013/55/EU as well as the European Qualifications Framework, EQF (EC 2008) regulate nursing students' degree studies (a minimum of 180 European Credit Transfer and Accumulation System [ECTS] credits), consisting of theoretical and clinical training. Commonly, the theoretical training is conducted in educational institutions while the clinical training (a minimum of

90 ECTS credits) – also called a clinical practicum – is conducted in a clinical practice setting (Directive 2005/36/EC, Directive 2013/55/EU, Needham et al. 2016). The aim of the clinical practicum is to facilitate nursing students' learning and professional development (Cooper et al. 2015) through interaction with a healthy or sick individual and/or community, nurses and other professionals in the clinical practice (Directive 2005/36/EC). Thus, the clinical practicum is an essential part of nursing degree studies (e.g. Price et al. 2011, Henderson et al. 2012, Cooper et al. 2015, Rowbothman & Owen 2015, Saarikoski 2018), where nursing students gain unique first-hand experiences of patient care (Flott & Linden 2016, Kim & Suh 2018) in various learning situations (Salminen et al. 2010, Henderson et al. 2012, Killam & Heerschap 2013, Rowbotham & Owen 2015, Flott & Linden 2016) and which cannot be experienced through theoretical studies (Kim & Suh 2018).

Nursing students' clinical practicum hours have constantly decreased throughout Europe (Hall-Lord et al. 2013, Mikkonen et al. 2017a). Therefore, the time spent in a clinical practice becomes even more crucial (Chan 2002, Warne et al. 2010, Price et al. 2011, Henderson et al. 2012, Suikkala et al. 2018) in preparing them to meet the challenges of a future nursing workforce. However, it seems that this complex nursing practice and its competence demands (Salminen et al. 2010, Willis Commission 2012, Missen et al. 2016a, 2016b) have not fully been taken into consideration in the nursing curricula (Flott & Linden 2016, Lee et al. 2018a), which relies on students' self-directed learning (Knowles 1975, Cadorin et al. 2017, Voutilainen et al. 2017, Kim & Suh 2018) and constructivist teaching methods which are focusing on the subjective experiences of the nursing students (Aliakbari et al. 2015). Nursing professionals concerns about the risk of patient safety due to the inadequate competences of graduated nursing students (GNSs) have been reported in previous studies (e.g. Clark & Holmes 2007, Lakanmaa 2012, Flott & Linden 2016, Missen et al. 2016a, 2016b). Nevertheless, the competences of GNSs have been reported as good (Wangensteen et al. 2012, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014, Meretoja et al. 2015, Gardulf et al. 2016, Theander et al. 2016, Numminen et al. 2017) or rather good when assessed by themselves (Räisänen 2002, Salmela 2004, Lima et al. 2016) and by nurse teachers (Räisänen 2002, Salmela 2004, Numminen et al. 2014), whereas nursing professionals report lower levels of GNS competence (Salmela 2004, Numminen et al. 2014). Only limited amount of evidence exists about the level of competence of nursing students during their studies (Löfmark et al. 2006, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014, 2015). Thus, there is a need for robust evidence of nursing students' clinical learning outcomes – especially with regard to competence, in order to guide policy decision-making, nursing curricula development and decision making during clinical practice and thus ultimately benefiting the outcomes of patient care.

In Finland, since the beginning of the higher education institution (HEI) reform that began in the 1990s, Saarikoski (2002) and Saarikoski et al. (2002, 2008, 2009a, 2009b, 2013) have conducted several studies focusing on the quality of the clinical learning environment and nursing student supervision in the clinical international research practicum Moreover, cooperation has been multidimensional in this specific field (e.g. Johansson et al. 2010, Papastavrou et al. 2010, Warne et al. 2010, Tomietto et al. 2012, 2016, Papastavrou 2016a), resulting in study findings that nursing students are commonly satisfied with the clinical learning environment and the supervision they receive in the practicum ward. However, decreases in the nurse teachers' resources for clinical visits during the nursing students' clinical practicum have become a trend in Europe. These resources have decreased also in Finland (Saarikoski et al. 2008, 2009a, 2009b, 2013, ARENE 2016, Helminen et al. 2017, Mikkonen et al. 2017a, Pitkänen et al. 2018) - mainly due to the governmental cuts for the higher education (ARENE 2016) and the new principle of performance-based funding for the universities of applied sciences (UAS) (Government Decree on UASs 1129/2014). However, in Finland, the nurse teachers' clinical role in student supervision is increasingly conducted at UASs by means of distance nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation methods (Saarikoski et al. 2009b, 2013, Mikkonen 2017a). Thus, it is important to develop effective novel alternatives to facilitate nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation and thus achieve the desired clinical learning outcomes for nursing students. One possible solution is the integration of mobile technology (Saarikoski et al. 2009b, 2013, Willemse 2015, MacKay et al. 2017).

In Europe (EC 2014, 2018b) and Finland (Junger 2016, Parviainen et al. 2017) recommendations have been presented for transforming higher education through the integration of mobile technology into education. These recommendations ought to be more highly recognised in nursing curricula and instruction. The use of information and communication technology (ICT) is not new in nursing education (Yucha & Regeluth 1983, Saranto & Leino-Kilpi 1997). Currently, various mobile technology solutions are available to provide new tools and methods for teachers and students. However, the integration of mobile technology into nursing education (Beauregard et al. 2017, EC 2018b, Lee et al. 2018b) remains limited. In Finland, the outcomes of learning and teaching ICT in nursing education were evaluated at an early stage of HEI reform in late 1990s by Saranto (1997). However, the recent systematic review by Voutilainen et al. (2017) reveals that the effect of ICT on nursing students' learning outcomes remains unclear. Furthermore, the integration of mobile technology into the nursing curricula, especially in the clinical practicum, seems to be a slowly evolving area in Finland (Mettiäinen & Karjalainen 2011, Mettiäinen 2015). This trend is also international and can be seen in reviews of the integration of mobile technology into the clinical practicum (Ward & Moule 2007, Zurmehly 2010, Doyle et al. 2014, Guo et al. 2015, O'Connor & Edwards 2015, Raman 2015, Strandell-Laine et al. 2015, [Paper I]). Therefore, there is need to develop novel alternatives that utilise the possibilities of mobile technology and which evaluate their effectiveness in facilitating nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation. Thus, it may be possible to respond to even complex clinical practice demands and to maintain the best possible clinical learning outcomes for nursing students and to respond to the changed clinical role of the nurse teacher and the increased use of digital technology in society.

In this study, the focus is on mobile technology-enhanced nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation. The purpose of this three-phase study was to describe the use of mobile devices in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum, to develop a novel alternative, i.e. mobile cooperation intervention (MCI), for nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum and to evaluate its effectiveness on nursing students' clinical learning outcomes and acceptability from the perspective of nursing students. The ultimate goal is to improve the quality of nursing education and consequently the outcomes of patient care. While nursing students are the end-users of nursing education, their needs and experiences of the delivery of that education needs be acknowledged on their journey to becoming part of a new nursing workforce, which is why this study has strong student involvement and examines the students' point of view.

The study was carried out in Finland between 2013 to 2018 and is located in the field of nursing education research because it focuses on the cooperation between nursing students and nurse teachers in the context of the clinical learning environment (Hentinen 1989). In addition, this study focuses on the nursing students' clinical learning outcomes, which are crucial for the delivery of safe and high-quality patient care (Aiken et al. 2011, 2014). The evidence provided in this study enables reflection on the use of mobile technology in the cooperation between nursing students and nurse teachers and its impact on the clinical learning outcomes of nursing students. This study produces new evidence about the effectiveness and acceptability of MCI in the context of the clinical practicum, which represents the essential component of nursing education. Thus far only a few studies have been undertaken on this subject and they have not been in-depth (Raman 2015, Strandell-Laine et al. 2015).

2 DEFINITION OF THE CONCEPTS

In this chapter, the main concepts used in this study *clinical practicum, nursing student, nurse teacher, mobile technology, mobile device, mobile application, nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation* and *clinical learning outcomes,* are defined. The definitions are based on the current legislation, European Union Directives (Directive 2005/36/EC, Directive 2013/55/EU) and previous studies.

Clinical practicum

The clinical practicum should facilitate the learning and professional development of nursing students (Cooper et al. 2015, Järvinen et al. 2018) by providing them with opportunities to integrate their theoretical knowledge into practice (Wu 2014b, Rowbotham & Owen 2015, Flott & Linden 2016, Forber et al. 2016), to develop and learn clinical skills (Wu 2014b, Forber et al. 2016, Doyle et al. 2017, Lee et al. 2018a, Pitkänen et al. 2018) and to develop their professional identity and attitudes (McNamara 2015, Forber et al. 2016) at the bedside and direct contact with patients (Directive 2013/55/EU).

The length and quantity of the clinical practicum periods varies in nursing curricula across Europe (Warne et al. 2010, Lahtinen et al. 2014), but students share the same requirements to conduct at least 90 ECTS credits or 2300 clinical practicum hours (Directive 2005/36/EC, Directive 2013/55/EU) of their professional nursing studies (180 ECTS credits) in the clinical practice. Furthermore, appropriate knowledge, skills and the eight competences stated in Directive 2013/36/EU should be achieved during nursing degree studies (Directive 2013/55/EU). The clinical practicum has to be delivered across various clinical environments: healthcare organisations, hospitals and other healthcare institutions and in the community in authentic patient care situations (Directive 2013/55/EU). In addition, the Directive 2013/55/EU and its Annex V.2 state that the clinical practicum should be implemented in the context of general and specialist medicine, general and specialist surgery, child care and paediatrics, maternity care, mental healthcare and psychiatry, the care of the old and geriatrics and home nursing. However, students are usually placed in the same clinical context throughout their single practicum period (Warne et al. 2010, Löfmark & Thorell-Ekstrand 2014).

In Finland, the clinical practicum consists of the clinical practicum conducted at a clinical practice as well as classroom (skill labs) and/or simulation centre exercises with simulated patients or with high-fidelity mannequins as alternatives to direct patient contact (75 ECTS credits). However, nursing students still spent most of their clinical practicum hours in a clinical practice. Additionally, 15 ECTS credits for doing a bachelor's thesis are generally counted as clinical practicum credits in

Finnish nursing curricula. (Eriksson et al. 2015.) While the delivery of education is governed by the specific degree regulations of UAS (UAS Act 932/2014), the annual nursing curricula, the forms of the instruction and the content of the nursing degree studies and also the delivery of the clinical practicum may vary between UASs in Finland (Eriksson et al. 2015, Finnish National Agency for Education 2017).

In this study, *clinical practicum* refers to nursing students' clinical training as defined in European Union Directive 2005/36/EC and Directive 2013/55/EU and it is conducted in the clinical practice, in-patient or out-patient hospital wards in direct contact with patients while under the supervision of mentor(s) from the clinical practice and nurse teacher from the HEI (Lauder et al. 2008b, Saarikoski et al. 2009b, Warne et al. 2010, Löfmark et al. 2012, Directive 2005/36/EC, Hall-Lord et al. 2013, Salminen et al. 2013, Needham et al. 2016). In the Finnish Government Decree on UASs (1129/2014) the clinical practicum is defined in Finnish as '*ammattitaitoa edistävä harjoittelu*' and in the UAS Act 932/2014 in English as '*practical training*'. The supervision of nursing students in the clinical practicum is described in more detail in Chapter 3.1.

Nursing student

In Europe, the completion of nursing degree studies leads to the formal qualification of a nurse responsible for general care (Directive 2005/36/EC, Annex V.2). In this study, nursing degree studies refers to a *bachelor's degree level nursing education*. The minimum requirement of the length and content of nursing degree studies is 3 years or 180 ECTS credits in Europe (Directive 2005/36/EC, Directive 2013/55/EU), where one ECTS credit stands for 27 hours of nursing student work. In Finland, the Directive 2005/36/EC is implemented to the higher requirement of 210 ECTS credits to be completed before graduation.

In Europe, nursing students conduct their degree studies, in various educational institutions, at universities, colleges and UASs (Saarikoski et al. 2013, Lahtinen et al. 2014), mainly on the higher-education-level but also on diploma-level (WHO 2009, Willis Commission 2012, Lahtinen et al. 2014). In Finland, since the 1990s, nursing education is delivered in HEIs by UASs (Salminen 2001, Salminen et al. 2010). In 2018, nursing education was delivered in Finland in 22 UASs, of which 21 operated as public limited liability companies (Ministry of Education and Culture 2017c) and had operating licenses granted by Finland's Government (UAS Act 932/2014); Åland's UAS operated under the mandate of the Ministry of the Interior (Ministry of Education and Culture 2017c).

In Finland, a nursing student graduating from a degree programme in nursing will qualify as a registered nurse (RN) [suom. sairaanhoitaja (AMK), Bachelor in

Health Care]. For full-time students, nursing degree studies will commonly be completed in 3.5 years comprising seven semesters in Finland. The completion of the degree programme in public health nursing (240 ECTS credits), midwifery (270 ECTS credits) and emergency care (240 ECTS credits) also includes the RN's qualification. (UAS Act 932/2014, Government Decree on UASs 1129/2014.)

In Finland, neither tuition fees (UAS Act 932/2014) nor licensure exams exist for nursing students and their fitness for nursing practice are evaluated mainly by their professional performance during the clinical practicum. After completing the degree studies, the right to practice as a licensed healthcare professional (registered nurse, midwife, public health nurse or emergency nurse) is granted upon application, without specific requirements, by the National Supervisory Authority for Welfare and Health (Valvira), the former National Authority for Medicolegal Affairs (Health Care Professionals Act 559/1994). In this study, *nursing student* refers to a second-year bachelor's degree level nursing student, who is studying in a degree programme of nursing, midwifery or public health nursing in the UAS, conducting either a second or third clinical practicum and whose completed degree studies will lead to the formal qualification of a nurse responsible for general care (Directive 2005/36/EC, Annex V.2).

Nurse teacher

Nurse teachers have a key role in nursing education but their education and qualification requirements (Salminen et al. 2010) as well as career pathways (Jackson et al. 2009) differ extensively across Europe. There is no common consensus on the minimum qualification or required competences of a nurse teacher (Salminen et al. 2010, 2013), but a qualification at the doctoral-level is seen as desirable for nurse teachers as it provides the basis for future research leaders in nursing (Jackson et al. 2009, Booth et al. 2016). In Australia and the United Kingdom, the primary qualification criteria for nurse teachers is clinical expertise and the attainment of a teaching diploma (Jackson et al. 2011).

In Finland, there are principal lecturers, lecturers or other teaching staff working in UASs (UAS Act 932/2014). The degree requirement for a principal lecturer [suom. yliopettaja] is the appropriate licentiate or doctoral degree and for a lecturer [suom. lehtori] an appropriate higher education degree. In addition, principal lecturer and lecturer is required to have pedagogical studies and competence. A person without an appropriate degree, can be deemed by the UAS to have sufficient knowledge and skills for implementing teaching. Teaching professional study modules, such as a clinical practicum, requires at least three years' working experience in the clinical area that corresponds to the degree. (Government Decree on UASs 1129/2014.) In 2010 in Finland, about 10% of nurse teachers had a doctoral degree (Salminen et al. 2010). Finnish nurse teachers (principal lecturers, lecturers or other teaching staff) carry out the teaching of theoretical studies conducted in the UASs and also have a clinical role when they supervise students during the clinical practicum (Directive 2005/36/EC, Annex V.2, Saarikoski et al. 2009b, Salminen et al. 2013). However, the clinical role of the nurse teachers varies across UASs in Finland. In this study, the focus is on the nurse teacher's clinical role. In this study, *nurse teacher* refers to an educationally certified, holding an Academic degree, who is employed by a HEI and holds the main responsibility for the education of nursing students during a clinical practicum (Directive 2005/36/EU).

Mobile technology

The concept of mobile technology is commonly used in recent nursing education literature (Doyle et al. 2014, Guo et al. 2015, O'Connor & Andrews 2015, Raman 2015, Strandell-Laine et al. 2015, Forehand et al. 2017) although there is no common definition (O'Connor & Andrews 2015, Forehand et al. 2017, Mackay et al. 2017) and rationale for its use (O'Connor & Andrews 2015). However, the use of mobile technology has become commonplace for communication among today's nursing students (Montenery 2013, Litchfield et al. 2016, Beauregard et al. 2017, Forehand et al. 2017, Roberts & Williams 2017), representing both millennials (Montenery et al. 2013, Litchfield el. 2016) and generation Y (born after 1982).

Mobile technology has created a wireless society that enables social connectivity (Forehand et al. 2017) and additional support and knowledge acquisition (Wyatt et al. 2010). Thus, it is argued that mobile technology has the potential to enhance (Forehand et al. 2017) and revolutionise teaching and learning methods (Grady 2011, Mackay et al. 2017) by creating an abundance of new innovative opportunities that can be utilised in the classroom and in clinical learning environments (Wyatt et al. 2010, Mann et al. 2015, Colton & Hunt 2016, Litchfield et al. 2016). However, the benefits of mobile technology use are not fully utilised in nursing education (Strandell-Laine et al. 2015, Roberts & Williams 2017). In this study, *mobile technology* refers to mobile devices, particularly smartphones and tablet computers with built-in application features and Internet access (Doswell et al. 2013).

Mobile device

Mobile devices, such as smartphones, tablet computers, watches, portable computers, combine computing and communication features in a small hands-on device, enabling flexibility in information retrieval (Mosa et al. 2012, Airth-Kindree & Vandenbark 2014, Hay et al. 2017) and use independent of location (Zayim & Ozel 2015). Mobile devices are equipped with built-in application

features and wireless access to the Internet (Doswell et al. 2013) and can be used to support learning (George et al. 2016) in a way that is not otherwise possible (Maneval & Mechtel 2017).

In Finland, mobile device penetration among the student population is very high, 98% of Finnish students own a mobile phone (Suominen et al. 2014, Statistics Finland 2017). In addition, in 2017, half of the 16–89-year-old Finns lived in a household that uses a tablet computer (Statistics Finland 2017). Mobile devices are increasingly ubiquitous in nursing practice (Gambo et al. 2017) and therefore also integral to nursing education. In this study, a *mobile device* refers to smartphones and tablet computers.

Mobile application

A mobile application, commonly called an app, is software designed to run on a mobile device. Mobile applications are essential for mobile device utilization. (Doswell et al. 2013.) These applications are either downloadable from the Internet (web mobile applications), or from application stores for a fee or even free of cost (single mobile applications) (Mosa et al. 2012).

Mobile applications have been successfully used to facilitate nursing students' information and time management, communication, information gathering, patient management and clinical decision-making (Mosa et al. 2012). In this study, *App* refers to the web mobile application called Study@Campus^{Pro}, which was developed for this study as a module within a broader system that can be used to facilitate nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum.

Nursing student-nurse teacher mobile cooperation

The supervision of nursing students during their clinical practicum is traditionally conducted through cooperation between the nurse teacher from the educational institution and the mentor from the clinical practice (Lauder et al. 2008b, Saarikoski et al. 2009b, Löfmark et al. 2012, Hall-Lord et al. 2013, Needham et al. 2016). In this study, the term *nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation* is used to refer to the pedagogical activities in the relationship between student and teacher, i.e. student supervision conducted by the nurse teacher in the context of the clinical practicum, which is what this study focuses on.

The aim of the nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation is to support nursing students in the integration of theory and practice (Löfmark et al. 2012) and to support students' professional development during the clinical practicum (Mackay & Harding 2009, Saarikoski 2009b, Löfmark et al. 2012). In this study, *nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation* refers to the use of mobile devices and

the App for (1) the documentation of the schedule of the clinical practicum shifts, the learning objectives, the learning diary, and the mid-point and final evaluations; and (2) for individual or group support and communication between student(s) and teacher during the clinical practicum. In this study, the focus is on novel distance cooperation methods that use mobile technologies, i.e. mobile devices and applications and without the nurse teacher visiting practicum wards.



Figure 1. Nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation. **HEI* = higher education institution; CLE = clinical learning environment

Clinical learning outcomes

Clinical learning outcomes are the nursing student's learning outcomes which are attained during the clinical practicum that is conducted at a clinical practice while in direct contact with patients. In this study, clinical learning outcomes comprise individual and contextual outcomes. Individual outcomes refers to the competence (WHO 2006, Nursing and Midwifery Council 2010, EC 2013, European Federation of Nurses 2015) and self-efficacy (Lauder et al. 2008b, Chesser-Smyth & Long 2013) of nursing students, stated as the main expected learning outcomes of nursing education (Lauder et al. 2008b). Furthermore, in this study, the contextual outcomes refer to the quality experienced of the clinical learning environment (CLE) in which the clinical practicum for the respective nursing students occurs. Saarikoski et al. (2008) define the core components for a high quality clinical learning environment as being comprised of a clinical learning environment, a supervisory relationship with the mentor and the role of the nurse teacher, which is the definition used in this study; the focus is on the role of nurse teachers, especially in the nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation. The concepts of competence, self-efficacy and the quality of the clinical learning environment are described in more detail in Chapter 3.2.

Main concept	Definition
Clinical practicum	Nursing students' clinical training as defined in the European Union Directive 2005/36/EC and Directive 2013/55/EU, aiming to improve clinical learning outcomes.
Nursing student	A second-year bachelor's level nursing student from the UAS conducting their clinical practicum, whose completed degree studies will lead to a formal qualification of a nurse responsible for general care (Directive 2005/36/EC, Annex V.2).
Nurse teacher	An educationally certified teacher employed by an HEI, who has the main responsibility for the nursing students' education during the clinical practicum (Directive 2005/36/EC).
Mobile technology	Mobile devices, e.g. smartphones and tablet computers, with built- in application features and Internet access (Doswell et al. 2013).
Mobile device	Smartphones and tablet computers.
Арр	A web mobile application (Study@Campus ^{Pro}), developed as a module for a wider system for this study in order to facilitate nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum.
Nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation	The supervision procedures between a nursing student and nurse teacher during the clinical practicum based on the nurse teacher's responsibilities for supporting nursing students during the clinical practicum (Directive 2005/36/EC); conducted by distance cooperation methods with the aid of mobile technology, i.e. the mobile device and the App.
Clinical learning outcomes	The individual and contextual outcomes which are reached regarding the nursing students' clinical practicum conducted at a clinical practice when they are in direct contact with patients as defined in the European Union Directives 2005/36/EC and 2013/55/EU.
	• Individual outcomes refers to the nursing students' competence (WHO 2006, NMC 2010, EC 2013, EFN 2015) and self-efficacy (Lauder et al. 2008b, Chesser-Smyth & Long 2013), stated as the main expected learning outcomes of nursing education.
	• Contextual outcomes refers to the quality of the clinical learning environment as experienced by the nursing students – in which the nursing students' clinical practicum occurs as defined in the European Union Directives 2005/36/EC and 2013/55/EU.

Table 1. Summary of the definitions of the main concepts used in this study.

3 LITERATURE REVIEW

In Finland, previous nursing education studies have focused on four main areas: structural factors in education, nurse teacherhood, teaching activities, and learning and learning outcomes in nursing education (Salminen et al. 2006, Vierula et al. 2016). There are studies focusing on nursing students' clinical learning, clinical learning environments and clinical skills with various perspectives, such as the student–patient relationship (Suikkala 2007), ethical problems (Brunou 2009), the quality of the clinical learning environment (Saarikoski 2002, Mikkonen 2017) and supervision (Saarikoski 2002, Luojus 2011, Jokelainen 2013, Helminen 2017, Mikkonen 2017) as well as student competence (Kajander-Unkuri 2016). However, the need for further experimental study designs in nursing education studies (Hentinen 1989, Salminen et al. 2006, Vierula et al 2016) and studies focusing on nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation are presented (Hentinen 1989, Vierula et al. 2016).

The studies included in this review are organised around three key themes. First, the supervision of nursing students in the clinical practicum is described according to the current legislation, the EU directives, existing literature and previous studies.

Second, the nursing students' clinical learning outcomes are described based on the existing literature and previous studies. The aim of these reviews was to gain an understanding of the regulatory and theoretical background of this study.

Third, the nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation is described with reference to previous studies. The aim of this review is to gain a comprehensive understanding of mobile device use in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation in the clinical practicum, in particular, how they have been used and for what purposes, thus constructing the evidence base (Figure 3, Page 47) for the empirical study.

Literature search

The literature search for the first and second part of the literature review was conducted using the same search terms across four electronic databases PubMed/Medline, CINAHL, PsycINFO and ERIC. The search terms relate to nursing students' competence, self-efficacy and the quality of the clinical learning environment as experienced by the nursing students. Search terms were used in different combinations to find relevant references (Table 2). The searches were limited to publications from 2000 to 2018, which covers the time period of the Bologna agreement (European Ministers of Education 1999) and the EU directives (2005/36/EC, 2013/55/EU) as they have had an essential impact on the

development of European nursing education (Jokelainen et al. 2011b). Database searches were complemented by manual searches in the reference lists of the article to identify more relevant references. In addition, searches were conducted by using general web search engines to identify relevant references using the same search terms as in the database searches. The literature search for the third part of the literature review is described in Chapter 3.3.

Concept	Search terms
Competence	competenc*, professional competence, clinical competence
Self-efficacy	self-efficacy
Nursing student	student*, nurse, nursing
Clinical practicum	practice, clinical, placement*
Clinical learning environment	clinical learning environment, learning environment
Nurse teacher	teacher*, tutor*, instructor*, facilitator*, lecturer*, educator*
Mentor	mentor, preceptor, facilitator, supervisor

Table 2. Search terms used in the database searches.

3.1 Nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum

The supervision of nursing students in the clinical practicum

In Europe and also in Finland, nursing students have conducted their clinical practicum under the supervision of a mentor from the clinical practices and nurse teachers from the HEI (Directive 2005/36/EC, Lauder et al. 2008b, Saarikoski et al. 2009b, Warne et al. 2010, Löfmark et al. 2012, Hall-Lord et al. 2013, Salminen et al. 2013, Needham et al. 2016).

The main responsibility for this supervision falls on the nurse teacher (Directive 2005/36/EC, Lauder et al. 2008b, Hall-Lord et al. 2013, Salminen et al. 2013). However, according to Directive 2013/55/EU, each nursing student conducting a clinical practicum at a clinical practice should be assigned to a RN working at the clinical practice. Mentors can be defined as professional role models who support nursing students in their professional development (Saarikoski et al. 2007, 2009b, Levett-Jones et al. 2009, Jokelainen et al. 2011b, Manninen et al. 2015). Mentor supervision includes daily face-to-face student supervision and support regarding the clinical skills used on the wards throughout the entire clinical practicum (Lauder et al. 2008b, Directive 2013/55/EU, Hall-Lord et al. 2013). In this study,

mentor refers to the assigned RN from the nursing students' practicum ward, who has responsibility for the one-to-one supervision of the nursing student throughout the entire clinical practicum (2013/55/EU).

The quality of mentor supervision is critical for nursing students in achieving their expected learning outcomes (Papastavrou et al. 2010, Salminen et al. 2010, Löfmark et al. 2012, Bisholt et al. 2014, Flott & Linden 2016, Needham et al. 2016, Valiee et al. 2016). However, the supervision model for mentors varies across countries, healthcare institutions and even practicum wards according to the various implementation models (Warne et al. 2010, Jokelainen et al. 2011b, Bergjan & Hertel 2013, Forber et al. 2016), such as group supervision (Papastavrou et al. 2010, Bergjan & Hertel 2013), one-to-one supervision with an individual mentor (Saarikoski et al. 2009b, Papastavrou et al. 2010) and clinical education wards where students take on more responsibility within student-dedicated patient rooms or take student led placement with several mentors (Staun et al. 2010, Hellström-Hyson et al. 2012, Manninen et al. 2015). One-to-one supervision has been reported as the most successful mentor relationship among students (Papastavrou et al. 2010, Warne et al. 2010) and is thus used in this study.

In previous Finnish studies, the supervision of nursing students in clinical practicum has been examined from the perspectives of students, mentors and teachers, but mainly from the point of view of students focusing on their final assessment (Helminen 2017), ethical problems (Brunou 2009) and the quality of the clinical learning environment and supervision (Saarikoski 2002, Mikkonen 2017).

Clinical role of the nurse teacher

The clinical role of the nurse teacher has been changing since the 2000s (Price et al. 2011, Saarikoski et al. 2013) and is internationally diverse (Brown et al. 2005, Saarikoski et al. 2009b, 2013) and implemented in a variety of ways (Saarikoski et al. 2013). The nurse teacher's clinical role includes pedagogical activities with students, mentors and the staff in the practicum ward (Saarikoski et al. 2008, 2009b), such as supporting, directing, motivating, facilitating, problem solving, troubleshooting, advocating and monitoring (Brown et al. 2005). Thus, the role of the nurse teacher is complex and incudes the roles of a skilled clinical practitioner, liaison person, pedagogical expert, networker, project leader, researcher and integrator of theoretical and practical knowledge (Salminen & Strandell-Laine 2018).

The main aim of the clinical role of the nurse teacher is to support nursing students' clinical learning (Brown et al. 2005, Price et al. 2011, Killam & Heerschap 2013, Pitkänen et al. 2018) but also the mentors' supervision of the nursing students

(Salminen et al. 2013, Helminen et al. 2017, Pitkänen et al. 2018, Salminen & Strandell-Laine 2018). In Finland, there are only a few previous studies that focus on the clinical role of the nurse teachers (Vierula et al. 2016) and these have predominantly used the CLES+T scale (e.g. Saarikoski et al. 2008, Saarikoski et al. 200b, Mikkonen 2017 a, b). However, in Finland CLES+T is broadly used to collect national benchmarking data from hospital districts and the community unit for quality assessment and the subsequent development of healthcare organisations. The findings of this data, containing nearly 20 000 student respondents annually, have revealed that nursing students have low satisfaction with the clinical role of the nurse teacher over several years (Meretoja et al. 2018). In this study, the focus is on the nurse teacher's pedagogical activities in relation to nursing students, i.e. nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation.

Nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation

The aim of the nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation is to support nursing students in their clinical learning and professional development during the clinical practicum (Hentinen 1989, Brown et al. 2005, Lauder et al. 2008b, Mackay & Harding 2009, Saarikoski 2009b, Warne et al. 2010, Price et al. 2011, Babenko-Mould et al. 2012, Löfmark et al. 2012, Killam & Heerschap 2013, Eng & Pai 2015, O'Connor & Andrews 2015, Pitkänen et al. 2018). This support refers to psychological factors and interaction factors, including the nurse teacher's communication, attitude and behaviour – all of which impact on the clinical learning of nursing students (Flott & Linden 2016).

There are wide international, national and even local variations in the nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation methods (Bloomfield et al. 2008, Saarikoski et al. 2013, Gustafsson et al. 2015a, Forber et al. 2016). However, there is no single method, which would be revealed to be superior (Bloomfield et al. 2008, Saarikoski et al. 2013, Gustafsson et al. 2015a, Forber et al. 2016). Traditionally, there have been three main methods used in Europe for this cooperation, in which a nurse teacher: (1) works in a clinical practice as a clinical teacher and as a coworker of nursing students at the bedside of patients (McSharry et al. 2010, Lin & Shen 2013, Saarikoski et al. 2013); (2) works both in the HEI and in clinical practice (Saarikoski & Leino-Kilpi 2009, Saarikoski et al. 2013), representing the traditional model; and (3) does not work regularly in a clinical practice but is available if difficult situations regarding a student need to be resolved (Saarikoski et al. 2013). In addition to these methods, the most commonly used method in Finland is the one where a nurse teacher works as a liaison person by distance cooperation methods from a UAS via e-mail, phone or from within a virtual learning environment based at an educational institution but has little or no clinical

visits to the nursing students (Saarikoski et al. 2013, Mikkonen et al. 2017a). In this study, the focus is on these distance cooperation methods.

The transfer of nurse education into Higher Education Institutions (HEIs) in the early 1990s created crucial changes in nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation (Barrett 2007, Lauder et al. 2008b, Saarikoski et al. 2008, 2009a, 2009b, Salminen et al. 2010, Gidman et al. 2011, Price et al. 2011, Löfmark et al. 2012, Saarikoski et al. 2013). Nowadays, however, individualized one-to-one cooperation between a nursing student and a nurse teacher is commonly used (Salminen et al. 2010, Gidman et al. 2011, Saarikoski et al. 2009b, 2013), although nurse teacher resources for this cooperation with nursing students are decreasing in Finland and elsewhere in Europe (Saarikoski 2002, Saarikoski et al. 2009b, Jokelainen 2011b, Hall-Lord et al. 2013, Saarikoski et al. 2013, Mikkonen et al. 2017a). In addition, nurse teachers' clinical visits have also been considerably reduced in Finland (Saarikoski et al. 2013, ARENE 2016, Mikkonen et al.2017a, Helminen et al. 2017) and other European countries (Williams & Taylor 2008, Saarikoski et al. 2009b, 2013), even though a higher nursing student-nurse teacher meeting ratio has been shown to be associated with higher levels of student satisfaction with the role of the nurse teacher (Saarikoski et al. 2009b). All these changes have occurred mainly in response to financial rather than pedagogical pressures (Saarikoski et al. 2008, Price et al. 2011, Saarikoski et al. 2013). However, nursing students have reported challenges in this cooperation and a lack of nurse teacher support in clinical learning both nationally (Saarikoski et al. 2013) and internationally (Price et al. 2011, Foster et al. 2014, Gustafsson et al. 2015, Papastavrou et al. 2016b). Nevertheless, previous studies seem to have only rarely studied these changes and there is a paucity of evidence concerning nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation in the clinical practicum, especially in Finland (Vierula et al. 2016).

3.2 Clinical learning outcomes

Learning outcomes are defined by the EC (2017) as "statements regarding what a learner knows, understands and is able to do on completion of a learning process, which are defined in terms of knowledge, skills and responsibility and autonomy". In previous nursing studies, learning outcomes have been defined as something "which students are expected to learn on a course or a realisation which students should know" (Löfmark et al. 2012) and as "specifying what students are expected to learn during an education programme or a course as well as what is required in terms of facilitator support" (Kristofferzon et al. 2013). Moreover, Löfmark et al. (2012) specify clinical learning outcomes as "showing practical skills, abilities to

work independently and take responsibility in clinical practice". In this study, *clinical learning outcomes* comprise individual and contextual outcomes.

3.2.1 Individual outcomes

Definition of competence

Competence is feature commonly applied to professional people, especially in relation to nursing (Garside & Nhemachena 2013). The MOT Oxford Dictionary of English (2005) describes competence as "the ability to do something successfully or efficiently". The EC (2017a) defines competence as a "proven ability to use knowledge, skills and personal, social and/or methodological abilities, in work or study situations and in professional and personal development". However, in the nursing context, competence is a multidimensional and challenging concept that has no clear definition nor a common understanding (Watson 2002, Cowin 2008, Tilley 2008, Smith 2012, Garside & Nhemachena 2013, Nilsson et al. 2014, Blažun et al. 2015, Kajander-Unkuri 2015). According to Meretoja et al. (2004b, 330-331) competence is defined as "functional adequacy and the capacity to integrate knowledge and skills to attitudes and values into specific contextual situations of practice". It includes the dimensions of diagnostic functions, therapeutic interventions, the helping role, teaching-coaching, managing situations, ensuring quality and the work role (Meretoja et al. 2004a). According to Watson (2002) and Cowin (2008), competence is an essential component when a nurse's ability to provide effective nursing care is being assessed.

In this study, a generic approach, accepted by several nurse researchers (Watson 2002, Meretoja et al. 2004a, Cowan et al. 2005, Black et al. 2008, Yanhuan & Watson 2011, Garside & Nhemachena 2013) was adopted in the conceptualising of competence. This approach was adopted, because nursing education in Europe aims to equip students with broad, transferable competences (Cowan et al. 2005, Directive 2013/55/EU) and produce nurses responsible for general care (Directive 2013/55/EU), which requires a complex combination of a variety of competences (Nilsson et al. 2014). Generic competence refers to a common set of transferable skills and knowledge regardless of the context (Windsor et al. 2012, Garside & Nhemachena 2013). Thus, the competence definition developed by Meretoja et al. (2004b, 330–331) is used by this study.

Competence as an individual outcome of the clinical practicum

The sufficient competence of nursing students is defined as an expected learning outcome both at their graduation (ICN 2006, WHO 2009, Yanhua & Watson 2011, Hakimzadeh et al. 2013, Shin et al. 2014, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014, 2016, Ličen & Plazar 2015, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2016) and in the clinical practicum evaluations of nursing students (Watson et al. 2002, Löfmark et al. 2006, Salminen et al. 2010, Directive 2013/55/EU, EFN 2015). The development of nursing students' competence can be viewed as a journey (Benner 1982, ICN 2006, Smith 2012) during which the development of competence occurs progressively throughout a nursing degree studies (WHO 2001, Lauder et al. 2008b). Thus, clinical practicum periods with competence-based learning objectives are the 'building blocks' for students who wish to achieve sufficient competence, stated as essential for the readiness of nursing students to transfer to the nursing workforce (WHO 2001, Duchscher 2008, Gallagher & Ousey 2012, Zasadny & Bull 2015, Missen et al. 2016a). In this study, competence is viewed as the student's individual outcome attained during the clinical practicum, which is conducted at a clinical practice while in direct contact with patients.

Assessment of the competence of nursing students

The assessment of the competence of nursing students, i.e. fitness for nursing practice, is an integral part of the degree studies, especially in the clinical practicum (Gallagher & Ousey 2012). Nursing students' competence is traditionally assessed both by a mentor's objective observations of their students' professional performance (Ličen & Plazar 2015) and by the students' self-reflection in relation to the curriculum-based individual learning objectives for the clinical practicum. However, this assessment has been called complex (Watson et al. 2002, Tilley 2008, Levett-Jones et al. 2011, Windsor et al. 2012, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2016) because the competence demands vary between the complex clinical practices (Watson et al. 2002). Thus, skills are emphasised and other dimensions of the competence are commonly omitted in these assessments (Levett-Jones et al. 2011).

In previous studies, various approaches, perspectives and instruments have been utilised to assess nursing students' competence (Ličen & Plazar 2015); both the students' self-assessments and the stakeholders' assessments have been used. However, the prevailing perspective has been self-assessment by the students (Ličen & Plazar 2015), even though the students' ability to conduct this assessment has been the subject of debate (Lauder et al. 2008b). Nevertheless, the focus has been less on the graduating nursing students (Blackman et al. 2007, Lauder et al. 2008b, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014, 2015, 2016) and more on the newly graduated nurses' generic competence (Löfmark et al. 2006, Salonen et al. 2007,

Hengstberger-Sims et al. 2008, Wangensteen et al. 2012, Lima et al. 2014, Numminen et al. 2014, Meretoja et al. 2015, Numminen et al. 2015, Kuokkanen et al. 2016, Lima et al. 2016, Numminen et al. 2016, 2017). Thus, there is a lack of evidence in nursing literature regarding the competence development of nursing students during their degree studies (Löfmark et al. 2006, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2016).

According to the self-assessments made by nursing students, their generic competence has been shown to be on a fairly good level during their nursing degree studies (Löfmark et al. 2006, Lauder et al. 2008b, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014, 2016), albeit their self-assessments have been rather critical (Blackman et al. 2007). In a recent study by Suarez-Garcia et al. (2018) nursing students reported concerns about their lack of competence. Contradictions between nursing students' self-assessments and their mentors' assessments have also been reported: mentors assessed their students' competence as quite good but at a lower level than the students' self-assessments (Löfmark et al. 2006, Kajander-Unkuri 2016). However, self-assessment has been stated as a critical skill for nurses (Baxter & Norman 2011). In addition, the use of nursing students' self-assessment regarding competence has been stated to have a positive impact on their overall achievements during their nursing degree studies and to complement traditional clinical assessment methods by highlighting student beliefs about areas where they need more assistance in their competence development (Blackman et al. 2007). In this study, the focus is on the generic competence of students as assessed by the students themselves and their mentors.

Definition of self-efficacy

There is no consensus on the exact description of self-efficacy. The MOT Oxford Dictionary of English (2005) describes the concept as "the ability to produce a desired or intended results". In this study, social cognitive theory by Bandura (1997), which is accepted by several nurse researchers (Babenko-Mould et al. 2012, Rowbotham & Scmitz 2013, Orgun & Karaoz 2014, Rowbotham & Owen 2015), was adopted in the conceptualizing of self-efficacy. Perceived self-efficacy is an essential element of Bandura's (1977) social cognitive theory and refers to "beliefs in one's capabilities to organize and execute the course of action required to produce given attainments" (Bandura 1997, 3). Self-efficacy refers to beliefs about specific behaviours in specific situations but does not concern one's intention to perform a task, which is essential for other self-related concepts like self-assessment, self-concept, self-esteem, and outcome expectancy (Uzuntiryaki & Aydin 2009). Furthermore, perceived self-efficacy impacts on how consistently and effectively one can apply what one knows (Bandura 1997). The approach by Bandura (1997), which stresses that self-efficacy is also related to the support one

receives from others, is also accepted by Pike and O'Donnell (2010) and is also adopted by this study. According to this approach, telling a student that she or he can succeed in a given performance improves a student's beliefs that a task can be achieved and simultaneously raises the self-efficacy beliefs of the student (Pike & O'Donnell 2010). Moreover, students' self-efficacy has been stated as a prerequisite for later success after graduation (Bandura 1997, 237)

According to Bandura (1997) there are four sources related to the self-efficacy of students: (1) prior experiences with the performance in question, (2) the observation of the performance of their peers, (3) persuasive communication and evaluative feedback and/or discouragement received from others and (4) emotional states such as anxiety and stress. Self-efficacy has been used to predict students' motivation, emotions, cognitive and self-regulative processes as well as performance. The first source of self-efficacy has been reported to be the strongest contributor. Nevertheless, students encountering new tasks to be performed and for which they have no clear criteria – as commonly happens in the clinical practicum – use persuasive communication and feedback more strongly when formulating their self-efficacy beliefs, but this can be maintained only if a successful experience is achieved. (Bandura 1997.)

Sell-efficacy as an individual outcome in the clinical practicum

Nursing students' self-efficacy has been stated as a goal (Lauder et al. 2008b) and the underlying principle of nursing education (Rowbotham & Owen 2015). Moreover, high self-efficacy has been stated as a prerequisite for success in achieving the expected competence before graduation (Lauder et al. 2008b, Rowbotham & Owen 2015) and it also helps predict the rate at which RNs will leave the nursing profession (Van Wayenberg et al. 2015). In this study, selfefficacy is viewed as the *individual outcome* of a student that is attained during their clinical practicum, conducted at a clinical practice while in direct contact with patients. In addition, *self-efficacy* refers to a student's beliefs in their own ability to execute a clinical performance task during the clinical practicum.

Assessment of the self-efficacy of nursing students

Nursing students' self-efficacy has not received a great deal of attention in previous studies (Cheraghi et al. 2009, Rowbotham & Owen 2015). Nursing students' self-efficacy has been examined by means of student self-assessment, mostly in the context of the clinical practicum (e.g. Babenko-Mould 2004, Cheraghi et al. 2009, Jones & Sheppard 2011, Babenko-Mould et al. 2012, Chesser-Smyth & Long 2013, Rowbothman & Owen 2015) and rarely in the classroom environment (Rowbotham & Schmitz 2013).

Nursing students' self-efficacy has been assessed both as general perceived selfefficacy (Lauder et al. 2008a, 2008b), student self-efficacy (Rowbotham & Schmitz 2013, Rowbothman & Owen 2015) and in relation to professional nursing practice competence (Babenko-Mould et al. 2004, 2012, Kennedy et al. 2015), computer mediated learning (Babenko-Mould et al. 2004), clinical performance (Cheraghi et al. 2009) and academic challenges in the classroom (Rowbothman & Scmitz 2013). According to previous studies, nursing students assess their selfefficacy as being on a fairly good level in the context of the clinical practicum (Babenko-Moud et al. 2004, Jones & Sheppard 2011, Chesser-Smyth & Long 2013) and in nursing education in general (Lauder et al. 2008b).

Social cognitive theory has been used in previous nursing education studies, (Lauder et al. 2008b, Hakimzadeh et al. 2013), which report associations between nursing students' self-efficacy and their self-assessed competence, but no consensus on the direction of the relationship exists (Lauder et al. 2008b). Moreover, it has been stated that self-efficacy may act as a moderator between the earlier clinical practicum experiences and competence or it can also be seen as an outcome. Nevertheless, self-efficacy alone does not impact on learning outcomes although student motivation plays a role in the learning outcomes reached in the clinical practicum (Pike & O'Donnell 2010, Rowbothman & Owen 2015).

The importance of teacher support and feedback in facilitating student self-efficacy has been stated by Bandura (1997) and also in previous nursing education studies (Lauder et al. 2008a, Cheraghi et al. 2009, Kenny et al. 2012, Chesser-Smyth & Long 2013, Rowbotham & Schmitz 2013). Nevertheless, few studies have examined the association between a nurse teacher's clinical role and nursing students' self-efficacy during a clinical practicum (Babenko-Mould et al. 2012, Rowbothamn & Schmitz 2013, Kennedy et al. 2015).

3.2.2 Contextual outcomes

Definition of the quality of the clinical learning environment

The quality of the clinical learning environment (CLE) is a widely examined area, but a common framework or definition of the quality of the CLE has still not been agreed upon (Salminen et al. 2010, Henderson et al. 2012, Flott & Linden 2016, Saarikoski & Strandell-Laine 2016). The CLE is defined as a multi-level and complex network comprising several factors that influence nursing students' clinical learning in a complex way (Saarikoski 2002, Papastavrou et al. 2010, Bergjan & Hertel 2013, Hooven 2014, Tomietto et al. 2016, Lee et al. 2018a, Saarikoski 2018). According to Lee et al. (2018a) these factors are interpersonal,

socio-cultural, instructional, environmental, emotional and physical factors of the clinical learning environment that have a complex and causal relationship with each other.

Flott and Linden (2016) describe the CLE as consisting of four main elements: physical space, psychological and interaction factors, the organisational culture, and teaching and learning components with effective instructions and student engagement. From the perspective of physical space, the clinical learning environment includes both (1) clinical settings, e.g. hospitals, primary healthcare, (Flott & Linden 2016), psychiatric care, nursing homes and patient homes (Bisholt et al. 2014) and (2) simulation centres (Flott & Linden 2016), which provide an authentic environment for nursing students in which to develop the knowledge, skills, attitudes and values of a registered nurse (Bisholt et al. 2014, Levett-Jones et al. 2015). In this study, the physical space of the *clinical learning environment* is in-patient hospital wards where clinical training (Directive 2005/36/EC and Directive 2013/55/EU) occurs during the clinical practicum of the nursing students.

Previous studies reveal that the clinical learning environment (Papastavrou et al. 2010, Flott & Linden 2016), the supervision given by mentors and the cooperation of nurse teachers with students (Löfmark et al. 2012, Needham et al. 2016) are all critical for nursing students in offering meaningful learning opportunities (Saarikoski & Leino-Kilpi 2002) that will help to achieve the expected learning outcomes (Papastavrou et al. 2010, Salminen et al. 2010, Löfmark et al. 2012, Bisholt et al. 2014, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014, Flott & Linden 2016, Needham et al. 2016, Mansutti et al. 2017). Thus, the definition by Saarikoski et al. (2008) on *the quality of the clinical learning environment* is used in this study because it comprises (I) the clinical learning environment, (II) the supervisory relationship with the mentor and (III) the role of the nurse teacher (Saarikoski et al. 2008).

Quality of the clinical learning environment as a contextual outcome in the clinical practicum

The quality of the CLE is seen as a prerequisite for nursing students learning in clinical practice (Pitkänen et al. 2018). In this study, *the quality of the clinical learning environment as experienced by nursing students* is viewed as a contextual outcome of the clinical practicum.
Assessment of the quality of the clinical learning environment

The quality of the CLE has been examined from the points of view of students, mentors and nurse teachers (e.g. Salminen et al. 2010, Chuan & Barnett 2012, Courtney-Pratt et al. 2012, Ford et al. 2016). Most of the previous studies are descriptive ones, focusing on student experiences (e.g. Saarikoski et al. 2009a, Papastavrou et al. 2010, Salminen 2010, Warne et al. 2010, Henderson et al. 2012, Carlson & Idvall 2014, D'Souza et al. 2015, Mikkonen et al. 2017a, 2017b, Shivers et al. 2017, Pitkänen et al. 2018). However, the patients' point of view is rarely examined (Saarikoski et al. 2018). Previous studies reveal that nursing students are commonly satisfied with the quality of the CLE (Papastavrou et al. 2010, Warne et al. 2017, Shivers et al. 2017, Meretoja et al. 2012, Ford et al. 2016, Anthone et al. 2017, Shivers et al. 2017, Meretoja et al. 2018, Pitkänen et al. 2018) and they value and look forward to its learning possibilities (Saarikoski et al. 2007, Warne et al. 2010, Rowbotham & Owen 2015, Ford et al. 2016, Meretoja et al. 2018, Pitkänen et al. 2010, Rowbotham & Owen 2015, Ford et al. 2016, Meretoja et al. 2018, Pitkänen et al. 2018, Pit

The pedagogical atmosphere in the ward (e.g. Saarikoski & Leino-Kilpi 2002, Warne et al. 2010, Bisholt et al. 2014, Papastavrou et al. 2016b, Doyle et al. 2017) and the supervisory relationship with the mentor (Saarikoski et al. 2002, 2003, 2008, Warne et al. 2010) have an essential impact on the quality experienced of the CLE and may also affect the rate at which students leave the nursing profession (Jokelainen et al. 2011a, 2011b).

According to previous studies, nursing students face difficult challenges on practicum wards (Gidman et al. 2011, Pulido-Martos et al. 2012, Ratanasiripong et al. 2012, Killam & Heerschap 2013, Rowbotham & Owen 2015, Wu et al. 2015, Doyle et al. 2017, Lee et al. 2018a, O'Connor & Andrews 2018, Suarez-Garcia et al. 2018). In the beginning of a clinical practicum students often enter a new and complex CLE (Gidman et al. 2011, Pulido-Martos et al. 2012, Lee et al. 2018a) and also face new daily practices and caring protocols (Pulido-Martos et al. 2012) as well as unfamiliar staff, patients and families (Rowbotham & Owen 2015). In relation to that, nursing students have increasingly reported poor practices in practicum wards (Bickhoff et al. 2017, Courtney-Pratt et al. 2018), such as the physical and emotional abuse of the students, patients and clinical staff (Rees et al. 2014, Courtney-Pratt et al. 2018). Nursing students have also reported feelings of being unsupported by nurses while on the practicum ward (Ford et al. 2016, Anderson et al. 2018). Moreover, students often face incongruence between an ideal practice learned in a theoretical studies prior to the clinical practicum and the actual learning situation (Pulido-Martos et al. 2012, Rees et al. 2014) as well as between perceived expectations regarding student experience and the actual experience of students (Ford et al. 2016) at the clinical practice. The large amount

of time nursing students spend in the clinical practicum and the reports of the challenges they experience indicate that is essential to consider how to support students in their clinical learning within CLEs.

Thus, the supervision given by nurse teachers has special importance in supporting nursing students in their CLE experience and in improving the clinical learning of nursing students (Salminen et al. 2010, Courtney-Pratt et al. 2012, Löfmark et al. 2012, Rowbotham & Owen 2015, Ford et al. 2016, Lee et al. 2018a). However, it seems that the existing nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation methods do not fulfil nursing student needs for nurse teacher support (Saarikoski et al. 2013, Foster et al. 2014) as a resource during their clinical learning (Gustafsson et al. 2015, Papastavrou et al. 2016b). This lack of support has been extensively reported in previous studies on nursing students (Brown et al. 2012, Killam & Heerschap 2013, Saarikoski et al. 2013, Foster et al. 2014, Gustafsson et al. 2015, Papastavrou et al. 2016b), especially among students at the beginning of their nursing degree studies (Brown et al. 2008, Gidman et al. 2018, Gidman et al. 2011).

3.2.3 Factors associated with clinical learning outcomes

Nursing students' competence, self-efficacy and the quality experienced of the clinical learning environment seem to be associated with several individual and contextual related factors based on previous studies. These associations are described in this chapter according to the nursing students' clinical learning outcomes.

Factors associated with nursing students' competence

Individual factors such as the female gender of nursing students (Hakimzadeh et al. 2013), older age (Salonen et al. 2007), the higher level of the current degree programme (Bartlett et al. 2000), a student's previous professional qualifications (Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014) and prior (Wangesteen et al. 2012, Hakimzadeh et al. 2013) and current (Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014) work experience in healthcare have shown a positive association with nursing student and GNS competence development. Moreover, a nursing student's interest (Hakimzadeh et al. 2013), intention to stay in the nursing profession (Kajander-Unkuri 2015), higher self-efficacy (Lauder et al. 2008b, Cherahgi et al. 2009, Hakimzadeh et al. 2013, Karabacak et al. 2013, Pijl-Zieber et al. 2014, Eng & Pai 2015), critical thinking (Wangesteen et al. 2010, 2012) and self-reflection (Pai 2015) are reported to be positively associated with the competence development of nursing students and GNSs.

Contextual factors such as a nursing students' positive experiences of the quality of the pedagogical atmosphere (Hakimzadeh et al. 2013, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014), the mentor supervision on the practicum ward and the nursing curriculum as a whole (Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014) have shown a positive association with the competence development of nursing students. Moreover, for GNSs, the practice environment (Numminen et al. 2015), the frequency of the use of a specific competence (Hengstberger et al. 2008, Lima et al. 2014) as well as the qualifications provided by nursing education to practice in the nursing profession (Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014) have been reported as being positively associated with competence development.

Factors associated with nursing students' self-efficacy

Individual factors such as nursing students' prior work experience in healthcare (Hakimzadeh et al. 2013) and higher competence (Cheraghi et al. 2009, Pijl-Zieber et al. 2014, Eng and Pai 2015) have been reported to be positively associated with the self-efficacy of nursing students.

Contextual factors such as the quality of the CLE as experienced by nursing students (Hakimzadeh et al. 2013), the quality of the nursing practice, nursing performance on the ward (Lee and Ko 2010), support from faculty, mentor, peers and family (Lauder et al. 2008b) as well as empowering teaching behaviour from nurse teachers (Babenko-Mould et al. 2012) have all been reported as being positively associated with the higher self-efficacy of nursing students.

Factors associated with the quality of clinical learning environments

Individual factors such as the length of term of the studies (Pitkänen et al. 2018), prior work experience in healthcare (Carlson and Idvall 2014), the degree programme (Pitkänen et al. 2018) and the type of educational institution (Warne et al. 2010) have been reported as being positively associated with the quality of CLEs experienced by nursing students.

Contextual factors such as the clinical practicum settings (Bisholt et al. 2014), the mentor's supervision method (Saarikoski et al. 2007, Saarikoski et al. 2009b, Papastavrou et al. 2010; Warne et al. 2010, Antohe et al. 2016), the pedagogical atmosphere on the ward (Saarikoski & Leino-Kilpi 2002, Warne et al. 2010, Bisholt et al. 2014, Doyle et al. 2017), the duration of the clinical practicum and the frequency of interaction during the supervisory relationship with the mentor (Warne et al. 2010, Pitkänen et al. 2018), private unscheduled sessions with the mentor (Pitkänen et al. 2018), the planning of learning outcomes with the mentor (Pitkänen et al. 2018), the leadership style of the ward manager (Bisholt et al. 2014), conducting the final evaluation in cooperation with the nurse teacher and

mentor, pre-practicum theoretical teaching (Saarikoski et al. 2013), the supervisory relationship between mentor and nursing student (Saarikoski et al. 2008, Papastavrou et al. 2010, Warne et al. 2010, Bos et al. 2014, Needham et al. 2016, Valiee et al. 2016), cooperation between nurse teachers and the clinical staff from the clinical practice (Saarikoski 2002, Löfmark et al. 2012, Bisholt et al. 2014) and the frequency of the meetings between nursing students and nurse teachers (Saarikoski et al. 2008) have all been reported to be positively associated with the quality of the CLE as experienced by nursing students.

It seems that, there are several individual and contextual factors associated with the nursing students' clinical learning outcomes. However, regarding individual factors, the competence and self-efficacy of nursing students are factors that are clearly associated with each other. Moreover, the nursing students' prior work experience in healthcare has been reported to be associated with both students' competence and self-efficacy as well as with the quality of the CLE.

3.3 Previous studies on nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation during the clinical practicum

The original systematic literature search for this study was performed in Phase I on four international electronic databases: PubMed/Medline, CINAHL, PsycINFO and ERIC. The literature search focused on mobile device use in the nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum, especially regarding how they have been used and for what purposes. The same search terms were used across databases (Table 3). The searches were performed based on information from the launch of four international electronic databases up to and including March 2014 in order to obtain a broad overview of the literature on the topic from the initiation of mobile device use in the clinical practicum. These searches were complemented by manual searches in the reference lists of the articles. A total of 11 studies were included in the original integrative review and the quality of the included studies was appraised (Paper I).

For this summary, the search was updated with an identical strategy and covered the years 2014–July 2018. The updated electronic database searches resulted in 203 identified references. The duplicates (n=32) were removed upon initial screening. Altogether 171 references were screened by the researcher herself on the title and abstract level and further screened on the full-text level using the same inclusion and exclusion criteria as in Phase I. As a result of the updating of the original literature review (Paper I), 17 studies were included in the final integrative review in this Summary.

Key concepts	Search terms
Nursing student	student*, nurse, nursing
Nurse teacher	teacher*, tutor*, instructor*, facilitator*, lecturer*, educator*, faculty, university
Clinical practicum	practice, clinical, placement*
Mobile device	personal digital assistant*, PDA*, handheld*, mobile, device*, wireless, smartphone*, tablet PC*, tablet computer*
Cooperation	support*, isolation, interacti*, communicat*, cooperat*, connect*, collaborat*, learning, m-learning, teaching.

Table 3. Search terms used for the systematic database searches.

Mobile device use in nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation

Based on the results of the integrative review, various mobile devices have been used in the nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation with varying durations of use from a few weeks up to 16 months. Furthermore, different concepts have been used when referring to the mobile technology used in the studies, causing difficulties in the understanding and interpretation of the study findings. A clear description of the software used as a novel alternative in the student–teacher mobile cooperation was missing from several studies. (Table 4.)

Based on previous studies, nursing students have used their own and loaned mobile devices and used several different types of software for facilitating nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation. The reason for using one's own or a loaned device are not described, thus the mobile technology itself has not been the main focus of the previous studies, rather the outcomes of its use. The mobile technologies used in the studies reflect the technology available at the time of the study. Thus, no innovative mobile technology has been tested or evaluated in any of the studies. (Paper I, Table 4). The common trend is that one software is used by the nursing students and nurse teacher, but there are also studies that use several software simultaneously (Table 4). The most common software used is the mobile learning environment administered by the educational institution.

Through a manual search, one web mobile application developed for the purposes of connecting practical nurse student, teachers and mentors during workplace training was identified. This mobile application eTaitava was originally developed in Finland for vocational upper secondary education (Mettiäinen & Karjalainen 2011). The experiences of the nursing students who used eTaitava during their clinical practicum have been examined and promising findings were found (Mettiäinen 2012, 2015), but the further evaluation of its effectiveness for clinical learning is lacking in the context of HEIs.

To maintain the effective use of mobile technologies, there is a need for adequate training in software functionalities before its actual use, something which was asked for by nursing students in several studies (Garrett & Jackson 2006, Bogossian et al. 2009, Kenny et al. 2009, Wu & Lai 2009, Wyatt et al. 2010, Wu & Sung 2014, Wu 2014a). Thus, technology literacy varied among nursing students irrespective of the mobile device and software used or the year of the study. Mobile device use was associated with several factors, which either hindered or facilitated their use in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation (Paper I, Figure 2). In general, mobile device use seems to have benefits for nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation and it has been seen as interesting and valuable by both nursing students and nurse teachers (Paper I).

Purpose of mobile technology use in student-teacher cooperation

Mobile technology has been used for various purposes in the nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum (Table 4). Based on previous studies, nursing students use them mostly as reference tools and less frequently for the purposes of nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation. Nevertheless, several purposes for mobile technology use in student–teacher cooperation were found.

The most common purpose of mobile technology use was to facilitate student communication with the nurse teacher (Garrett & Jackson 2006, Mackay & Harding 2009, Wu & Lai 2009, Wu & Sung 2014, Wu 2014a, Martyn et al. 2014, Willemse 2015) and peers (Wu & Lai 2009, Martyn et al. 2014, Wu 2014a, Willemse 2015), but also to receive nurse teacher support and feedback (Bogossian 2009, Mackay & Harding 2009, Young et al. 2010, Wu 2014a, Lai & Wu 2016) and enhance the clinical learning of students (Garrett & Jackson 2006, Wyatt et al. 2010, Willemse 2015, Mackay & Harding 2017). (Figure 2.) Nurse teachers used mobile devices for delivering timely, in-depth and asynchronous cooperation to nursing students. (Paper I, Table 4.)



Figure 2. Purpose of the nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation. **HEI* = *higher education institution; CLE* = *clinical learning environment*

Table 4. Mo	bile devices, sof	tware, duration of the use, the users and the pu	urpose of the	e mobil	e application use during the clinical practicum
in the previo	us studies.				
Author/ Voar	Mobile device	Software	Duration	User	Purpose of the use of mobile technology
Garrett & Jackson 2006	Loaned personal digital assistant (PDA)	Clinical e-portfolio. Features of contacts, shift times, resources, learning opportunities	3 months	NS, NT	To facilitate access to clinical practicum information, to record learning experiences and to interact with teachers.
Bogossian et al. 2009	Loaned tablet computer	Clinical practice performance e-portfolio	Not described	NS	To undertake and demonstrate the expected competences and to receive feedback from teachers.
Kenny et al. 2009	Mobile device	Access to several applications (applications not described)	5 weeks		To enhance clinical learning.
Mackay & Harding 2009	Student's mobile phone	Text message	Not described	NS, NT	To provide teacher support to motivate, encourage and communicate with students.
Wu & Lai 2009	Student's PDA	Handheld learning environment. Features of announcement, patient's ABC, interview, portfolio, symptom assessment, reflective journal, dictionary, resources, forum, help	3 weeks	NS, NT	To support information recording, organising ideas, assessing patients, interaction with teacher and peers.
Wyatt et al. 2010	PDA	Mobile learning environment with several applications (applications not described)	16 months	NS, NT	To enhance clinical learning.
Young et al. 2010	Student's mobile phone	Text message	3 months	NS, NT	To provide teacher support.
Wu & Sung 2014	Student's device	Applications offered as part of Google+ for communication, position and route-planning and article sharing	4 weeks	NS, NT	To share, save and discuss relevant topics with the teacher during home visits.

42

Author/ Year	Mobile device	Software	Duration	User	Purpose of the use of mobile technology
Wu 2014a	Loaned tablet computer	Applications offered as part of Google+ (applications not described)	4 weeks	NS, NT	To real-time support, communication and interaction with teacher and peers, information sharing.
Wu 2014b	Tablet computer	Mobile learning software (not described)	4 weeks	NS, NT	To guide self-reflection, self-regulated learning, to monitor learning progress, to provide guidance and feedback at appropriate times. To adjust and design teaching strategies.
Martyn et al. 2014	Loaned portable media player (iPod)	Moodle	Not described	NS, NT	To enhance student interaction with content, teachers and peers.
Willemse 2015	Student's mobile device	WhatsApp	7 weeks	NS, NT	To communicate with peers and teacher and to enhance and promote clinical learning.
Lai & Wu 2016	Loaned netbook	e-portfolio. Features of introduction, forum, reflection, samples, sharing, artifacts, resources for patient care (therapy strategies, symptom assessment, nursing diagnosis & plans)	3 weeks	NS, NT	To improve learning and assessment.
MacKay & Harding 2017	Tablet computer (iPad)	Access to several applications (applications not described)	8 months	NT	To support clinical teaching and the education of students.
NS=nursing	student; NT=nu	rse teacher			

Acceptability of mobile device use in nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation

Based on the results of the integrative review, there are two key areas of interest in the previous studies: (1) Nursing students' perceptions and satisfaction with the use of mobile technology during the clinical practicum as well as (2) the benefits and harms of mobile technology use during the clinical practicum (Paper I).

The usability of mobile devices was tested in one study (Kenny et al. 2009), revealing that it is easy to learn and use. From the point of view of utility, the use of mobile devices has been reported to facilitate the nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum. The acceptability of and satisfaction with mobile device use seems to be high among nursing students, but ward culture and connectivity problems have hindered the full use of mobile devices during the clinical practicum. Thus, the nursing students' actual use of the mobile devices has mostly occurred outside clinical practicum hours. (Paper I.)

A critical appraisal of previous studies on the use of mobile devices in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum

A critical appraisal of previous studies on the use of mobile devices in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum reveals weaknesses in study designs, samples, instruments and results (Paper I, Appendix 1). The majority of the studies were conducted in the context of a clinical practicum (n=15) except for two of the studies (Kenny et al. 2012, Willemse & Bozalek 2015) conducted in an educational institution. The most common design among the studies was a quasi-experimental design (n=11) mainly with one group post-test measures. Two of the studies had an experimental design (Kenny et al. 2009, Wu 2014b). Furthermore, the qualitative design has become an increasing trend (n=4) between 2015 and 2018. Moreover, the majority of the studies were conducted without a longitudinal design or follow-up. Consequently, the existing evidence is mostly derived from descriptive mixed method studies with surveys, interviews and focus groups, rather than experimental studies. Consequently, the studies are mostly uncontrolled single-cohort studies, representing Level II–VI evidence sources (Polit & Beck 2012).

The discussion of research ethics was commonly incomplete in the studies. Questions regarding the creation and maintaining of patient privacy when using mobile technologies in a clinical practice were not raised. In addition, the voluntary participation (Bogossian 2009, Mackay & Harding 2009, Wu & Sung 2014) and the informed consent procedures for enrolling participants in the studies was also omitted from several studies (Kenny et al. 2009, Wu & Lai 2009, Wu & Sung 2014, Kenny et al. 2012).

3.4 Summary of the literature review

In nursing education, more attention needs to be paid to facilitating nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum. Effectiveness in this enhanced cooperation might have positive consequences both for nursing students' clinical learning outcomes and thus patient outcomes. The literature review reveals that nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation is increasingly conducted by distance cooperation methods but that the use of mobile technology to facilitate this cooperation is only evolving slowly. Moreover, robust evidence to support educational and policy decision-making for its wider integration into nursing education is lacking.

The results of previous studies on student experiences with mobile technology use during the clinical practicum are encouraging. However, nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation requires more research and there is a need for the development of a user-friendly mobile application to meet the needs and expectations of nursing students. Studies with randomised controlled trial designs are needed to understand the effectiveness of nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation with respect to nursing students' competence, self-efficacy and how they experience the quality of the CLE as well as the possible factors associated with the clinical learning outcomes of this cooperation. Nursing students' success in clinical learning is one of the major explicit goals of nursing education and requires vastly more attention from future studies.

4 PURPOSE OF THE STUDY AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS

The purpose of this three-phase study (Figure 3, Page 47) was to describe the use of mobile devices in nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation, to develop a novel alternative, i.e. mobile cooperation intervention (MCI) for nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation in a clinical practicum and to evaluate its effectiveness on nursing students' clinical learning outcomes. Moreover, the purpose was to examine the acceptability of the MCI from the perspective of the nursing students. The ultimate goal is to improve the quality of nursing education and thus the outcomes of patient care. The research questions addressed were as follows:

- 1. What is the evidence and quality of previous studies regarding nursing studentnurse teacher mobile cooperation?
 - a. How have mobile devices been used in the cooperation? (Paper I, Summary)
 - b. For what purposes have mobile devices been used in the cooperation? (Paper I, Summary)
 - c. What is the methodological quality of previous studies on the use of mobile devices in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation? (Paper I, Summary)
- 2. What is the effectiveness of the MCI on the clinical learning outcomes of the nursing students?
 - a. What is the effectiveness of the MCI on individual outcomes? (Paper II, III, Summary)
 - b. What is the effectiveness of the MCI on contextual outcomes? (Paper II, III)
 - c. What are the factors associated with clinical learning outcomes regarding the MCI? (Paper III, Summary)

The following hypotheses were tested: The MCI statistically significantly improves

- H1: individual outcomes in the intervention group,
- H2: contextual outcomes in the intervention group compared to the control group.
- 3. What is the acceptability of the MCI from the perspective of intervention recipients?
 - a. What is the commitment to the MCI? (Paper II, IV)
 - b. What are the experiences of the MCI? (Paper II, IV)

The purpose was to develop a mobile cooperation intervention (MCI) to facilitate nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation and to evaluate the effectiveness and acceptability of the MCI from the perspective of nursing students.

Phase I (2013–2014) EVIDENCE BASE

Purpose: to identify and appraise previous studies on the use of mobile devices in the nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum **Sample:** Literature review PubMed /Medline, CINAHL, PsycINFO and ERIC until March 2014

Design: Integrative literature review (n=11)

Phase II (2014–2018) DEVELOPMENT AND PILOTING	Paper II, IV, Summary
Purpose: to develop and pilot a novel and	complex MCI
Purpose: to develop the App and evaluate its technical performance and usability Sample: students (n=6), nurse teacher (n=1) Design: user-centred design and one- group post-test	Purpose: to further develop the T - subscale of the CLES+T scale in order to assess the outcome of the usage of the App and to explore the content validity of the T ₂ -subscale Sample: two rounds of expert panels (n=8) Design: descriptive
Phase III (2015–2018) EVALUATION	Papers III, IV, Summary
Purpose: to implement the MCI	Purpose: to identify previous

randomized controlled trial	and one-group post-test	PsycINFO and ERIC 2014– July 2018 Design: Integrative literature review (n=6)
Purpose: to evaluate the effectiveness of the MCI Sample: 102 nursing students, 95 mentors Design: parallel group	Purpose: to evaluate the acceptability of the MCI Sample: 52 nursing students Design: mixed methods	studies of mobile device use in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum Sample: Literature review PubMed (Medline, CINA HI

patient care

Figure 3. Study Phases I–III.

Paper I

5 MATERIALS AND METHODS

This chapter describes the materials and methods used when addressing the research questions (1-3) of the three phases of the study (Phase I, II and III). The study was conducted with various designs, samples, settings, data collection and methods of analysis, which are described in this chapter according to the three study phases (Table 5). In addition, ethical considerations are discussed.

Table 5	. Research	questions,	, study designs, set	ttings, samples, the da	ta collection m	ethods and the method of a	nalysis of this study.
Phase	Paper	Research	h Design	Setting	Sample	Data collection methods	Data analysis
		question					
I	Ι	1a,b,c	Integrative	Previous studies	Empirical	Systematic literature	Inductive thematic analysis.
2013 -			literature	on mobile device	research	search from PubMed	Critical appraisal.
2014			review	use in student-	papers	/Medline, CINAHL,	
				teacher cooperation	(n=11)	PsycINFO and ERIC	
II	II and	2b	Descriptive	UAS,	Expert	CLES+T ₂ versions	Statistical analysis:
2014 -	Summary			university,	panels	T_1 and T_2	Descriptive.
2015				clinical practice	(n=8)		Content validity index.
							Inductive content analysis.
II	Π	3b	User-centred	Clinical practicum	Students	Peq with SUS	Statistical analysis:
2014 -			design and		(n=6),		Descriptive.
2018			one-group post-		nurse teacher		Inductive content analysis.
			test		(n=1)		
III	III	2a,b,c	Parallel-group	Clinical practicum	Students	Structured questionnaire:	Statistical analysis:
2015 -			randomised		$(n_{IG}=52,$	socio-demographics,	Descriptive, statistical
2018			controlled trial		$n_{CG}=50$)	NCS, SECP, CLES+T ₂	modelling.
III	Summary	2a	Parallel-group	Clinical practicum	Mentors	Structured questionnaire:	Statistical analysis:
2015 -			randomised		$(n_{IG}=40,$	Socio-demographics,	Descriptive, statistical
2018			controlled trial		$n_{CG}=32$)	NCS	modelling.
III	N	3a,b	Mixed methods	Clinical practicum	Students	Structured questionnaire:	Statistical analysis:
2015 -			and		$(n_{IG}=52)$	Peq with SUS,	Descriptive, statistical
2018			one-group post-			Essay	modelling.
			test				Inductive thematic analysis.

5.1 Study design, setting and sampling

The study had strong nursing student involvement throughout all study Phases I–III (Table 6).

Phase Years	Purpose of the nursing student's involvement	Sample	Sampling technique
Phase I 2013–2014	To create an evidence base for the further development of the CLES+T scale and the development of the MCI.	n=11*	
	To develop the App	n=6	Purposive
	To evaluate the content validity of the T_2 -subscale	n=2	Purposive
Phase II 2014–2015	To pilot the MCI, CLES+T ₂ scale, background questions and structured questions as well as the questionnaire instructions developed for this study	n=6	Purposive
	To review the SECP instrument back-translation by employing a native language speaker	n=1	Purposive
Phase III	To evaluate the effectiveness of the MCI	n=102	Convenience
	To evaluate the acceptability of the MCI	n=52	Convenience
2015-2018	To evaluate the experiences of the MCI	n=10	Convenience

Table 6. Nursing student samples in the study Phases I-III.

*studies included in the original integrative review

In Phase I, an integrative literature review design (Whittemore & Knafl 2005) was used to synthesize existing evidence on the use of mobile devices in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during a clinical practicum (Paper I). Since, no recent relevant review of the topic of interest existed (Craig et al. 2013), an integrative review was regarded as suitable due to its potential to provide a comprehensive understanding of the phenomenon and provide flexibility for combining diverse methodologies (Whittemore & Knafl 2005, Coughlan et al. 2013). Altogether 11 empirical studies with various study designs were included in the review. The ultimate goal of the integrative literature review was to create an evidence base (Whittemore & Knafl 2005) for the further development of the CLES+T scale (Saarikoski et al. 2008) and the MCI (Figure 3, Page 47).

In Phase II, descriptive as well as user-centred and one-group post-test designs were used to develop and pilot a novel and complex MCI. A descriptive study design was used to evaluate the item and subscale level content validity of the items developed to the T -subscale of the CLES+T scale (Saarikoski et al. 2008)

50

(Paper II). The new items were developed to assess the nurse teacher's pedagogical cooperation. To examine the item level and subscale level content validity index (Lynn 1986), two rounds of expert panels were performed, which included eight experts in each round: nurse teachers (n=2), nursing education researchers (n=2), CLES+T experts (n=2) and second-year bachelor's level nursing students (n=2). In the first round, the experts evaluated and scored each item on the T₂-subscale from two perspectives: (1) relevance and (2) clarity, using a 4-point Likert scale. On the subscale level, the experts evaluated and scored the whole subscale from two perspectives: (1) relevance regarding the nurse teacher's clinical role in supporting the nursing students during the clinical practicum; measured by using a dichotomous (yes/no) scale. In cases of no relevance, a written explanation of why was asked for, and (2) the pedagogical cooperation of nurse teachers with nurse students was measured using a 4-point Likert scale. In addition, experts were allowed to add missing items within domains regarding the nurse teacher's pedagogical cooperation with students and to freely comment on the expert panel form or items if so desired. During the second round, the same experts as in round one (n=8) were asked to review the linguistic expressions of the items and to express their opinions in a free-form way on the items in the new subscale that constructed the developed CLES+T₂ scale.

A one-group post-test pilot study with user-centred design was conducted in 2014 to examine the clinical, procedural and methodological aspects of the MCI for informing the development and conduct of the main randomized controlled trial (RCT) (Giangregirio & Thabane 2015) (Papers II, IV). Second-year bachelor's level nursing students (n=6) and the nurse teacher (n=1) were purposively selected to be representative of those in the target population in the RCT (Giangregirio & Thabane 2015). The nursing students were recruited by the researcher herself from the study UAS. The researcher cooperated as the nurse teacher in the pilot study. The participants used the App for a 5-week clinical practicum conducted according to the curriculum. The pilot study was directed to examine the key uncertainties of the intervention identified during its development (Craig et al. 2013), i.e. the recruitment and App training session procedures, the technical performance of the developed App, App usability and the clarity of the questionnaires – including the outcome measures (NCS, SECP, CLES+T₂, SUS) of the MCI.

In Phase III, a parallel group RCT design (Lesaffre 2008) was used to evaluate the effectiveness of the MCI on the nursing students' clinical learning outcomes (Paper III). RCT represents the 'gold standard' for the evaluation of the effectiveness of an intervention (von Essen 2015, Moore et al. 2015) and for developing a robust evidence base that can be used and applied in practice (Feeley et al. 2009). In addition, mixed methods and one-group post-test design was used

to explore the acceptability of the MCI to support the post-hoc interpretation of the outcomes (Craig et al. 2013, Moore et al. 2015) (Paper IV).

Student sample

Based on the sample size calculations (Paper II, III), 50 nursing students per study group were needed (N=100 participants in total) to show the determined ten-point clinically significant difference in the primary outcome of the RCT measured with the Nurse Competence Scale (NCS) (Meretoja et al. 2004a). The sample size calculations were based on the normality assumptions of the primary outcome (Jull and Aye, 2015) and were conducted by using the greatest standard deviation in the study with a student sample by Kajander-Unkuri et al. (2014) and with a statistical power of 80% and a significance level of 0.05 (two-tailed). A convenience sample of nursing student participants (N=118) for the MCI was identified by the researcher herself using both the student group lists from the study UAS and the national employment service database for clinical practicum periods, Jobstep.net (www.jobstep.net) (Figure 4, Page 54), which is Jobiili (www.jobiili.fi) nowadays. Students were enrolled to participate in the study by the researcher herself at the study UAS in the pre-orientation lesson of the clinical practicum in December 2014 and after that by face-to-face conversations or phone calls until the target sample size necessary for achieving the study objectives was reached.

Nursing students who satisfied the inclusion criteria (n=102) were randomly allocated by the researcher herself to the intervention group, IG (n=52) and the control group, CG (n=50) via random permuted block randomisation and a 1:1 allocation ratio to ensure baseline equivalence (Jull & Aye 2015, Lamb & Altman 2015) between the groups (Figure 4). The allocation was implemented by the researcher herself by assigning randomisation codes to the students' signed informed consent forms. To ensure allocation concealment (Jull & Aye 2015), the researcher and students were unaware of the next allocation (Lamb & Altman 2015). The researcher compared the randomisation codes with the computer-generated randomisation lists in order to define the student level allocation at a later date. The researcher herself informed the students about their allocation by sending them an email two weeks before the study.

At the baseline, 102 students were included in the study (Figure 4). The study groups were considered comparable. There were no significant differences in the demographic characteristics between the study groups (IG and CG) (Paper III). The students' mean (SD) age was 23.7 (SD 4.4), ranging from 20 to 38 years. Of the 102 students, 94 (92%) were female. Thus, the sample was considered representative. Student gender and age distribution were rather similar to the Finnish and European nursing students in general (Saarikoski et al. 2013). The majority (n=99, 97%) owned a smartphone, but less than half had a tablet computer

(n=38, 37%), which is similar to the general population in Finland (Statistic Finland 2015). Altogether 98% (n=51) of the students in the IG (n=51) attended the intervention procedures throughout the study and 98% (n=49) of the students in the CG attended the standard cooperation (Paper III, Figure 1).

Mentor sample

A purposive sample of mentor participants was identified based on participating students' clinical practicum placements in the wards across the study hospitals. The researcher herself contacted the ward level key mentors by email to inform them about the study and to obtain the contact details of potential mentors. The potential mentor participants were those who were assigned to be responsible for the supervision of a student who satisfied the inclusion criteria of the study. Mentors were enrolled during ward visits by the researcher herself at the beginning of the students' clinical practicum until all students participating in the study had a mentor willing to participate. The participating mentors were divided into either the IG or the CG based on the student allocated.

At baseline, 102 mentors were included in the study. There were no significant differences in the mentors' demographic characteristics between the study groups (IG and CG) (Appendix 2). The mean age of the mentors was 38.6 (SD 11.2). The majority of the mentors were female (n=95, 93%). A typical mentor had over nine years of experience (range 0–42 years) of student supervision and had supervised three students during the previous year. The researcher also had the role of nurse teacher in the MCI.



*mentors; ** not analyzed or reported in Papers I-IV or Summary.

Figure 4. Student and mentor participant flowchart through the study. (Modified Strandell-Laine et al. 2018, Paper III).

The MCI took place across seven hospitals of one hospital district in Southern Finland. The hospital district, where approximately 1500 nursing student clinical practicum periods are conducted annually, was chosen because of the attempt to standardise the clinical learning environments of nursing students during the MCI. At the time of the study, the hospital districts applied standard procedures when using one-to-one mentor supervision model for all nursing students participating in the study and had a longstanding and extensive mentor training programme. The practicum ward specific CLES+T register data collected from the hospital district in year 2014 showed the same trend with a high overall mean CLES score across all the practicum wards selected for this study. In addition, the hospital district took advantage of the national quality recommendations in student supervision (PSSHP 2010).

The MCI was conducted as part of the nursing students' degree studies and according to the study UAS's nursing curriculum. It took place during the nursing students' surgical and internal medicine clinical practicum periods, providing an authentic context for the clinical practice settings. These settings included 42 inpatient and outpatient surgical and internal medicine wards and related specialty and subspecialty wards that provide extensive specialised healthcare services.

The surgical and internal medicine clinical practicum periods were chosen, because these represent the second and third clinical practicum periods in the nursing curriculum of the study UAS and have the same challenges regarding nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation as the rest of the clinical practicum periods in the nursing curricula. The first clinical practicum was excluded from the study because nursing students' expectations for cooperation with the nurse teacher were reported to be special and extensive compared to the later clinical practicum periods (Brown et al. 2005, Cooper et al. 2015, Levett-Jones et al. 2015). In addition, by excluding the first clinical practicum, it ensured that participants had prior experience of the standard nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation used in the study UAS.

5.2 Standard cooperation and mobile cooperation intervention

Standard cooperation

In this study, *standard cooperation* refers to the nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation representing the standard clinical practicum procedures conducted in the study UAS. Throughout the clinical practicum the nursing students used paper-based practicum documentation to schedule the clinical practicum shifts, learning

objectives, learning diary, mid-point and final evaluations. Emails were used for voluntary individual or group support and communication between student(s) and teacher. The compulsory part of the standard cooperation was that the students could send emails for the nurse teacher about their individual learning objectives and mid-point self-evaluation and their assigned mentor's evaluations for receiving the nurse teacher's feedback on those. Throughout the clinical practicum, the nurse teacher's support regarding the integration of theory and practice and the students' professional development was mainly dependent on the student's own initiative in sending emails to the nurse teacher.

Mobile cooperation intervention

The mobile cooperation intervention (MCI) was developed to facilitate cooperation between nursing students and the nurse teacher and to improve nursing students' clinical learning outcomes.

The MCI was developed by the researcher herself for this study and follows The United Kingdom's Medical Research Council (MRC) guidance for developing and evaluating complex interventions (Craig et al. 2013) (Paper II). The MCI is based on a broad framework comprising the evidence base found in the previous studies (Phase I), standard guidelines in the delivery and conduct of the clinical practicum of the study UAS and study hospital district as well as the national and international regulatory demands (Directive 2005/36/EC, PKSSK 2011, Directive 2013/55/EU, UAS Act 932/2014).

The mobile cooperation intervention was complex and included several interactive components (Craig et al. 2013, Richards 2015). The intervention was conducted in multiple settings across 42 wards, several intervention procedures were provided by both mentors and a nurse teacher (the researcher herself) and the several outcome measures were assessed at different timepoints in different settings (Craig et al. 2013, Richards 2015) (Figure 6, Page 60). The MCI was conducted in a similar way over three practicum periods of five weeks according to the nursing students' curriculum for spring term 2015 in Southern Finland.

The MCI included *nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation* which refers to the use of a mobile device and the App (Study@Campus^{Pro}) developed for this study. The mobile application development was guided by the framework of the Mobile Application Development Lifecycle Model (MADLC) by Vithani and Kumar (2014) (Paper IV). The mobile application development is seen as a cycle with several phases and it was conducted in collaboration with a Finnish software company focusing on student and learning management systems and with nursing students (n=6), who represent technology literate users, who can give their views on the optimal format of the mobile application. The mobile cooperation

procedures were equivalent to standard cooperation, but were conducted via the App (Table 7, Figure 5).

 Table 7. Procedures for mobile cooperation and standard cooperation.

(Modified from Strandell-Laine et al. 2016, Paper II).

Standard cooperation	Week(s)	Mobile cooperation
Student writes individual learning	1	Student writes individual
objectives on the paper-based evaluation	Individual	learning objectives in the App*
form and sends an email about the	learning	
objectives to the nurse teacher**	objectives	
Student writes the schedule of shifts on	1–5	Student writes the schedule of
the paper-based form and gives it to the	Schedule of shifts	shifts in the App*
nurse teacher at the post-orientation		
lecture at the UAS***		
Student writes a voluntary learning diary	Learning diary	Student writes a voluntary
on the paper-based notebook and gives it		learning diary in the App*
to the nurse teacher at the post-		
orientation lecture at the UAS***	_	
Voluntary communication with nurse	Communication	Voluntary communication with
teacher and/or peers via email*		NT and/or peers via App*
Student sends individual mid-point	3-4	Student types individual mid-
evaluation to the nurse teacher by	Mid-point	point evaluation to the App*
email**	evaluation	Mentor types student's mid-
Mentor writes student's mid-point		point evaluation to the App*
evaluation on the paper-based evaluation		
form and student sends an email about		
the mentor's evaluation to the nurse		
teacher **	-	
Student writes individual final) F: 1 1 /:	Student writes individual final
evaluation on the paper-based evaluation	Final evaluation	evaluation in the App*
form and gives it to the nurse teacher at		
the post-orientation lecture at the		
UAS***		
on the nener based evaluation form and		Wentor writes student's final
student gives it to the purse teacher at		evaluation in the App
the post orientation leature at the		
UAS***		
Mentor sends an email on the student's		Mentor writes student's overall
overall evaluation (nass/fail) to the nurse		evaluation (pass/fail) in the
teacher**		Δnn*
		4 * PP

^{*}*Immediate nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation is possible*

** The nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation is possible after the email has been sent *** The nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation is possible after the clinical practicum at the UAS

The App works with iOS and Android software, enabling broad usage on the students' own mobile devices in the MCI. The App includes elements for (1) documentation and managing the schedule of clinical practicum shifts, a voluntary learning diary, learning objectives as well as a mid-point and final evaluation of

the clinical practicum; as well as (2) support and communication between students, nurse teacher and mentors by means of exchanging individual or group messages with each other (Figure 5). All actions in the App are automatically saved and shared between the student, mentor and teacher, and they have the opportunity for both synchronous and asynchronous cooperation during the clinical practicum shifts and outside of the clinical practicum.



Figure 5. Mobile cooperation procedures in the App. **HEI* = *higher education institution; CLE* = *clinical learning environment*

5.3 Data collection and instruments

In Phase I, the data were collected by undertaking an integrative literature review. The data were gathered from the systematic and comprehensive electronic search performed in March 2014 on four electronic databases: PubMed/Medline, CINAHL, PsycINFO and ERIC, which was then supplemented by a footnote search of reference lists and authors (Kable et al. 2012) (Paper I). The database search was limited to English language articles but with no limitations of the study design or time limits, thus a comprehensive view of the subject area was gained.

In this summary, the search was updated with an identical strategy covering the years 2014–July 2018.

In Phase II, the data for evaluating the content validity of the T_2 -subscale of the CLES+ T_2 scale were collected between October–December 2014 via two rounds of expert panels with different versions (T_1 , T_2) of the T-subscale assessing the nurse teacher's pedagogical cooperation with students. The members of the expert panel participated in both expert panels and included teachers (n=2), nursing education researchers (n=2), CLES+T experts (n=2) and second-year preregistration nursing students (n=2). The data for the pilot study of the MCI were collected through the researcher's observations and experiences of the student recruitment and App training sessions and in face-to-face meetings with the nursing students (n=6) via paper-based structured questionnaires at the study UAS in November 2014 after the students had used the App for five weeks. The questionnaire included socio-demographics, NCS, SECP, CLES+ T_2 and Peq. In addition, during the face-to-face meeting, students were asked to freely comment on the technical performance of the App and the experiences of the MCI.

In Phase III, the data for evaluating the effectiveness and process of the MCI were collected from January to May 2015. The data collection comprised the outcome variables of the primary outcome (competence), two secondary outcomes (self-efficacy and quality of the CLE), the process evaluation and the register data. In addition, socio-demographic data were collected from students and mentors in both study groups. The data were collected from the students in the IG and CG via paper-based questionnaires in hospital settings at three time points (Baseline, T1 and T2) and from mentors at one timepoint (T1). In addition, the data were collected from the IG for conducting the process evaluation at two timepoints using semi-structured focus group interviews (T3) and essays (T4) at the study UAS (Figure 6).



Figure 6. Data collection in Phase III.

(m)=mentors; (s)=students; (w)= ward specific register data 2014; *will be reported later, not reported in Papers 1-IV or in the Summary

Instruments

Various instruments were used in Phase III to evaluate the effectiveness and acceptability of the mobile cooperation intervention (Table 8).

Table 8. Outcome variables and instruments used by the study group in Phase III in this study.

Instrument	Outcome variable	Items	Subscales	Study groups	Scale
CLES+T	Quality of the CLE	34	Quality of the CLE in: I Pedagogical atmosphere II Leadership style of the ward manager III Supervisory relationship IV Role of the nurse teacher	IG, CG	Likert 1–10 Totally disagree– Totally Agree
	Background variables (students)	25	Socio-demographics Education Ongoing nursing degree studies Upcoming clinical practicum View of the nursing profession Mobile device use and attitudes	IG, CG	Variations between items: Dichotomous and Likert scale
	Background variables (mentors)	17	Socio-demographics Education Work experience as RN Work experience as mentor View of the nursing education	IG, CG	Dichotomous and Likert
NCS	Competence (primary outcome)	73	Competence in: I Helping role II Teaching–coaching III Diagnostic functions IV Managing situations V Therapeutic interventions VI Ensuring quality VII work role	IG, CG	VAS 0–100 Very low- level- Very high- level AND Likert 0–3 Not applicable- very often
SECP	Self-efficacy (secondary outcome)	37	Self-efficacy in: I Assessment II Diagnosis and planning III Implementation IV Evaluation	IG, CG	Likert 0–10 Totally disagree– Totally Agree
CLES+T ₂ *	Quality of the CLE (secondary outcome)	39	Quality of the CLE in : I Pedagogical atmosphere II Leadership style of the ward manager III Supervisory relationship IV Role of the nurse teacher	IG, CG	Likert 1–10 Totally disagree– Totally Agree
SUS	Usability of the App	10	Learnability of the App Usability of the App	IG	Likert 1–5 Totally disagree– Totally Agree
Peq	Acceptability	12	Commitment to the MCI Experiences of the MCI	IG	Dichotomous

*Further developed for this study

The Nurse Competence Scale (NCS) has been developed in Finland by Meretoja et al. (2004) to assess nurses' generic competence. The NCS comprises 73 items on seven competence subscales: helping role, teaching-coaching, diagnostic functions, managing situations, therapeutic interventions, ensuring quality and the work role. The level of each competency item is assessed with a Visual Analog Scale (VAS), which ranges from 0 to 100 mm, (0=very low-level competence; 100=very high-level competence). In addition, the frequency with which each competence item is used is assessed via a four-point Likert scale (0=not applicable; 1=very seldom; 2=occasionally; 3=very often). (Table 8.) For descriptive purposes, the VAS is divided into four parts to represent the level of competence: "low competence" (0-25), "quite good competence" (>25-50), "good competence" (>50-75) or "good competence" (>75-100) (Meretoja et al. 2004a). The NCS has been validated nationally and internationally and it has been proven to be sensitive in differentiating competence levels in various clinical settings among nursing students (Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014) and between the students and mentors' assessments (Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2015). According to Flinkman et al. (2017), the NCS is the most widely used instrument for assessing the generic competence of nurses.

The Self-Efficacy in Clinical Performance instrument (SECP) was developed in Iran by Cheraghi et al. (2009) to assess the beliefs of nursing students regarding their ability to succeed during the performance of their clinical performance. The SECP was double translated for this study, from the English version into Finnish using the back-translation method (Sousa & Rojjanasnirat 2011) by qualified English teachers. In addition, one nursing student from the UAS, whose mother tongue is Persian, reviewed and approved the congruence between the Finnish translation and the original Persian version (Table 6, Page 50). The SECP comprises 37 items, with four subscales: assessment, diagnosis and planning, implementation, and evaluation. Self-efficacy was assessed with an eleven-point Likert scale (0=totally disagree; 10=totally agree). (Table 8.)The SECP has been validated with Iranian student populations and it has been proven to be valuable for student self-assessment (Cheraghi et al. 2009).

The Clinical Learning Environment, Supervision and Nurse Teacher scale (CLES+T scale) was developed in Finland (Saarikoski 2002, Saarikoski et al. 2008) to assess the quality of the clinical learning environment as experienced by nursing students. The CLES+T scale was further developed in this study with regard to the T -subscale to assess the nurse teacher's pedagogical cooperation with students. The new subscale was developed based on existing international literature and the researcher's multi-dimensional and long experience as a qualified nurse teacher in the context of supervising nursing students during the clinical practicum. The developed CLES+T₂ scale comprises 39 items and has four

subscales: pedagogical atmosphere, the leadership style of the ward manager, supervisory relationship and the role of the nurse teacher, including the five new items developed in this study. The quality of the clinical learning environment was assessed with a ten-point Likert scale (1 totally disagree; 10=totally agree). (Table 8.) The CLES+T scale is a widely used and validated instrument in various clinical settings among nursing students both in Finland and internationally (Mueller 2018). Moreover, the instrument has been validated in primary healthcare settings (Bos et al. 2012) and used in an explorative comparative validation study involving Belgium, Cyprus, Finland, Italy, Spain, Sweden, The Netherlands and the UK (Warne et al. 2010).

The System Usability Scale (SUS) was developed in United States by Brooke (1996, 2013) to assess how end-users perceive the general usability of a wide range of technologies (Bangor et al. 2008, Sauro 2011). In this study, the Finnish version of SUS was used (Jokela 2018). The technology agnostic (Bangor et al. 2008) scale is based on three usability criteria as specified by ISO 9241-11: (1) effectiveness, i.e. the ability of users to finish tasks using the system and the quality of the output of tasks; (2) efficiency, i.e. the level of effort and resources used to complete tasks; and (3) satisfaction, i.e. the users' subjective experience when using the system (Borsci et al. 2009). SUS comprises 10 items that assess the users' perceptions of the usability (8 items) and learnability (2 items) of the technology. Usability and learnability are assessed by a five-point Likert scale (1=totally disagree; 5=totally agree) (Table 8). SUS provides a single overall SUS score ranging from 0 to 100 (0=worst usability: 100=best usability) in which a score of 68 represents the average SUS score (Brooke 2013).

5.4 Data analyses

In this study, data analysis methods consisted of critical appraisal, thematic and content analysis, content validity index as well as statistical analyses, including descriptive analysis and statistical modelling (Table 5, Page 49). In this chapter, data analyses are described according to the study Phases I–III.

In Phase I, in the integrative literature review, the included studies (n=11) were thematically analysed (Miles & Huberman 1994, Whittemore & Knafl 2005, Braun & Clarke 2006). The thematic analysis method was chosen because it offers flexibility in analysing the qualitative data independent of the theoretical and epistemological approaches. It was also regarded as a suitable method for reflecting the experiences, meaning and reality of the mobile device end-users (Braun & Clarke 2006). There is no gold standard for the critical appraisal of the studies (Whittemore & Knafl 2005). In this study, the critical appraisal was

conducted using standardised study design-specific checklists: CONSORT 2010 Statement (Moher et al. 2012), TREND Statement (Des Jarlais et al. 2004) and STROBE Statement (von Elm et al. 2007). The thematic analysis and the critical appraisal of the studies were conducted by the researcher herself in collaboration with one other researcher for validity purposes. (Paper I.)

In Phase II, the content validity of the five new items of the CLES+T₂ scale was explored. The item-level and subscale-level content validity of the expert panels were calculated following the criteria by Lynn (1986). The item-level content validity index (I-CVI) was calculated by summing up the experts' ratings concerning the item relevance with either three or four and by dividing according to the total number of expert counts. The subscale level content validity index (S-CVI) was calculated by summing up the I-CVI and by dividing according to the number of items (Polit & Beck 2006). Second, the data from open-ended question were analysed by inductive content analysis. Cronbach's alpha was used to evaluate the internal consistency of the instruments (McColl et al. 2006). (Paper II.)

In Phase III, both statistical analyses (Paper III, IV) and a qualitative data analysis (Paper IV) were conducted. In relation to the NCS, the data were gathered both from nursing student and mentor participants. The analyses reported in this chapter include only student participants if case mentors are not mentioned. Statistical analyses were conducted both in relation to the evaluation of the intervention effectiveness and the process evaluation of the intervention. The statistical analyses are described in connection with the outcome variables.

Statistical analyses were carried out using an intention-to-treat approach, i.e. all participants randomised in the study were included in the analysis. For all analyses, the statistical significance was set at a two-tailed *p*-value of 0.05 (Mosteller et al. 2006, Berben et al. 2012). The statistical analyses were performed with SAS[®] software for Windows (version 9.4, SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA) and the IBM SPSS Statistics[®] for Windows software (version 23.0 or later, IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). Categorical data were described by frequencies and proportions, and continuous data were described by mean and standard deviation (SD) when normally distributed and by median, range and upper (Q₁) and lower (Q₃) quartiles in cases of non-normal distribution. Cronbach's alpha was used to evaluate the internal consistency of the instruments used in this study.

The baseline socio-demographic characteristics of the nursing students were compared between the study groups (IG, CG) using a two-sample t-test (normally distributed continuous variables), the Wilcoxon rank sum test (continuous non-normal variables), a Chi-square test or Fisher's exact test (categorical variables),

depending on the nature of the variable. Comparisons between mentor groups (IG, CG) were conducted with the same methods of analysis.

If more than 25% of the answers in competence (subscale or total) were missing, the derived mean values were also declared missing. The overall competence was analysed using hierarchical linear mixed models for repeated measures. The Kenward-Roger correction was used for degrees of freedom and compound symmetry was used for the covariance structure. The final model, which includes the whole study population, time (baseline, T1) and group by time interaction, tested whether the mean changes were different between the groups. In addition, age group (20-24 years, 25-30 years, and 31-38 years) and age group by time interaction were added to this model. Moreover, gender, previous healthcare education, the students' self-assessed adequacy regarding their theoretical knowledge before the clinical practicum (theoretical knowledge), the self-assessed adequacy of the students' practical skills before the clinical practicum (practical skills), the students' sense of fear at the beginning of the clinical practicum (also time interaction) were included in the initial model but were tested and removed from the final model as they were all shown to be non-significant. While this method can include all data available no imputing for missing values was done. The differences between the mean of the student and mentor were analysed using a paired *t*-test at T1 because the data were normally distributed.

The overall self-efficacy was analysed in a similar way to overall competence and all non-significant explanatory variables were removed from the model. The final model included study group, time (baseline, T2) and group by time interaction. Within the model, 95% confidence intervals were calculated to estimate the mean changes for both study groups and each age group. The normality assumption was checked with studentised residuals.

The overall satisfaction with the CLE was more or less normally distributed and the multi-way analysis of variance with the model, including group, theoretical knowledge and practical skills was tested and all non-significant explanatory variables (gender, previous healthcare education, prior working experience in social and healthcare) were removed. Satisfaction with the CLE was measured only at the end of the MCI, after the final evaluation of the clinical practicum (T2) and comparisons between the intervention group and the control group were made by using the Mann-Whitney U-test as many of the subscale distributions were shown to be skewed.

Associations between outcome variables (competence, self-efficacy and quality of the CLE) were evaluated at T2 using two-way analysis of covariance, where the model included the group as a categorical explanatory variable and the corresponding sub-scores as a numerical explanatory variable.

The SUS items were scored before the analysis by a system developed by Brooke (1996, 2013), leading to a new item contribution ranging from 0 (the most negative response) to 4 (the most positive response). The mean SUS score comparisons between the categories of the different explanatory variables were conducted by a Kruskal-Wallis test continued with Steel-Dwass multiple comparisons.

The Qualitative data analysis was conducted independently by two researchers and it was based on the data gathered in the process evaluation. The *students' experiences of using the MCI* were gathered from the student essays and were analysed by an inductive approach using thematic analysis (Braun & Clarke 2006), performed independently by two researchers. First, to familiarise themselves with the data, the data were read and re-read by the researchers. Second, the initial codes of the data were identified and grouped into sub-themes on a potential thematic map. After this, the themes were reviewed and the final names for the themes were generated. The analysis of the essays led to the identification of nine sub-themes and two main themes.

5.5 Ethical considerations

The principles of research ethics and good scientific practice were followed throughout the whole research process (National Advisory Board on Social Welfare and Health Care Ethics, ETENE 2006, WHO 2011, the Finnish Advisory Board on Research Integrity TENK 2012, World Medical Association, WMA 2013, All European Academies, ALLEA 2017).

This study is acceptable from an ethical perspective because the topic, aims and the ultimate goal of this study are significant for the field of the nursing education research from two viewpoints. First, this study meets the need to extend the rigorous evidence base regarding the potential of emerging mobile technologies in the clinical learning of nursing students (O'Connor & Edwards 2015, Strandell-Laine et al. 2015 [Paper I]). Second, the clinical practicum is a vital component of a nursing student's degree studies, enabling the improvement of competence and self-efficacy, thus it has inevitable consequences for their future nursing career, especially in the quality and safety of the patient care they provide (Aiken et al. 2011, 2014) and their likelihood to leave the nursing workforce (van Waeyenberg et al. 2015). Hence, the effectiveness of novel educational interventions in improving essential and expected clinical learning outcomes must be examined.

In Phase I, the integrative literature review comprised existing empirical evidence and no permissions were needed. The expertise of the information specialist was used in the systematic database searches. The thematic analysis and critical appraisal of the included studies were performed independently by two researchers and added to the consensus discussions to ensure reliable inclusion, review, extraction, coding and appraisal.

The study protocol, for *Phases II and III*, received ethical approval by the Ethics Committee of the University of Turku (15.12.2014, Statement 45/2014). Special attention was given to documentation that describes how the RCT is conducted: The RCT is listed in the public registry ClinicalTrials.gov by the identifier NCT02635295 and its study protocol has been published in a peer-review journal (Paper II).

Permission to conduct the RCT was obtained from the participating organisations and from the study UAS (22.11.2014) for Phases II and III and from the study hospital district (5.12.2014, T257/10/0.12.14) for Phase III. Permission to use the original NCS, to use and modify the CLES+T scale as well as to translate the SECP instrument were received from the copyright holders. Permission to use the App was given by the software company that owns the intellectual property rights for the designed user interface, including: exclusive right to produced source code, machine language architecture of the software and graphical user interface.

Students were the main study participants in the pilot study in Phase II and in the RCT in Phase III. They were not considered particularly vulnerable because they were over 18 years old and voluntarily undertaking nursing education and capable of giving informed consent. However, when conducting nursing education research, ethical challenges are faced if students are used as participants, especially regarding the voluntariness of the participation (Ferguson et al. 2006, Bradbury-Jones & Alock 2010, Loftin et al. 2011). This was carefully considered at all phases of this study.

First, the study was conducted during the compulsory clinical practicum undertaken by the students, thus students may have felt coerced into participation. Nevertheless, students in both groups conducted the clinical practicum with similar curriculum objectives and procedures and nothing that could have had an effect on their grades was offered to students. The decision to participate or decline was kept confidential (Loftin et al. 2011) by assigning all students to the same nurse teacher, irrespective of whether they participated in the study or not. Second, the dual roles of the researcher and nurse teacher may have created role conflict during the study (Ferguson et al. 2004, Bradbury-Jones & Alcock 2010, Loftin et al. 2011). However, in this study the nurse teacher had no previous pedagogical relationship with the eligible students to be recruited and met them for the first time at the recruitment meeting at the pre-orientation lesson of the clinical practicum. Thus, it was considered that the students did not feel an imbalance in their relationship with the researcher and thus felt free to either decline or accept participation.

The use of the App was believed to cause minor inconvenience for the students in the IG. Students had to spend time taking an App functionality training session and had to use the App during the five week clinical practicum. This may have caused stress for the students. However, in recent studies, the students have reported a high motivation to use mobile technology in the clinical practicum (Doyle et al. 2014, Strandell-Laine et al. 2015 [Paper I]). According to previous studies, student technology literacy varies extensively (Strandell-Laine et al. 2015 [Paper I]), therefore students assigned to the IG were provided with subsequent technical support and/or training in the App functionalities during this study to ensure the full use of the App in the cooperation procedures. In addition, students were offered the possibility to load the App into their own mobile devices due to the high prevalence of smartphone ownership among Finnish students (Suominen et al. 2014). However, students were also provided with the possibility to borrow an iPad from the study UAS. This enabled participation in the study in spite of nonownership of a mobile device or the technical features of the student's own mobile device. Data collection was conducted by face-to-face student-researcher meetings at the study UAS in Phase II and in study hospitals in Phase III when it was convenient for students during clinical practicum shifts.

Students were informed in Phases II and III by an information letter and by faceto-face meetings about the purpose of the study, and voluntary participation; the assurance of anonymity and confidentiality was made by the researcher herself. Students were informed about their right to withdraw from the study at any point without any negative repercussions for the completion of their studies. Written informed consent forms were signed by students before start of the pilot study in Phase II and before the random allocation to the study groups in Phase III. Students who did not give their consent or withdrew from the study, conducted their clinical practicum according to the curriculum in cooperation with the same nurse teacher to guarantee the continuity of the teaching relationship after the pre-orientation lesson of the clinical practicum. To assure all eligible and voluntary students' full participation in the RCT, the enrolment process to find mentors continued until all participating nursing students had a mentor willing to participate.

During the researcher's visits to the wards in Phase III, mentors were informed through information letters and by face-to-face meetings about the purpose of the study, voluntary participation, the assurance of anonymity and confidentiality. Mentors were informed about their right to withdraw from the study at any point without any negative repercussions for them. Written informed consent forms were signed by mentors after the random allocation of the students to the study groups. For mentors, participation in this study was considered a minor harm as they had to use time to participate in the training session for the use of the App, but this was arranged at the wards and when convenient during their work shifts. In addition, mentors had to use time to complete the structured questionnaire on sociodemographics and the NCS, which were used to assess the competence of the students they supervised. It was reported that the time needed to complete the NCS assessment ranges from 20 to 30 minutes (Dellai et al. 2009, Kawther et al. 2011) and mentors had the right to do this as part of their student supervision procedures during their working shifts. Participation in this study was not considered a benefit for the mentors, their own participation may have been seen as benefiting nursing students (Bradbury-Jones et al. 2011) and therefore themselves in the future.

The confidentiality of the student and mentor participants was guaranteed by saving the informed consent forms (with the direct participant identifiers) and the student-mentor pair re-identifiable screening codes separately from the study records and in a space locked by the researcher. The personal data of the students and mentors in IG that were collected for creating individual usernames for the App, were stored and protected according to good research practices regulated by the Finnish Personal Data Act (1999/523). To protect the confidentiality of both participants and patients in the students' practicum wards, the App was password protected. Direct access to the identifiable data in the App was guaranteed for the software company in case there were unethical practices conducted with the App by the participants. The paper-based questionnaires were stored in a locked space by the researcher and the App's login and electronic data were secured with a password-protected access system. The research data were stored in the university server by the researcher.

6 **RESULTS**

In this chapter, the main results regarding the three outcome measures and process evaluation of the MCI are summarised according to the research questions and hypotheses. A more comprehensive and precise reporting of the results is described in the original Papers I, III and IV. This summary includes previously unpublished findings, which are reported in this chapter in more detail. The results of the original and updated integrative review on the use of mobile devices in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum are described in more detail in Chapter 3.3, which provides the evidence base (Figure 3, Page 47) for the empirical study.

6.1 Mobile device use in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum

The systematic literature search was performed to identify previous empirical studies on mobile device use in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum. A total of 11 studies were included in the original integrative review (Paper I). As a result of the updating of the original literature review, the final integrative review in the Summary comprises 17 studies. The results are reported in Chapter 3.3 as part of the literature review and in detail in Paper I.

The mobile devices have been used for several purposes in the clinical practicum, but have had other main purposes, like information retrieval, instead of cooperation between nursing student and nurse teacher. However, the use of mobile devices in the clinical practicum does seem to provide benefits for the nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation (Paper I, Summary.)

Various learning technology solutions have been used to enhance the student– nurse teacher cooperation. Nevertheless, any mobile application specifically developed for the student–nurse teacher cooperation was identified (Table 4, Pages 42–43). Moreover, methodological weaknesses in the quality of the studies were identified (Paper I, Summary, Appendix 1).
6.2 Clinical learning outcomes in the mobile cooperation intervention

In this chapter, the results of the mobile cooperation intervention (MCI) are presented. The effectiveness of the MCI was examined by evaluating whether the MCI assisted nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation had an effect on nursing students' clinical learning outcomes, i.e. individual outcomes (competence or self-efficacy) or contextual outcomes (the quality of the clinical learning environment). The MCI is described in detail in Chapter 5.2, Papers II and III, and the clinical learning outcomes in Chapter 3.2.

6.2.1 Individual outcomes of the intervention

In this chapter, the results of the MCI regarding the individual outcomes (competence and self-efficacy) are presented.

Students' self-assessed competence (Paper III, Summary)

Students' self-assessed competence was measured at the baseline and at the end of the MCI, before the final evaluation of the clinical practicum (T1) (Figure 4, 6). Students assessed their competence by using the Nurse Competence Scale (NCS, Meretoja et al. 2004a) to evaluate whether the MCI had an effect on nursing students' competence (Table 8).

At the baseline, the students' self-assessed overall mean competence was measured at 38.5 (SD 16.1) in the IG and 40.9 (SD 17.3) in the CG. When the competence scores were compared numerically, the difference between the IG and CG was 2.2 (95% CI -5.1 to 9.5), but non-significant (p=0.56). At T1, the students' self-assessed overall mean competence was 45.6 (SD 18.2) in the IG and 49.2 (SD 21.8) in the CG. When the competence scores were compared numerically, the mean difference between the IG and CG was 3.72 (95% CI -3.6 to 11.1), but non-significant (p=0.32). (Figure 7, Table 9, [Paper III; Table 2].)

On the subscale level, the highest mean competence of the students' selfassessments was observed in the "helping role" subscale in both study groups at T1. The lowest mean competence in the students' self-assessments was observed in the "therapeutic interventions" subscale in both study groups at T1 (Figure 9, Table 9, [Paper III; Table 2]).



Results

Figure 7. Students' self-assessed overall mean competence by the study groups at baseline and T1.

The competence improvement in the overall mean competence was measured over the intervention period (5 weeks), from the baseline to the T1. The competence improvement was significant in both groups (p<0.001) in favour of the CG, which showed an improvement of 11.7 (95% CI 7.1 to 16.3) compared to 10.1 (95% CI 5.7 to 14.5) for the IG. However, the improvement between the IG and CG was non-significant (p=0.57). On the subscale level, all subscales showed a significant improvement (all p<0.014) in both groups, except for the subscale 'ensuring quality' (p=0.14) (Figure 8, [Paper III; Table 2].)



Figure 8. The mean improvement in the students' self-assessed competence by the study groups over the intervention period.

The congruence between the nursing students' self-assessments and the mentors' assessments of the students' competence (Summary)

The congruence between the nursing students' self-assessed competence and the mentors' assessment of the nursing students' competence was examined at the end of the MCI, before the final evaluation of the clinical practicum (T1). Both the nursing students' self-assessment and the mentors' assessment of the students' competence were made on the Nurse Competence Scale (NCS, Meretoja et al. 2004a) (Figure 4, 6, Table 8).

At T1, the mentors assessed the students' overall competence as being 42.7 (SD 22.0) in the IG and 43.4 (SD 23.4) in the CG, with non-significant group difference (p=0.90). When the competence scores were compared numerically, the difference between the assessment of the students and the mentors was 4.4 (95% CI -4.5 to 13.3) in the IG and 6.6 (95% CI -2.2 to 15.3) in the CG. The between-group differences (students and mentors) in the IG (p=0.32) and in the CG (p=0.14) were non-significant. There was a non-significant correlation in the IG (r=0.053, p=0.744) but a significant moderate positive correlation in the CG (r=0.45, p=0.012) between the student and mentor assessments with the NCS at T1.

At the subscale level, the students' highest competence in the mentors' assessments was observed in the "helping role" subscale in both study groups and was 50.7 (SD 20.3) in the IG and 47.5 (SD 23.6) in the CG, with non-significant group-difference (p=0.51). The students' lowest competence in the mentors' assessments was observed in the "therapeutic interventions" subscale with the groups at 34.6 (SD 23.8) in the IG and 30.4 (SD 24.7) in the CG, with non-significant group difference (p=0.56) (Table 9).

At T1, the level of the students' competence, was assessed by dividing the students' self-assessed and the mentors' assessment of the students' overall mean competence scores into four parts (0-25, >25-50, >50-75, >75-100) (Chapter 5.3, Page 62, Meretoja et al. 2004a). Less than half of the students in both study groups (45%, n=44) assessed themselves as having a 'quite good competence' level (VAS scores >25-50), 54% in the IG (n=28) and 36% in the CG (n=16) and 10% of the students in both groups (n=10) assessed themselves as having a 'very good competence' level (VAS scores >75-100), 10% in the in IG (n=5) and 11% in the CG (n=5). Less than half of the mentors (36%, n=26) assessed their own student as having a "quite good competence" level (VAS scores >25-50) and 10 % of the mentors (n=7) assessed their student as having a 'very good competence'' level (VAS scores >75-100). (Figure 9, Table 9.)



Figure 9. Student and mentor assessment of the competence on the overall mean and subscale level by the study groups at T1.

		Students			Mentors		St	udent-n	nentor difference	
	IG	CG		IG	CG		IG		CG	
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	d	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	d	Mean (SD)	d	Mean(SD)	d
Subscale	Range	Range	Group	Range	Range	Group	95% CI	Diff.	95% CI	Diff.
Helping	56.47 (13.98)	57.24 (18.71)	0.74	50.65 (20.26)	47.52 (23.59)	0.51	6.60 (26.48)	0.08	10.52(27.02)	0.018*
role	14.00-83.50	16.86–91.17		6.14-91.67	1.29 - 81.60		-1.26 to 14.46		1.87 to 19.16	
Teaching-	45.38 (17.81)	44.05 (22.40)	0.78	45.47 (23.21)	44.56 (22.35)	0.87	0.15(25.86)	0.97	3.16(24.46)	0.52
coaching	2.56 - 68.63	8.94-86.13		6.19 - 91.42	0.44 - 77.94		-8.47 to 8.77		-6.72 to 13.04	
Diagnostic	45.04 (18.44)	45.75 (24.43)	0.42	38.09 (25.80)	35.19 (22.12)	0.67	9.94 (30.21)	0.06	13.05 (27.00)	0.056
functions	5.86 - 89.00	10.86-89.75		1.29 - 97.67	1.14-75.33		-0.60 to 20.48	4	-0.38 to 26.48	
Managing	40.01 (20.44)	43.10 (23.21)	0.48	32.20 (24.25)	36.71 (25.70)	0.51	13.17 (28.43)	0.03	10.82 (21.04)	0.038*
situations	2.38 - 74.40	3.25 - 80.00		0.63 - 87.60	0.00 - 82.00		1.17 to 25.18	2*	0.68 to 20.97	
Therapeutic	35.09 (18.62)	36.88 (23.55)	0.34	34.62 (23.76)	30.37 (24.65)	0.56	3.54 (27.86)	0.51	2.72 (21.05)	0.69
interventions	2.50 - 69.40	4.00 - 79.00		1.30 - 91.67	0.00 - 75.29		-7.26 to 14.35		-12.33 to17.78	
Ensuring	38.82 (21.74)	45.30 (22.61)	0.22	34.60 (24.11)	33.30 (23.86)	0.83	7.54 (36.68)	0.25	13.81 (26.30)	0.017*
quality	7.00-79.67	2.33 - 86.00		0.00 - 10.50	0.00-87.67		-5.68 to 20.77		2.71 to 24.92	
Work	44.81 (21.37)	40.92 (20.73)	0.71	41.41 (24.69)	34.06 (22.48)	0.30	3.94 (31.28)	0.50	1.37 (17.85)	0.83
role	5.84-74.71	6.63 - 80.64		1.63 - 88.46	0.00 - 73.08		-7.74 to 15.62		-13.55 to 16.30	
Overall	45.55 (18.15)	49.23 (21.79)	0.27	42.74 (21.96)	43.40 (23.37)	0.90	4.41 (27.81)	0.32	6.56(23.41)	0.14
mean	14.84-82.41	8.05-85.56		2.81-87.05	0.33 - 81.49		-4.48 to 13.30		-2.18 to 15.30	
Group p-value	indicates wheth	er there is a sign	ificant d	ifference betweer	1 IG and CG. Dif	f. p-value	indicates whether	there is	a difference betwee	n
students and n	<i>ventors in the stu</i>	dy group. Numbe	er of sub	iects varied betw	een the subscales	s, <i>IG</i> _s =44-	$52, CG_s = 36 - 49,$	$IG_m=28$	$-46, CG_m = 17 - 40;$	
s = student, m = n	mentor. $*p<0.05$									

Table 9. Student and mentor assessment of the students' competence at T1.

1

Self-efficacy (Paper III, Summary)

The self-efficacy of the students was assessed by themselves at the baseline and at the end of the MCI, after the final evaluation of the clinical practicum (T2) (Figure 4, 6). The self-efficacy was assessed by the students with the Self-Efficacy in Clinical Performance instrument (SECP, Cheraghi et al. 2009), which helps evaluate whether the MCI has had an effect on the self-efficacy of the nursing students (Table 8).

At the baseline, the self-assessed overall mean self-efficacy was 5.2 (SD 1.6) in the IG and 5.4 (SD 1.5) in the CG. When the self-efficacy was compared numerically, the difference between the IG and CG was 0.2 (95% CI -0.4 to 0.8), but non-significant (p=0.56). At T2, the students' self-assessed overall mean self-efficacy was 7.0 (SD 1.2) in the IG and 6.9 (SD 1.6) in the CG. When the self-efficacy scores were compared numerically, the difference between the IG and CG was 0.1 (95% CI -0.5 to 0.7, p=0.78), but non-significant. (Figure 10, [Paper III; Table 3].)



Figure 10. Students' self-assessed overall mean self-efficacy by the study groups at baseline and T2.

The self-efficacy improvement in the overall mean self-efficacy was measured over the intervention period (5 weeks) from the baseline to T2. The self-efficacy improvement was significant in both groups (p<0.001) in favour of the IG with an improvement of 1.8 (95% CI 1.4 to 2.2) compared to 1.5 (95% CI 1.1 to 1.9) in the CG. However, the improvement between the IG and CG was non-significant (p=0.37). On the subscale level, all subscales showed a significant improvement (p<0.001) in both groups. (Figure 11, [Paper III; Table 3].)



Figure 11. The mean improvement in the students' self-assessed self-efficacy by the study groups over the intervention period.

6.2.2 Contextual outcomes of the intervention

In this chapter, the results of the MCI regarding the contextual outcomes (quality of the clinical learning environment) are presented.

Quality of the clinical learning environment (Paper III, Summary)

The quality of the clinical learning environment (CLE) as experienced by the students was assessed at the end of the MCI after the final evaluation of the clinical practicum (T2) (Figure 4, 6). The quality of the CLE was assessed by the students with the further developed Clinical Learning Environment, Supervision and Nurse Teacher scale, CLES+T₂ scale to evaluate whether the MCI had an effect on the quality of the CLE as experienced by the nursing students (Table 8). On the T - subscale, the role of the nurse teacher was further developed to assess the quality of the nurse teachers' pedagogical cooperation with the students as experienced by them. This development is described in Chapters 5.1, 5.3 and 7.2.1 as well as in Paper II.

The overall mean of the quality of the CLE was evaluated by using the mean scores of all the responses regarding the CLES+T₂ items. At T2, the overall mean quality of the CLE as experienced by the students was 7.81 (Q₁ 7.0, Q₃ 8.4, SD 1.3) in the IG and 7.53 (Q₁ 6.6, Q₃ 8.3, SD 1.1) in the CG, with a non-significant group difference (p=0.24). However, on the subscale level, a significant difference was found between the IG and CG regarding the "role of the nurse teacher" subscale



and in "the premises of the nursing on the ward" subscales (all p < 0.033) (Figure 12, 13, [Paper III; Table 4]).

Figure 12. The quality of the CLE as experienced by the students in the study groups at T2.

Number of subjects varied between sub-dimensions: IG (n=52), CG (n=47-48). *indicates that there is a significant difference between the study groups (p<0.05).

A new T_2 -subscale called "nurse teachers' pedagogical cooperation with students" was developed in this study for the CLES+T scale and was used for the first time with a nursing student sample in the MCI. Therefore, the results of this new subscale are reported in more detail on the subscale and item level in this summary.

The quality of the nurse teachers' pedagogical cooperation with the students as experienced by them was significantly higher in the IG (median 8.8; Q_1 7.6, Q_3 9.6) than in the CG (median 7.9; Q_1 6.3, Q_3 9.0) (p=0.026). On the item level of this subscale, the IG was significantly more satisfied with the nurse teacher's role in promoting students learning (median 9.0; Q_1 9.0, Q_3 10.0) than the CG (median 8.0; Q_1 8.0, Q_3 9.3) (p=0.043) and with regard to the nurse teacher's role in helping to relieve stress (median 8.0; Q_1 8.0, Q_3 9.0) than it was with the CG (median 7.0; Q_1 7.0, Q_3 8.5) (p=0.024) (Figure 13, Appendix 3, Paper III).



Figure 13. Nurse teacher's pedagogical cooperation with the students by the study groups at T2.

*indicates that there is a significant difference between the study groups (p < 0.05).

6.2.3 Factors associated with the clinical learning outcomes in the intervention

First, while studying which factors are associated with an improvement in the clinical learning outcomes over the intervention period, univariate approach was applied in other words all factors were tested one by one. Only significant factors were left into the final model. Therefore, results of significant background variables, competence, self-efficacy and quality of CLE are reported.

Explanatory factors associated with improvement in the clinical learning outcomes (Paper III, Summary)

The student age group was the only explanatory factor significantly associated with an improvement in the overall competence of the whole study population that was assessed by the NCS. Students in the oldest age group (31–38 years) showed a significantly greater improvement (p=0.035) in their overall mean competence compared to the youngest age group of students (20–24 years).

The self-reported lower theoretical knowledge (p=0.024) and practical skills (p=0.019) of the students at the baseline were significantly associated with lower overall satisfaction with the CLE.

The students' self-assessed competence showed the same trend regarding the selfassessed frequency of use of the items of competence with respect to both the overall mean competence and the subscale level trend of the whole study population (Figure 14). The higher the students assessed their competence, the higher their reported frequency in using the respective competence.



Figure 14. Relation between students' self-assessed competence scores and the frequency of use of the competence in both the overall mean competence and in the subscales at T1.

Associations between the clinical learning outcomes as assessed by the students after the MCI (Paper III, Summary)

A significant moderate positive correlation between the overall mean competence and overall mean self-efficacy of the whole study population was detected at baseline (r=0.65, p<0.0001) and after the MCI, at T2 (r=0.46, p<0.0001). The scatterplots (Figure 15) illustrate these correlations between the overall mean competence and the overall mean self-efficacy at the baseline and after the MCI, at T2 (Figure 15, Paper III). Each point in the scatterplot represents the mean competence and mean self-efficacy as assessed by the students themselves.



Figure 15. Scatterplot for the correlations between the NCS and SECP according to study group at the baseline and at T2.

6.3 Acceptability of the mobile cooperation intervention

In this chapter, the main results of the process evaluation of the MCI are reported from the perspectives of the nursing students in the IG, which represents the intervention recipients. A more detailed description of the results of the process evaluation can be found in Paper IV. The process evaluation was conducted by evaluating the acceptability of the MCI at two timepoints (T2, T4) by exploring the students' commitment to and experiences of using the MCI. First, the acceptability of the MCI was assessed using a process evaluation questionnaire (Peq) developed for this study that included structured questions of the commitment to and experiences of the MCI and the System usability Scale, SUS (Brooke 1996, 2003). Second, students' experiences of the MCI was assessed by students' essays, which were written 11 weeks after the end of the MCI at T4. (Figure 4, 6, Table 8.) In this chapter, the nursing students' acceptability of the MCI is reported according to the nursing students' commitment to and experiences of using the MCI.

Commitment to the MCI (Paper IV)

The commitment of the students to the MCI was high in terms of active App use during the practicum hours in the ward (n=48, 92%) and outside the practicum hours at home (n=49, 94%). Over half (56%) of the students (n=29) used the App several times a week and 29% (n=15) used it when needed. Altogether 25% of the students (n=13) used a borrowed iPad from the study UAS, because of the small screen size of their own devices. One student (2%) refused to use the App when completing the cooperation procedures during the MCI (Paper IV, Table 4).

Experiences of the MCI (Paper IV)

In relation to the usability of the App, the perceived usability of the App was assessed by the students after the intervention with the System Usability Scale (SUS, Brooke 1996) by the students (n=52) in the IG. The usability of the App showed a mean SUS score of 69.9 (SD 19.9, range 10.0–97.5) out of a possible 100 (Table 10, Paper IV). The mean SUS scores were significantly higher among those students who held positive experiences from the App functionality training given at the baseline (p=0.017) and their App usage during the intervention (p<0.001) (Paper IV, Table 4). Moreover, the mean SUS scores were significantly higher among students with positive experiences of the utility of the App with regard to time saving and its ubiquitous use in practicum procedures (all p<0.047) (Paper IV, Table 6).

SUS items	Mean (SD)
Usability	
I think that I would like to use this App frequently	2.50 (1.26)
I found this App to be simple	2.85 (1.09)
I thought this App was easy to use	2.87 (1.16)
I found the various functions in this App were well integrated	2.38 (1.09)
I thought there was a lot of consistency in this App	2.79 (1.09)
I would imagine that most people would learn to use this App very quickly	3.04 (0.99)
I found this App very intuitive	2.79 (1.30)
I felt very confident using this App	2.58 (0.98)
Learnability	
I think that I could use the App without the support of a technical person	3.10 (1.21)
I could use the App without having to learn anything new	3.06 (1.11)
The SUS score	69.86 (19.89)

Table 10. The perceived usability of the App as assessed by the students (n=52), scale 0 (most negative response) to 4 (most positive response) (Modified from Strandell-Laine et al. submitted)

Student experiences with the MCI were also examined by means of student essays. The analysis of the essays revealed two main themes: the usability of the App (Figure 16) and the utility of the App (Figure 17). In relation to the usability of the App, both success and difficulty regarding the App's ease of use and its learnability were reported. In addition, in several essays, satisfaction with using the App and a willingness to use it in the future were reported. The App was seen as a positive innovation for nursing education. (Figure 16, [Paper IV, Figure 1].)



Figure 16. The experienced usability of the App in the MCI. (Modified from Strandell-Laine et al. submitted, Paper IV)

In relation to the utility of the App, it facilitated the students' self-directed learning and the nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation i.e. communication between the nursing student and nurse teacher and the practicum documentation and convenience in it. However, the App was reported also as being a hindrance to practicum procedures (Figure 17, [Paper IV, Figure 1]).



Figure 17. The experienced utility of the App in the MCI. (Modified from Strandell-Laine et al. submitted, Paper IV)

6.4 Summary of the main results

Based on the results of the integrative review, mobile device use in the nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum has become more prevalent during recent years, although it is still an emerging area in nursing education. The use of mobile devices varies greatly in the previous studies due to different mobile devices as well as the purposes and durations of use. However, in most of the studies one software was used in the nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation. The purpose of the mobile device's use was usually not to facilitate the nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation but to support nursing students at the bedside of patients and for private purposes. Thus, no mobile application purposively designed for nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation was found. The quality of the identified studies varies and it is not possible to draw firm conclusions from the results. The previous studies mainly report the nursing students' views, representing one end-user group of the mobile devices and mobile applications. However, the students seemed satisfied, motivated and willing to use mobile technology in their nursing degree studies, especially in the clinical practicum.

The novel and complex mobile cooperation intervention, developed in this study, showed no significant intervention effect regarding individual or contextual outcomes. In relation to individual outcomes, student competence and self-efficacy improved significantly in both study groups, with non-significant group-differences. In relation to contextual outcomes, students in the intervention group that used the App to cooperate with the nurse teacher showed significantly higher satisfaction with the quality of the nurse teacher's clinical role, especially regarding nurse teacher pedagogical cooperation with students (Figure 18). In the whole study population, an older age predicted a significantly greater improvement in their competence during the five weeks. In addition, the students' own views regarding better theoretical knowledge and practical skills before the mobile cooperation intervention. No explanatory factor explained the intervention effect.

The students' acceptability of the MCI was high, though there were minor challenges with the technology literacy of the students and Wi-Fi connectivity in the study hospitals. The App was experienced as easy to learn and easy to use among the nursing students. In addition, students reported feelings of connectivity, nurse teacher availability and the ability to achieve their aims when using the App.



Figure 18. Summary of the results of the study. **HEI = higher education institution; CLE = clinical learning environment*

7 DISCUSSION

In this discussion, the main results of this study are discussed in the light of prior study findings and then followed by a discussion on the validity and reliability of the study. In addition, suggestions for future research and practical implications are stated. More detailed discussions are presented in papers I, III and IV.

7.1 Discussion of the results

In this study, a novel nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation intervention, MCI, was developed to facilitate nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum. The effectiveness and acceptability of the MCI were evaluated in a RCT study with nursing students as intervention recipients. The ultimate goal of this study is to improve the quality of nursing education and consequently the outcomes of patient care. To reach the purposes and the ultimate goal of this study, three study phases were conducted.

Previous studies on mobile cooperation during the clinical practicum

The results of the original and updated reviews (Phase I, III) reveal that the use of mobile technology appears to provide benefits for nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation. However, previous studies have focused more on the nursing students' experiences of the mobile device use than on the effectiveness of mobile devices in improving the clinical learning outcomes of students. Moreover, mobile devices were commonly used for other purposes, e.g. for information retrieval, and not for cooperation with the nurse teacher. No mobile application has been specifically developed for nurse student-nurse teacher cooperation (Phase I, III). The critical appraisal of the studies (Phase I) revealed methodological weaknesses in the quality of the studies, which predominantly produced level II-VI evidence (Polit & Beck 2012). These results (Phase I) are in line with other reviews of the research on the integration of mobile technology into the clinical practicum of nursing students (Ward & Moule 2007, Doyle et al. 2014, Guo et al. 2015, O'Connor & Edwards 2015, Raman 2015). Nevertheless, level II-VI evidence is also needed and it is necessary to develop the evidence base (Polit & Beck 2012), thus forming a solid basis for future studies that have rigorous designs, i.e. randomised controlled trials, representing the "gold standard" for the evaluated effectiveness of a certain intervention (von Essen 2015, Clark et al. 2018).

Since the original integrative review (Phase I) was conducted in 2015, there has been an increasing amount of mobile technology literature published with regard to nursing education research. At least one new review has been published about the integration of mobile technology into nursing education (Lee et al. 2018b). However, rigorous evidence on the effectiveness of nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation in improving the clinical learning outcomes of nursing students seems to be still lacking. The findings of this review reveal that the amount of studies with RCT design has increased but the quality of these studies is still weak. The results of this study (Phase I, III) confirm the findings of a growing body of literature, which clearly indicates a positive attitude towards and satisfaction with mobile technology use among nursing students and without any intervention effect on student competence. Thus, the results of the recent review (Lee at el. 2018b) are in line with the review findings of this study (Phases I, III) highlighting the need for studies with randomised controlled study designs to produce evidence to inform the development and use of mobile technology in nursing education. In this study, the aim was to provide answers to some of the research gaps identified in the previous studies.

Clinical learning outcomes in MCI

Individual outcomes of MCI

In this study, the individual outcomes were assessed by students themselves at the beginning (baseline) and at the end of the MCI (T1, T2). The hypothesis for the individual outcomes was that the students in the IG would have a significantly greater mean improvement over the intervention period in competence and self-efficacy compared to those in the CG.

The hypothesis was not confirmed as the MCI was shown to be merely equally effective in improving students' individual outcomes as the standard cooperation method; when the self-assessed competence and self-efficacy of the student were considered. However, this is an educationally significant finding, because while competence (ICN 2006, WHO 2009, Yanhua & Watson 2011, Hakimzadeh et al. 2013, Shin et al. 2014, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014, 2016, Ličen & Plazar 2015, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2016) and self-efficacy are stated as major goals and part of the effectiveness criteria of nursing education (Lauder et al. 2008b), even the MCI was not successful in demonstrating effectiveness on the competence and self-efficacy of nursing students. This finding confirms the fact that there is no nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation method superior to any other as highlighted by previous studies (Bloomfield et al. 2008, Saarikoski et al. 2013, Gustafsson et al. 2015a, Forber et al. 2016). However, the MCI can be considered an alternative method for existing nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation methods. In addition, this finding provides a rigorous evidence base for future curricula development in nursing education at a time when urgency is required to develop effective pedagogical methods that have strong technological approaches.

New methods are required in order to respond to both the ongoing digitalisation in society and the recommendations for enhancing higher education through the use of new mobile technologies (EC 2014, Junger 2016, Parviainen et al. 2017).

This study generates new rigorous evidence about the competence level of nursing students during their degree studies. In the previous literature, the use of self-assessments regarding student competence has been criticised because of findings that reveal that mentors assess the competence of their supervised students as slightly lower than the students do (Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2016). This study only partly confirms these findings. In this study, the differences between the mentors' and the students' assessments of the students' competence were shown to be non-significant. Nevertheless, weak congruence between these assessments could be demonstrated and both mentors and students assessed the competence as quite good according to the VAS scores > 25–50 (Flinkman et al. 2017) at the end of the MCI. These findings reveal that students might be capable of self-assessing their competence but may need more support in this assessment from nurse teachers and mentors. It seems, that this support might be possible to give with the aid of the App developed in this study.

In relation to mentors, one reason for the mentors' assessments giving slightly lower competence scores could be the fact that mentors do not have sufficient skills or guidelines with which to assess student competence as was reported in earlier studies (Helminen et al. 2014, 2016, 2017). Thus, assessments made by mentors may be based more on the optimal view of a GNS's competence than students as learners (Burden et al. 2017) because no consensus on either of the levels of competence exists for the different stages of nursing education or at graduation (Blackman et al. 2007, Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014, Zasadny & Bull 2015). This is an aspect that needs attention and collaboration between mentors and nurse teachers in order to enhance the optimal competence assessments of nursing students. This collaboration might be possible to conduct with the aid the App developed in this study but requires further research.

However, the findings reveal that NCS (Meretoja et al. 2004a) can be applied when assessing nursing students' competence both by students themselves and their mentors during the final evaluation of a clinical practicum, though both seem to require more guidance and support to conduct this assessment. This is an educationally significant finding that has to be considered in the future as competence assessment is a significant component of nursing education (Gallagher & Ousey 2012, Burden et al. 2017) and competence development itself is defined as an expected learning outcome from a clinical practicum period (Watson et al. 2002, Löfmark et al. 2006, Salminen et al. 2010, Directive 2013/55/EU, EFN 2015). Moreover, nursing education relies on self-directed learning (e.g.

Bloomfield et al. 2008, Voutilainen et al. 2017) and the students' self-assessment, which has been stated as being a critical skill for graduated nurses (Baxter & Norman 2011), and thus needs to be developed throughout nursing degree studies. Nursing students' self-assessment by the NCS might provide solutions to this by ensuring the completion of a relevant self-assessment process during nursing studies in the context of the clinical practicum.

Contextual outcomes of MCI

In this study, the contextual outcomes were assessed by students themselves at the end of the MCI. The hypothesis for the contextual outcomes was that the students in the IG have a significantly higher satisfaction with the CLE compared to those in the CG.

The MCI was successful in demonstrating significant effect on nursing students' satisfaction with the nurse teacher role, especially in the nurse teacher's pedagogical cooperation with students, when the quality of the CLE as experienced by the nursing students was considered. This is an educationally significant finding as it responds to the need of nursing student for more nurse teacher support, reported in previous studies (e.g. Mackay & Harding 2009, Saarikoski 2009b, Price et al. 2011, Löfmark et al. 2012, Saarikoski et al. 2013, Foster et al. 2014, Gustafsson et al. 2015, Papastavrou et al. 2016b, Pitkänen et al. 2018), although the MCI was not successful in demonstrating significant effect regarding the quality of the CLE. Nevertheless, the main aim of the nurse teacher' clinical role is to pedagogically support both students (Brown et al. 2005, Price et al. 2011, Killam & Heerschap 2013, Pitkänen et al. 2018) and mentors (Salminen et al. 2013, Helminen et al. 2017, Pitkänen et al. 2018) in the clinical learning of nursing students. Moreover, the nurse teacher is responsible for ensuring that the clinical placement is carried out according to the goals of the degree programme (Warne et al. 2010). To fulfil these tasks, the nurse teacher has to cooperate both with the students and mentors during the clinical practicum (Saarikoski et al. 2008, 2009b) and the developed App might be an appropriate tool for this in the future. This study generates new evidence on the issue of nurse teacher pedagogical cooperation with students as measured by items developed to respond to the clinical role of nurse teachers, a role that is increasingly being conducted via distance cooperation methods (e.g. Saarikoski et al. 2009b, 2013, Mikkonen et al. 2017a).

In this study, two educationally significant factors associated with the contextual outcomes of the MCI were detected. The nursing students' self-assessed prepracticum theoretical knowledge and pre-practicum practical skills were demonstrated to be significantly associated with satisfaction with the CLE, producing new and educationally significant evidence for nursing curricula development. This association has not been reported in previous studies. However, this finding reveals the importance of the students' pre-practicum learning, which seems to have an influence on the quality of the CLE as experienced by nursing students. This, may also influence the choice of the future workplace as revealed by previous studies (Flinkman et al. 2017). Nevertheless, this connection was not the focus of this study but it should be examined in the future.

Acceptability of the MCI

This study (Phase I, III) confirms nursing students' positive attitudes towards and high interest in using mobile devices in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation – as revealed by previous studies (Guo et al. 2015, O'Connor & Andrews 2015, Raman 2015). There is high prevalence for using mobile devices among nursing students internationally (e.g. Williamson 2018) and in Finland (Statistics Finland 2017) and that finding is also revealed in this study (Phase III). The high ownership of mobile devices might explain the positive attitude among nursing students as they regard mobile technologies as part of their daily communication habits and are increasingly dependent on technology in their daily lives.

In previous studies, the contextual factors - such as mentors' negative views about the use of mobile technology by nursing students in the clinical practice (McNally et al. 2017) and similar negative views held by nurse teachers in educational institutions (Doyle et al. 2014) – have been reported as complicating the full use of mobile technology during the clinical practicum. In this study, no resistance to the use of the MCI or mobile device use in the practicum wards by students was met, although it has been reported in previous studies (e.g.Martyn et al. 2014, Beauregard et al. 2017). However, some negative attitudes towards the MCI and the use of mobile technology were perceived by the researcher at the study UAS. Nonetheless, at the time of the MCI implementation, the general infrastructure situation of many UAS in Finland, including the study UAS, did not support the use of mobile technology in nursing education. Therefore, to enhance nursing education through the use of new mobile technology, nurse teachers require access to adequate mobile technology. Furthermore, the nursing curricula needs to be developed in line with the ongoing digitalisation in society and in accordance with international and national recommendations (EC 2014, Junger 2016, Parviainen et al. 2017). Thus, further rigorous research is needed to produce evidence of the ability of mobile technology use to improve clinical learning by students. The nurse teachers' and mentors' attitudes towards mobile technology as well as their technology literacy needs also require research, so that the full use of mobile technology in nursing education can be maintained and ensured.

This study demonstrated that nursing students used the App both at home and during clinical shifts (Phase III). This is an interesting finding, since previous studies reveal that nursing students avoid using mobile devices in practicum wards due to a negative ward culture against mobile devices (e.g. Martyn et al. 2014). The finding could be a result of the general cultural attitude towards mobile technology in Finnish society – one of the most advanced digital economies in the EU (EC 2017b) – as it may be more positive than in the other countries where the prior studies have been conducted. Furthermore, the implementation of the MCI may have changed the attitudes of the staff members on the clinical practicum wards (Moore et al. 2015). One possible explanation might be the fact that the nursing staff, especially mentors have reported limited nurse teacher support and a lack of competence in student supervision in previous studies (Helminen et al. 2014, 2016, 2017). Thus, this new alternative cooperation method might be seen as a possibility for improving the situation.

This study (Phase I, III) provides an important evidence base for the further development of the App and the whole MCI. Based on the study findings, the App seems to meet the students' needs for having an easy-to-use and ubiquitous handson cooperation method for student-teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum. Nevertheless, based on student feedback, the App requires further development and the designing of additional features.

7.2 Validity and reliability of the study

The strength of this study lies in the use of various methods and perspectives to develop the App and the MCI as well as to evaluate the effectiveness and acceptability of the MCI. The validity and reliability of this study were considered throughout all study phases (Phases I–III). The study Phases I and II enabled a valid and reliable basis for Phase III which contained the intervention implementation and the evaluation of the effectiveness and acceptability of the MCI in authentic clinical learning environments. In the following chapters the validity and reliability of the data collection, instruments, intervention and results are discussed.

7.2.1 Validity and reliability of the data collection

The researcher conducted all data collection in Phases I–III by herself or in cooperation with another researcher to ensure the reliability of the data collection.

In Phase I and Summary, the integrative review method, according to the criteria of Whittemore and Knafl (2005), was chosen for investigating and appraising studies with diverse methodological strategies. Four scientific databases were selected for the review: PubMed/Medline, CINAHL, PsycINFO and ERIC, which are essential and comprehensive sources for identifying previous studies in the field of nursing education research. Moreover, the database searches were complemented by manual searches of the reference lists of the articles. Since MeSH terms were not available regarding mobile technology, the search terms were carefully determined by two researchers in cooperation with an information specialist. The comprehensive search term list is described in Chapter 3.3, Table 3 and in Paper I. The comprehensive documentation of the literature search process is described in Paper I (Paper I, Figure 1).

However, there were also limitations regarding the literature search. The general web search engines such as, Google and Google Scholar, were excluded from the literature search, which may have caused publication bias (Whittemore & Knafl 2005). The web search engines might also have identified the grey area of the topic of interest that is, proceedings and other unpublished up-to-date knowledge about recent mobile technology innovations and solutions in the area of interest. To enhance rigor and validity, the data evaluation and data analysis of the integrative review were conducted by two researchers independently of each other but following a consensus discussion. The conclusion of the review is carefully documented in Paper I (Paper I, Figure 2) (Whittemore & Knafl 2005).

In Phase II, the data for evaluating the content validity of the developed T_2 subscale of the CLES+ T_2 scale were collected by the researcher herself via two rounds of expert panels with questionnaires including comprehensive instructions about the item level and subscale level evaluations. The participants – teachers, nursing education researchers, CLES+T experts and second-year pre-registration nursing students – were purposively chosen to strengthen the reliability of the data collection. The data for the pilot study of the MCI were collected through researcher observations and the experiences witnessed during the student recruitment and App training sessions as well as face-to-face meetings with the nursing students via paper-based structured questionnaires. The drop-out rate was 3 and the overall response rate was 100% in the pilot study (Paper II).

In Phase III, statistical power was ensured by estimating the sample size. The sample size was estimated by using the greatest standard deviation (Lamb & Altman, 2015) for the data collected from the graduating nursing students by Kajander-Unkuri et al. (2014) by using the NCS (Meretoja et al. 2004a) as the primary outcome (Jull & Aye 2015) of the RCT. The data were collected by the researcher herself in the study hospitals to decrease the risk of missing data and

dropouts. Moreover, the data were collected via paper-based questionnaires – to avoid the risk of high attrition rates posed by electronic data collection (Cantrell & Lupinacci 2007). The data were collected in hospital settings – at three time points: at the baseline and at the end of the MCI, including one data collection before the final evaluation discussion (T1) and one after it (T2). Nursing students and mentors completed the NCS by themselves before the final evaluation of the clinical practicum was made, so as to obtain as subjective experience of the nursing students' competence as possible. A systematic and researcher-informed data collection was used to minimise the drop-out rate of students and mentors. The drop-out rate of the students was 1 and the overall response rate was 99% (n=101), whereas the mentors' overall response rate was 93% (n=95).

The limitations of this study include the use of student self-assessment for the outcomes of the MCI. Student self-assessment may have led to the overestimation of the outcomes (Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2016). However, the data collection for the primary outcome using the NCS was performed by a combination of student self-assessments and mentor assessments to provide rich and valid data with which to evaluate the effectiveness of the mobile cooperation intervention. Moreover, the NCS has undergone validity and reliability testing and has produced consistency in results across different population groups and settings (Flinkman et al. 2017).

7.2.2 Validity and reliability of the instruments

In Phase I, a critical appraisal of the studies was performed by two independent researchers through consensus discussions. First, a critical appraisal of the included studies was performed using standardised study design-specific checklists comprising the CONSORT 2010 Statement with a 25-item checklist (Moher et al. 2012), the STROBE Statement with a 22-item checklist (von Elm et al. 2007) and the TREND Statement with a 22-item checklist (Des Jarlais et al. 2004). This ensured that the critical appraisal tools were appropriate for the type of study and that the entire appraisal was completed objectively.

In phase II, the CLES+T scale (Saarikoski et al. 2008) was further developed for this study to accurately measure the nurse teacher's pedagogical cooperation with the students. The expert panel rounds and the assessment of the item level and subscale level content validity indexes following the criteria by Lynn (1986) are reported in the published research protocol (Paper II). This new CLES+T₂ scale was used for the first time in this study. The new T₂ -subscale demonstrated an appropriate level of content validity (Phase II) and good internal consistency (Phase III) for measuring the quality of the nurse teacher's pedagogical cooperation with students as experienced by the nursing students. The item-level CVI ranges from 0.88 to 1.0, while the CVI at the subscale level was 0.90. The CLES+T₂ scale was developed in Finland but its use cannot be considered until there is further rigorous testing of its construct validity using explorative factor analysis with an adequate sample size, which was not possible to attain in the frame of this study. The SECP instrument (Cheraghi et al. 2009) was double-translated for this study, from the English version into Finnish using the back-translation method (Sousa & Rojjanasnirat 2011). In addition, one nursing student from the UAS who spoke Persian as her mother tongue, revised the congruence between the Finnish translation of the SECP instrument and the original Persian version of the instrument by checking the correspondence of the contents of the items of the Finnish translation with the original Persian version.

In Phase III, the instruments were carefully selected to measure the primary and secondary outcomes of the MCI. All the selected outcome measures were used in previous studies using student samples and were found to have good internal validity. The primary outcome measure, the NCS, is the most widely used instrument internationally for assessing nurses' generic competence and allowing comparisons of competence across a variety of settings (Flinkman et al. 2017). In addition, the NCS has previously been considered a sufficiently valid instrument for use with nursing student samples in Finland (Kajander-Unkuri et al. 2014, 2015, 2016). While this was the first time the NCS was used for nursing students in the early stage of the nursing degree studies, the criterion validity of the NCS had been estimated, and showed that the NCS had a significant moderate positive correlation with both of the secondary outcomes at the baseline and at the end of the MCI (all r>0.35, all p<0.002). The internal consistency was at an acceptable level at the end of the MCI – the Cronbach's alpha value was 0.96 (Paper III).

The one secondary outcome measure, the SECP instrument (Cheraghi et al. 2008), was developed in Iran and based on the internationally used nursing process framework to measure student self-assessment of their ability to cope in a clinical performance. In a previous study with a student sample, the instrument showed good psychometric properties (Cheraghi et al. 2009). However, the rigorous testing of construct validity using the explorative factor analysis and an adequate sample size is required. The internal consistency was acceptable at the end of the MCI; the Cronbach's alpha value was 0.98 (Paper III).

The other secondary outcome measure, the CLES+T scale, is the most translated and validated of instruments that measure the quality of a clinical learning environment in nursing education (Mansutti et al. 2017). The validation of the CLES+T scale and its psychometric properties has been conducted both in Finland (Saarikoski & Leino-Kilpi 2002, Saarikoski et al. 2008) and internationally, e.g. in Sweden (Johansson et al. 2010, Bos et al. 2012, Gustafsson et al. 2015b), Norway (Henriksen et al. 2012), Italy (Tomietto et al. 2012), Germany (Bergjan & Hertel 2013), New Zealand (Watson et al. 2014), Cyprus (Papastavrou et al. 2016a), Croatia (Lovrić et al. 2016), Spain (Vizcaya-Moreno et al. 2015), South Korea (Kim et al. 2018) and Austria (Mueller et al. 2018). The internal consistency of the further developed CLES+T₂ scale was acceptable at the end of the MCI with a Cronbach's alpha value of 0.93 (Paper III, Table 4).

The process evaluation measure included questions developed for this study and the SUS. The first part of the process evaluation questionnaire (Peq) assessing the students' commitment to and experiences of the MCI was developed for this study based on the integrative review in Phase I and was used in this study for the first time. The questionnaire was pilot tested by bachelor's level nursing students (n=6), nurse teachers (n=2), a nursing education researcher (n=1), mentors (n=1) and a head nurse (n=1) at Phase II of this study. The second part of the Peq included the SUS (Brooke 1996, 2013) which is widely used (Martins et al. 2015) and is stated to be adequate for measuring the general usability (Brooke 1996, 2013) of a wide range of products and user interfaces (Bangor et al. 2008, Sauro 2011, Martins et al. 2015). The scale has been demonstrated to be valid (Sauro 2011, Brooke 2013, Martins et al. 2015) and reliable (Sauro 2011, Brooke 2013). The internal consistency of the SUS was acceptable at the end of the MCI due to a Cronbach's alpha value of 0.89.

7.2.3 Validity and reliability of the intervention

The strength of this study lies in its robust RCT design, representing a gold standard in the evaluation of the effectiveness of interventions (von Essen 2015, Clark et al. 2018). In Phase II, in the construction of the study protocol (Paper II), the SPIRIT 2013 Statement (Chan et al. 2013) was followed to guarantee the high quality of the study protocol and to promote the proper implementation and reporting of the MCI (Borglin & Richards 2010, Chan et al. 2013, Lamb & Altman 2015). An attempt was made to improve the quality of the protocol by following the SPIRIT 2013 Statement (Chan et al. 2013) in conjunction with the TIDieR checklist (Hoffmann et al. 2014) for the intervention description, so as to allow the future replication of the MCI. Thus, the second strength of this study lies in its strictly followed rigorous and high-quality study protocol that avoids performance bias (Borglin & Richards 2010). However, the participants in this study could not be blinded because of the pragmatic design of the RCT (Lamb & Altman, 2015), which may have resulted in bias in the results.

The intervention was conducted by one nurse teacher and the students' individual mentors. The mentors were trained in the use of the App and intervention procedures by one-to-one face-to-face training sessions or by phone calls with the researcher herself during the first week of the intervention. According to the baseline measures, the student study groups (IG and CG) were comparable and there were no significant differences in the socio-demographics between the groups (Paper III, Table 1). Moreover, the mentor study groups were comparable and had no significant differences in the socio-demographics between the groups (Appendix 2). The control to ensure similar level quality in the learning environments was determined (Jull & Aye 2015) by the register data collected from the original CLES+T scale in 2014 regarding the seven study hospitals at the baseline. Nevertheless, the implementation of RCT in educational settings is complex and challenging, making control of confounding variables difficult (Clark et al. 2018). Thus, confounding variables in the clinical learning environment are possible but for all participants in both groups. Both groups received the same standard content in cooperation with the same teacher and the mentors supervised the students in both groups using standard procedures. In addition, it was not possible to randomize the wards in the study hospitals due to the nursing students' rights to reserve and change the practicum ward until the beginning of the practicum period. Thus, participant contamination may have occurred due to the interactions between students in the IG and CG at the same practicum ward.

Nevertheless, one strength of this study lies in the mixed methods process evaluation, which so far has been scarcely reported in nursing education research. The process evaluation was conducted among nursing students in the intervention group to explore the acceptability of the mobile cooperation intervention and to support the post-hoc interpretation of the results (Craig et al. 2013, Moore et al. 2015). The process evaluation included the collection of both the quantitative and qualitative evaluation data. During the MCI, the researcher collected the reasons given for why students dropped out by making phone calls or by sending emails to them and asking why they chose not to participate any further in the study. The students' commitment to and experiences of the MCI were evaluated at the end of the MCI, after the final evaluation of the clinical practicum (T2) via a process evaluation questionnaire (Peg) developed for this study. After the intervention, semi-structured focus group interviews (T3) and essays (T4) (Figure 6, Page 60) were conducted at the study UAS to obtain information about the students' MCI experiences.

7.2.4 Validity and reliability of the results

In Phase I, the critical appraisal of the previous studies focusing on the use of mobile devices in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum revealed weaknesses in study designs, samples, instruments and results (Paper I, Appendix 1). Thus, the relevance of the findings of the review must be carefully considered as it is difficult to draw firm conclusions from previous studies.

In Phase II, the construction of the high-quality study protocol (Paper II), which followed the SPIRIT 2013 Statement (Chan et al. 2013) in conjunction with the TIDieR checklist (Hoffmann et al. 2014), promoted the proper implementation and reporting of the outcomes of the MCI (Borglin & Richards 2010, Chan et al. 2013, Lamb & Altman 2015).

In Phase III, the nursing students' (Paper III, Table 1) and mentors' (Appendix 2) study groups were compared. There were no significant differences in the demographic characteristics between the study groups (IG and CG). To ensure comparable study groups, the nursing students were recruited from one UAS, during the same study term of nursing students beginning an internal medicine or surgical clinical practicum in one of the study hospitals. Participant contamination between the groups by means of passing information and thus altering the results at the ward level is quite possible; however, this limitation could be controlled for by randomization on the ward level but it was not possible in this study.

Data analyses were performed on an intention-to-treat approach to prevent attrition bias (Borglin & Richards 2010). In addition, the statistician was blind regarding the group allocation in order to prevent the bias in the results. The results are reported in compliance with the CONSORT 2010 Statement (Moher et al. 2012) in conjunction with the TIDieR checklist (Hoffmann et al. 2014). The process evaluation report of this study was written after analysing the outcomes of the intervention, thus there is risk that the qualitative process evaluation data was interpreted in the light of intervention outcomes (Moore et al. 2015).

The data were collected from second-year nursing students from one UAS, covering only about 3% of the national second-year bachelor's degree students in the nursing, midwife and public health population in 2015 (Ministry of Education and Culture 2017a, 2017b). The results are not generalisable to the whole bachelor's degree level nursing student population. However, they do provide rigorous evidence to be considered in the development of nursing curricula for bachelor's degree level nursing education both nationally and internationally.

7.3 Suggestions for future research

In this chapter, the suggestions for future research are described from the methodological perspective as well as the nursing education and intervention development viewpoints. There is a clear need for nursing education research – in the context of the clinical practicum for nursing students (Hentinen 1989, Saarikoski 2002, Suikkala 2007, Brunou 2009, Luojus 2011, Jokelainen 2013, Kajander-Unkkuri 2016, Helminen 2017, Mikkonen 2017) – especially to produce rigorous evidence that can be used to facilitate nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation and to improve the nursing students' clinical learning outcomes and consequently the outcomes of patient care.

The suggestions for future research are as follows:

- This study produces a new evidence base of the effectiveness and acceptability of a mobile cooperation intervention in the context of a clinical practicum, which represents the essential component of nursing education. There is a need for further studies to strengthen the evidence base of the nursing student–nurse teacher mobile cooperation during the clinical practicum.
- In this study, only a limited number of outcomes for evaluating the effectiveness of the MCI could be analysed. It is essential to evaluate its cost-effectiveness in future studies to support the political and UAS level decision making concerning mobile technology use in the nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation.
- There is need to pay attention to the nursing students' competence development during the clinical practicum throughout their nursing degree studies. Thus, longitudinal research with a longer intervention duration should be implemented. This is possible only with longer clinical practicum periods or with several intervention implementations throughout the nursing students' degree studies.
- It is worth further developing the content of the novel MCI developed and tested for the first time in this study in order to more effectively support the clinical learning outcomes of students and allow them to respond to the competence and self-efficacy demands of the complex clinical environments facing future RNs.
- \circ The CLES+T₂ scale needs to be tested further. In particular, the construct of the scale should be analysed to see how the additional 5 new items, measuring the pedagogical cooperation of the nurse teacher, fit with the

whole scale. Moreover, specific sensitive testing approaches should be used.

- The nurse teachers' and mentors' experiences and competences regarding mobile technology use during the clinical practicum should be examined so as to obtain evidence of the usability and acceptability of mobile technology use in mentors' and nurse teachers' supervision procedures that the full use of mobile technology in nursing education can be maintained and ensured.
- Ethical issues that arose due to the evolving use of the mobile technology during the clinical practicum need attention in nursing education and must be examined in the future.

7.4 Practical implications of the study

According to the results of this study the following practical implications for nursing education, nursing practice and policy making can be presented.

- The mobile cooperation intervention is a potential alternative to existing nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation methods. The mobile cooperation intervention seems to be significantly effective at facilitating the nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum and for strengthening the nurse teacher's role in supporting nursing students during the challenges faced in the clinical practicum.
- o The integration of mobile technology into nursing education has to be carefully considered. The integration of mobile technology with nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation does not seem to significantly improve nursing students' competence, self-efficacy and the quality of the clinical learning environment. If these clinical learning outcomes are to be improved more effectively, there is need to develop and examine new pedagogical activities for the nurse teacher and new practicum procedures should be added to the App so that they can be conducted in the mobile cooperation intervention.
- Both nursing students and mentors need support in assessing nursing student competence. The assessment of nursing student competence is an integral part of the degree studies, especially in the clinical practicum when assessing the nursing students' fitness for nursing practice. This has to be considered seriously when planning nursing curricula, the implementation

of the clinical role of the nurse teacher and the further education of the mentors.

- The results of this study have implications for the pre-practicum theoretical training conducted in educational institutions. To maintain the nursing students' pre-practicum theoretical knowledge at an adequate level, the quality of the clinical learning environment they experience and their self-efficacy development during the clinical practicum could be improved. This may also have long-term effects on the availability of the nursing workforce for clinical practice.
- The mobile application developed in this study may provide new ways of documenting the nursing students' learning throughout their nursing degree studies. In addition, it could also help nurse teacher and nurse mentor activities when they supervise nursing students during a clinical practicum. This information can be used to improve the quality of nursing education.
- The novel mobile cooperation intervention was highly valued and accepted by nursing students – the end-users of the mobile application. Moreover, the commitment of the mentors as intervention providers seemed to be high, revealing that the implementation of the mobile cooperation intervention is also possible in busy practicum wards. However, that issue was not examined in this study and needs further research.

8 CONCLUSIONS

The cooperation between nursing student and nurse teacher is a complex and challenging supervision relationship and complex clinical practice raises concerns about adequate and effective support for nursing students during the clinical practicum. The nursing education reforms have brought about remarkable changes in the nursing student-nurse teacher cooperation methods. Moreover, society's technological development will have an impact on this cooperation in the future as well. Nevertheless, there is no single superior method for the nursing studentnurse teacher cooperation and consequently there are variations in its implementation both nationally in Finland and internationally. This cooperation has been studied alongside educational reforms in Europe, but it has remained a challenging phenomenon with regard to the provision of support for the clinical learning of the nursing students. The significance of the availability of nurse teacher support for nursing students during the practicum is evident and thus supporting students during their clinical practicum is emphasised. Nursing education should examine the ever increasing evidence for the use of mobile technology in nursing education when seeking to deliver and maintain effectiveness and quality, thus generating workforces with sufficient competence and appropriate self-efficacy to provide safe, high-quality, people-centred, accessible and affordable care to patients.

The mobile cooperation intervention (MCI) showed significant effect on improving the experienced quality of the nurse teacher's clinical role, especially regarding cooperation. This was detected with significant group-differences in favour of the intervention group that used the App to cooperate with the nurse teacher during the clinical practicum. The results of this study are educationally significant in demonstrating that the MCI is equally effective as standard cooperation via email communication and paper-based documentation – when the self-assessed competence, self-efficacy and quality of the CLE are considered.

Participation commitment in the MCI was high, although there were minor challenges with some participant's technology literacy and Wi-Fi connectivity in the study hospitals. The App was experienced as easy to learn and use by the nursing students. Nursing students using the App experienced feelings of connectivity, that the nurse teacher was available for them and that they could achieve their aims. This study has the potential to influence future development of nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation methods by providing rigorous evidence and stimulus for nursing education. Moreover, this study answers the current need for a robust evidence base to guide educational and policy decision-making when integrating mobile technology into nursing education.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was carried out at the Department of Nursing Science at the University of Turku, Finland. During this process, I have enjoyed crucial support and encouragement from many people. I would like to express my humble thanks to everyone, even though space precludes me from naming them all here.

I would like to express my sincerest and deepest gratitude to my excellent supervisors, Docent Mikko Saarikoski and Professor Helena Leino-Kilpi, the Director for the Doctoral Programme in Nursing Science and the Head of the Department of Nursing Science. Mikko encouraged me to start with this doctoral thesis process and this research topic. During this process, his excellent networks and vast knowledge have offered me the possibility to develop an academic career nationally and internationally. It has been a privilege to work with you Mikko – you have always believed in me, guided and supported me in my ambitiousness during this process. You was always ready with an open mind for dialogue, thank you Mikko. I owe my greatest gratitude to Helena, for her great wisdom and guidance in improving the essence of my scientific thinking by demanding to seek ever greater knowledge and engage in more detailed discussion. Moreover, she opened my eyes so that I could see the world in a whole new manner. With your brilliant wisdom, you have shown me what is achievable in the academic community, thank you Helena.

I want to thank my Follow-up committee members, Docent Kristiina Junttila and Professor Reima Suomi for their support and encouragement during the process. I am very grateful to my official reviewers, Nursing Director of Education, Docent Merja Sankelo, from the Hospital District of South Ostrobothnia and Professor Joan Lalor, from the Trinity College Dublin, Ireland. Your careful review and constructive feedback on my thesis helped me to deepen my scientific thinking and improve the reporting of my study.

I want to thank all my co-authors and fellow workers from the Department of Nursing Science for their support and friendship during this process. Special thanks goes to my co-author Professor Leena Salminen with whom I had many inspiring discussions during these years. You became my wise mentor, good colleague and a trusted friend. Special thanks also goes to my co-author University Lecturer, Docent Minna Stolt who was always willing to share thoughts about scientific and non-scientific topics. Thank you for challenging me during our discussions and leaving me to consider the decisions I should make. I also want to thank my co-author Professor Riitta Meretoja, with whom I had privilege to work during this process. I warmly thank Biostatistician Eliisa Löyttyniemi, MSc, from the Department of Biostatistics, University of Turku. She supported me and

improved my understanding of the statistics and results of my own research. She gave me brilliant learning situations without losing her faith in my ability to develop my understanding regarding statistics. I also thank Eliisa for relaxing discussions about life outside the academic environment, these meant a lot to me. Further special thanks goes to Professor Riitta Suhonen, Associate Professor Anna Axelin, University Lecturer Heli Virtanen, University Lecturer Maija Hupli and Training expert Anna Mäkinen, BBA, for their gracious help, support and encouragement during the whole process.

I thank Turku University of Applied Sciences, the Hospital District of Southwest Finland and Rediteq Oy for their excellent cooperation in this study. Without their contributions, this study would not have been possible to conduct. Special thanks goes to PhD Riitta-Liisa Lakanmaa, PhD Katja Heikkinen, MNSc Tiina Tarr, MNSc Riikka Teuri and MNSc Outi Konsell for your support and encouragement. I thank Arttu Laaksonen, Attorney at Law, Master of Laws, for his legal advice and the respect he showed my work in the field of nursing science.

I wish to express my sincere thanks to all pre-registration nursing students and mentors for your high motivation and performance in the intervention; during its development and piloting as well as in the evaluation phase of this study. Without you, this study would not have been possible.

Warm thanks are given to my doctoral candidate colleagues at the Doctoral Programme in Nursing Science, University of Turku. Special thanks to MNSc Mika Alastalo, PhD Anne Isotalo, MNSc Jaana Koskenniemi, PhD Niina Eklöf, PhD Sanna Koskinen, PhD Virpi Sulosaari, PhD Mervi Siekkinen, PhD Satu Kajander-Unkuri, MNSc Anu-Marja Kaihlanen and MNSc Pia Kukkonen on your criticism and peer-support during the seminar sessions. I want to thank the members of the RENE research group and the international CLES research network for their support. I also want to thank the European Academy of Nursing Science (EANS) Summer School for making it possible to be part of a European academic community with Doctoral Candidate colleagues (my EANS family) and all the voluntary teachers with their high-level scientific competences.

I wish to express thanks to all members of the Vintage Edges precision skating team for helping me to forget my studies and research during our practices late on Sunday evenings and during competition trips in Finland. My special thanks goes to Ami, Anu, Jessica, Johanna, Katja, Marja, Miia and Tuuli. I also express my deepest thanks to our summer cottage neighbours (also known as Solsidan and Dark Side) and the Åre group. You all have been important in supporting me and in helping me relax.

I wish to thank my parents, Marketta and Jan-Henrik, who have supported our family by taking care of the burden of daily life while I have been studying, travelling or writing. I also thank my brother Christian for awakening my interest in ICT and his partner Juha for the scientific support he has given. Moreover, I want to thank the family of my spouse, for your interest in my studies. Our gettogethers were fresh and empowering breaks in my study schedule. More special thanks goes to Jussi Perho, Attorney at Law, Master of Laws, Master of Science (Econ.) and Anu Perho, Attorney at Law, Master of Laws, for their expertise and support on all the legal issues during this process. I would also like to express my gratitude to MSc Ulla Pärkö for your warmest willingness to improve my English and for expressing your belief and interest in my research.

I thank my dear daughters, Frida and Tilda, for your understanding love, support, flexibility and patience during this process. Finally, I owe my deepest gratitude to my spouse Juice, who has supported me in reaching my dreams and visions so far.

This study was financially supported by the Doctoral Programme in Nursing Science, the Department of Nursing Science, the University of Turku, which has enabled me to work full-time as a Doctoral Candidate for two years. In addition, grants were received from the Finnish Association of Nursing Research, the Department of Nursing Science of University of Turku, the Finnish Foundation of Nursing Education, the Finnish Concordia Fund, Kunnallisalan kehittämissäätiö KAKS, the Turku University Foundation, the Foundation for Teaching, Education and Personal Development (OKKA) and the Finnish Nurses Association – all of which are gratefully acknowledged.

Kaarina, 1st January 2019

Pamilla

REFERENCES

- Aiken LH, Cimiotti J, Sloane DM, Smith HL, Flynn L & Neff D. 2011. The effects of nurse staffing and nurse education on patient deaths in hospitals with different nurse work environments. Medical Care 49(12), 1047–1053.
- Aiken LH, Sermeus W, Van den Heede K, Sloane DM, Busse R, McKee M, ... Kutney-Lee A. 2012. Patient Safety, Satisfaction and Quality of Hospital Care: Cross Sectional Surveys of Nurses and Patients in 12 Countries in Europe and in the United States. BMJ 344, e1717.
- Aiken LH, Sloane DM, Bruyneel L, Van den Heede K, Griffiths P, Busse R... for the RN4CAST consortium. 2014. Nurse staffing and education and hospital mortality in nine European countries: a retrospective observational study. Lancet 383(9931), 1824–1830.
- Airth-Kindree N, Vandenbark RT. 2014. Mobile applications in nursing education and practice. Nurse Educator 39(4), 166–169.
- Aliakbari F, Parvin N, Heidari M, Haghani F. 2015. Learning theories application in nursing education. Journal of Education and Health Promotion 23(4):2. eCollection.
- All European Academies, ALLEA. 2017. The European Code of Conduct for Research Integrity. Revised version. Retrieved from http:// www.allea.org/wpcontent/uploads/20 17/05/ALLEA-European-Code-of-Conduct-for-Research-Integrity-2017 .pdf on 18 August 2018.
- Antohe I, Riklikiene O, Tichelaar E, Saarikoski M. 2016. Clinical

education and training of student nurses in four moderately new European Union countries: assessment of student's satisfaction with the learning environment. Nurse Education in Practice 17, 139–144.

- ARENE, Rectors' Conference of Finnish Universities of Applied Sciences. 2016. Kannanotto: Hallituksen kehitysriihi - Ammattikorkeakoulutoiminnan asema turvattava [Contention: Development session of the government -The functioning position of the University of Applied Sciences has to be secured]. Retrieved from http://www.arene.fi/sites/ default/files/PDF/Kannanotot/Arenen %20kannanotto%20Rovaniemi 1703 2016.pdf on 15 August 2018. in Finnish.
- ARENE, Rectors' Conference of Finnish Universities of Applied Sciences. 2016. Towards the world's best higher education system. Retrieved from http://www.arene.fi/sites/ default/files/PDF/2016/RAKE/rakera portti_tiivistelma_englanniksi_29022 016.pdf on 15 August 2018.
- Babenko-Mould Y, Andrusyszyn MA, Goldenberg D. 2004. Effects of computer-based clinical conferencing on nursing students' self-efficacy. Journal of Nursing Education 43(4), 149–155.
- Babenko-Mould Y, Iwasiw CL, Andrusyszyn MA, Laschinger HK, Weston W. 2012. Effects of clinical practice environments on clinical teacher and nursing student outcomes. Journal of Nursing Education 51(4), 217–222.
- Bandura A. 1977. Self-efficacy: toward a unifying theory of behavioral

change. Psychological Review 84(2), 191–215.

- Bandura A. 1997. Self-Efficacy: The Exercise of Control. W.H. Freeman and Company, New York.
- Bangor A, Kortum P, Miller J. 2008. An empirical evaluation of the System Usability Scale. International Journal of Human-Computer Interaction 24(6), 574–594.
- Barrett D. 2007. The clinical role of nurse lecturers: past, present and future. Nurse Education Today 27 (5), 367–374.
- Baxter P, Norman G. 2011. Selfassessment or self deception? A lack of association between nursing students' self-assessment and performance. Journal of Advanced Nursing 67(11), 2406–2413.
- Bergjan M, Hertel F. 2013. Evaluating students' perception of their clinical placements – Testing the clinical learning environment and supervision and nurse teacher scale (CLES + T scale) in Germany. Nurse Education Today 33(11), 1393–1398.
- Beauregard P, Arnaert A, Ponzoni N. 2017. Nursing students' perceptions of using smartphones in the community practicum: A qualitative study. Nurse Education Today 53(1), 1–6.
- Benner P. 1982. From novice to expert. American Journal of Nursing 82(3), 402–407.
- Berben L, Sereika S, Engberg S. 2012. Effect size estimation: Methods and examples. International Journal of Nursing Studies 49 (8), 1039–1047.
- Bickhoff L, Sinclair PM, Levett-Jones T. 2017. Moral courage in

undergraduate nursing students: A literature review. Collegian 24, 71-83.

- Bisholt B, Ohlsson U, Engström AK, Johansson AS, Gustafsson M. 2014. Nursing students' assessment of the learning environment in different clinical settings. Nurse Education in Practice 14, 304–310.
- Black J, Allen D, Redfern L. 2008. Assessing practice of student nurses: methods, preparation and assessors and student views. Journal of Advanced Nursing 38(5), 516–523.
- Blackman I, Hall M, Darmawan IJ. 2007. Undergraduate nurse variables that predict academic achievement and clinical competence in nursing. Journal of International Education 8(2), 222–236.
- Blažun H, Kokol P, Vošner J. 2015. Research literature production on nursing competences from 1981 till 2012: A bibliometric snapshot. Nurse Education Today 35(5), 673–679.
- Bloomfield JG, While AE, Roberts JD. 2008. Using computer assisted learning for clinical skills education in nursing: integrative review. Journal of Advanced Nursing 63(3), 222–235.
- Bogossian FE, Kellett SEM, Mason B. 2009. The use of tablet PCs to access an electronic portfolio in the clinical setting: a pilot study using undergraduate nursing students. Nurse Education Today 29(2), 246– 253.
- Booth TL, Emerson CJ, Hackney MB, Souter S. 2016. Preparation of academic nurse educators. Nurse Education in Practice 19, 54–57.
- Borglin G, Richards DA. 2010. Bias in experimental nursing research:
Strategies to improve the quality and explanatory power of nursing science. International Journal of Nursing Studies 47 (1), 123–128.

- Borsci S, Federici S, Lauriola M. 2009. On the dimensionality of the System Usability Scale: a test of alternative. Cognitive Processing 10(3), 193–197.
- Bos E, Alinaghizadeh-Mollasaraie F, Saarikoski M, Kaila P. 2012. Validation the clinical learning environment, supervision and nurse teacher CLES+T instrument in primary health care settings using confirmatory factor analysis. Journal of Clinical Nursing 21, 1785–1788.
- Bradbury-Jones C, Alcock J. 2010. Nursing students as research participants: A framework for ethical practice. Nurse Education Today 30(2), 192–196.
- Bradbury-Jones C, Stewart S, Irvine F, Sambrook S. 2011. Nursing students' experiences of being a research participant: Findings from a longitudinal study. Nurse Education Today 31(1), 107–111.
- Braun V, Clarke V. 2006. Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qualitative Research Psychology 3(2), 77–101.
- Brooke J. 1996. SUS: a 'quick and dirty' usability scale. In: Usability evaluation in industry (Jordan PW, Thomas B, Weerdmeester BA, McClelland AL ed.), Taylor and Francis, London, pp. 189–194.
- Brooke J. 2013. SUS: A Retrospective. Journal of Usability Studies 8(2), 29– 40. Retrieved from http://uxpajournal.org/sus-aretrospective/ on 31 August 2018.

- Brown L, Herd K, Humphries G, Paton M. 2005. The role of the lecturer in practice placements: what do students think? Nurse Education in Practice 5(2), 84–90.
- Brunou S. 2009. Sairaanhoitajaopiskelijoiden ohjattujen käytännön harjoittelujen aikana ilmenneet eettiset ongelmat [Ethical problems occurring during the practical training period of Finnish nursing students]. Academic Dissertation. University of Turku, Ser. C 292, Turku, Finland.
- Burden S, Topping AE, O'Halloran C. 2017. Mentor judgements and decision-making in the assessment of student nurse competence in practice: A mixed-methods study. Journal of Advanced Nursing 74(5), 1078–1089.
- Cadorin L, Bressan V, Palese A. 2017. Instruments evaluating the selfdirected learning abilities among nursing students and nurses: a systematic review of psychometric properties. BMC Medical Education 25, 17(1):229.
- Cantrell MA, Lupinacci P. 2007. Methodological issues in online data collection. Journal of Advanced Nursing 60(5), 544–549.
- Carlson E, Idvall E. 2014. Nursing students' experiences of the clinical learning environment in nursing homes: A questionnaire study using the CLES + T evaluation scale. Nurse Education Today 34(7), 1130–1134.
- Chan DSK. 2002. Associations between student learning outcomes from their clinical placement and their perceptions of the social climate of the clinical learning environment. International Journal of Nursing Studies 39(5), 517–524.

- Chan D. 2002. Development of the clinical learning environment inventory: using the theoretical framework of learning environment studies to assess nursing students' perceptions of the hospital as a learning environment. Journal of Nursing Education 41(2), 69–75.
- Chan AW, Tetzlaff JM, Gøtzsche PC, Altman DG, Mann H, Berlin J,... Moher D. 2013. SPIRIT 2013 Explanation and Elaboration: Guidance for protocols of clinical trials. BMJ 346, e7586.
- Chuan OL, Barnett T. 2012. Student, tutor and staff nurse perceptions of the clinical learning environment. Nurse Education in Practice 12(4), 192–197.
- Cheraghi F, Hassani P, Yaghmaei F, Alavi-Majed H. 2009. Developing a valid and reliable self-efficacy in clinical performance scale. International Nursing Review 56(2), 214–221.
- Chesser-Smyth PA, Long T. 2013. Understanding the influences on selfconfidence among first-year undergraduate nursing students in Ireland. Journal of Advanced Nursing 69(1), 145–157.
- Clark E, Draper J, Taylor R. 2018. Healthcare education research: The case for rethinking hierarchies of evidence. Journal of Advanced Nursing. doi:10.1111/jan.13697
- Clark T, Holmes S. 2007. Fit for practice? An exploration of the development of newly qualified nurses using focus groups. International Journal of Nursing Studies 44(7), 1210–1220.
- Colton S, Hunt. L. 2016. Developing a smartphone app to support the nursing

community. Nursing Managemet 22(9), 24–28.

- Cooper J, Courtney-Pratt H, Fitzgerald M. 2015. Key influences identified by first year undergraduate nursing students as impacting on the quality of clinical placement: A qualitative study. Nurse Education Today 35(9), 1004–1008.
- Coughlan M, Cronin P, Ryan F. 2013. Doing a Literature Review in Nursing, Health and Social Care. Sage Publications Ltd., UK.
- Courtney-Pratt H, Pich J, Levett-Jones T, Moxey A. 2018. "I was yelled at, intimidated and treated unfairly": Nursing students' experiences of being bullied in clinical and academic settings. Journal of Clinical Nursing 27(5–6), e903–e912.
- Courtney-Pratt H, FitzGerald M, Ford K, Marsden K, Marlow A. 2012. Quality clinical placements for undergraduate nursing students: a cross-sectional survey of undergraduates and supervising nurses. Journal of Advanced Nursing 68(6), 1380–1390.
- Cowan DT, Norman I, Coopamah VP. 2005. Competence in nursing practice: A controversial concept – A focused review of literature. Nurse Education Today 25(5), 355–362.
- Cowin L, Hengstberger-Sims C, Eager S, Gregory L, Andrew S, Rolley J. 2008. Competency measurements: testing convergent validity for two measures. Journal of Advanced Nursing 64(3), 272–277.
- Craig P, Dieppe P, Macintyre S, Michie S, Nazareth I, Petticrew M. 2013. Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance.

International Journal of Nursing Studies 50(5), 587–592.

- Dellai M, Mortari L, Meretoja R. 2009. Self-assessment of nursing competencies - validation of the Finnish NCS instrument with Italian nurses. Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences 23(4), 783–791.
- Des Jarlais DC, Lyles C, Crepaz N, the TREND Group. 2004. Improving the reporting quality of nonrandomized evaluations of behavioral and public health interventions: The TREND Statement. American Journal of Public Health 94(3), 361–366.
- Directive 2005/36/EC. The European Parliament and the Council. Directive 2005/36/EC on the recognition of professional qualifications. Official Journal of the European Union, 48, 22–142. Retrieved from https://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/ PDF/?uri=CELEX:32005L0036&fro m=EN on 25 August 2018.
- Directive 2013/55/EU. The European Parliament and the Council. Directive amending Directive 2013/55/EU 2005/36/EC on the recognition of professional qualifications and Regulation. Official Journal of the European Union. 56.132-170. Retrieved from https://eur-lex.europa .eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri= CELEX:32013L0036&from=en on 25 August 2018.
- Doswell WM, Braxter B, DeVito Dabbs A, Nilsen W, Klem ML. 2013. mHealth: Technology for nursing practice, education, and research. Journal of Nursing Education and Practice 3(10), 99–109.
- Doyle GJ, Garrett B, Currie LM. 2014. Integrating mobile devices into nursing curricula: Opportunities for implementation using Roger's

Diffusion of Innovational model. Nurse Education Today 34(5), 775–782.

- Doyle K, Sainsbury K, Cleary S, Parkinson L, Vindigni D, McGrath I, Cruickshank M. 2017. Happy to help/happy to be here: Identifying components of successful clinical placements for undergraduate nursing students. Nurse Education Today 49, 27–32.
- D'Souza MS, Karkada SN, Parahoo K, Venkatesaperumal R. 2016. Perception of and satisfaction with the clinical learning environment among nursing students Nurse Education Today 37, 97–102.
- Duchscher JB. 2008. A process of becoming: The stages of new nursing graduate professional role transition. The Journal of Continuing Education Nursing 39(10), 441–450.
- Duffield C, Graham E, Donoghue J, Griffiths R, Bichel-Findlay J, Dimitrelis S. 2015. Why older nurses leave the workforce and the implications of them staying. Journal of Clinical Nursing 24(5–6), 824– 831.
- von Elm E, Altman DG, Egger M, Pocock SJ. Gøtzsche PC, Vandenbroucke JP. 2007. The strengthening the reporting of observational studies in epidemiology (STROBE) statement: guidelines for reporting observational studies. PLoS Medicine 4 (10), e296. Retrieved from: http://journals.plos.org/ plosme dicine/article/file?id=10.1371/journal .pmed.0040296&type=printable on 25 August 2018.
- Eng CJ, Pai HC. 2015. Determinants of nursing competence of nursing students in Taiwan: The role of self-

reflection and insight. Nurse Education Today 35(3), 450–455.

- Eriksson E, Korhonen T, Merasto M, Moisio EL. 2015. Sairaanhoitajan ammatillinen osaaminen – Sairaanhoitajakoulutuksen tulevaisuus – hanke [The nurse competence –the future of the nursing education – project]. Retrieved from https:// sairaanhoitajat.fi/wp-content/uploads /2015/09/Sairaanhoitajan-ammatillin en-osaaminen.pdf on 28 August 2018. in Finnish.
- von Essen L. 2015. Non-standard and preference design. In: Complex Interventions in Health: An overview of research methods (Richards D.A. & Rahm Hallberg I. ed.), Routledge, New York, pp. 207–212.
- EC, European Commission. 2008. The European Qualifications Framework (EQF). Retrieved from https://ec.eu ropa.eu/ploteus/ on 25 August 2018.
- EC, European Commission. 2011. GREEN PAPRER. Modernising the Professional Qualifications Directive. Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/ internal_market/consultations/docs/2 011/professional_qualifications_dire tive/COM267_en.pdf on 25 August 2018.
- EC, European Commission. 2012. Final commission staff working document on an action plan for the Eu health workforce accompanying the document. Communication from the commission to the European parliament, the council, the European economic and social committee and the committee of the regions: recovery. Towards а job-rich Strasbourg18.4.2012
- EC, European Commission. 2014. Report to the European Commission on new modes of learning and

teaching in higher education. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. Retrieved from http://www.eucis-Ill.eu/news/researc h-innovation/report-to-the-europeancommission-on-new-modes-of-learn ing-and-teaching-in-higher-education / on 21 August 2018.

- EC, European Commission. 2017a. Council recommendation on the European Qualifications Framework for lifelong learning and repealing the recommendation of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 April 2008 on the establishment of the European Qualifications Framework for lifelong learning (2017/C 189/03). Official Journal of the European Union C189, 15–28. Retrieved from http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content /EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:3201H 0615(01)&from=EN on 28 August 2018.
- EC, European Commission. 2017b. The Digital Economy and Society Index. (DESI) Retrieved from https://ec. europa.eu/digital-single-market/en/de si on 24 August 2018.
- EC, European Commission. 2018a. Communication from the commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions on enabling the digital transformation of health and care in the digital single market; empowering citizens and building a healthier society. Retrieved from https://ec.eur opa.eu/digital-single-market/en/news /communication-enabling-digital-tran sformation-health-and-care-digital-si ngle-market-empowering on August 25 2018.
- EC, European Commission. 2018b. Communication from the commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and

Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions on the Digital Education Action Plan. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/education/ sites/education/files/digital-education -action-plan.pdf on 24 August 2018.

- EFN, European Federation of Nurses. 2015. EFN Competency Framework for Mutual Recognition of Professional Qualifications Directive 2005/36/EC, amended by Directive 2013/55/EU. Retrieved from http://www.efnweb.be/?page_id=689 7 on 21 August 2018.
- European Ministers of Education. 1999. Bologna Declaration. The European Higher Education Area, Bologna: The National Unions of Students in Europe. Retrieved 16 August, 2018. Retrieved from http://www.ehea.info/ media.ehea.info/file/Ministerial_conf erences/02/8/1999_Bologna_Declara tion_English_553028.pdf on 25 August 2018.
- Eurostat 2018. Healthcare personnel statistics - nursing and caring professionals Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statisticsexplained/index.php/Healthcare_pers onnel_statistics_-_nursing_and_ caring _professionals on 25 August 2018.
- Feeley N, Cossette S, Côté J, Héon M, Stremler R, Martorella G, Purden M. 2009. The Importance of Piltoing an RCT Intervention. Canadian Journal of Nursing Research 41(2), 84–99.
- Ferguson L, Yonge O, Myrick F. 2004. Students' involvement in faculty research: Ethical and methodological issues. International Journal of Qualitative Methods 3(4), Article 5.
- Ferguson L, Yonge O, Myrick F. 2006. Ethically involving students in faculty

research. Nurse Education in Practice 6, 397–403.

- Finnish Advisory Board on Research Integrity TENK. 2012. Responsible conduct of research and procedures for handling allegations of misconduct in Finland. Guidelines of the Finnish Advisory Board on Research Integrity 2012. Finnish Advisory Board on Research Integrity, Helsinki.
- Finnish National Agency for Education. 2017. Education at the Universities of Applied Sciences. Retrieved from: http://www.oph.fi/english/curricula_ and_qualifications/higher_education/ education_at_universities_of_applied _sciences on 21 August 21 2018.
- Flinkman M, Salanterä S. 2015. Early career experiences and perceptions - a qualitative exploration of the turnover of young registered nurses and intention to leave the nursing profession in Finland. Journal of Nursing Management 23(8), 1050– 1057.
- Flinkman M, Leino-Kilpi H, Numminen O, Jeon Y, Kuokkanen L, Meretoja R. 2017. Nurse Competence Scale: a systematic and psychometric review. Journal of Advanced Nursing 73(5), 1035–1050.
- Flott EA, Linden L. 2016. The clinical learning environment in nursing education: a concept analysis. Journal of Advanced Nursing 72(3), 501–513.
- Forber J, DiGiacomo M, Carter B, Davidson P, Phillips J, Jackson D. 2016. In pursuit of an optimal model of undergraduate nurse clinical education: An integrative review. Nurse Education in Practice 21, 83– 92.

- Forber J, DiGiacomo M, Davidson P, Carter B, Jackson D. 2015. The context, influences and challenges for undergraduate nurse clinical education: Continuing the dialogue. Nurse Education Today 35(11), 1114–1118.
- Ford K, Courtney-Pratt H, Marlow A, Cooper J, Williams D, Mason R. 2016. Quality clinical placements: The perspectives of undergraduate nursing students and their supervising nurses. Nurse Education Today 37, 97–102.
- Foster H, Ooms A, Marks-Maran D. 2014. Nursing students' expectations and experiences of mentorship. Nurse Education Today 34(7), 1130–1134.
- Forehand JW, Miller B, Carter H. 2017. Integrating Mobile Devices into the Nursing Classroom. Teaching and Learning in Nursing 12, 50–52.
- Gallagher P, Smith T, Ousey K. 2012. Problems with competence assessment as it applies to student nurses. Nurse Education in Practice (12)6, 301–303.
- Gambo J, Bahreman N, Watties-Daniels D, Neal M, Swoboda S. 2017. Can Mobile Technology Enhance Learning and Change Educational Practice? Computers, Informatics, Nursing 35(8), 375–380.
- Gardulf A, Nilsson J, Florin J, Leksell J, Lepp M, Lindholm C,... Johansson E. 2016. The Nurse Professional Competence (NPC) Scale: Selfreported competence among nursing students on the point of graduation. Nurse Education Today 36, 165–171.
- Garrett BM, Jackson C. 2006. A mobile clinical e-portfolio for nursing and medical students, using wireless personal digital assistants (PDAs).

Nurse Education Today 26(8), 647–654.

- Garside JR, Nhemachena JZZ. 2013. A concept analysis of competence and its transition in nursing. Nurse Education Today 33(5), 541–545.
- George TP, DeCristofaro C. 2016. Use of smartphones with undergraduate nursing students. Journal of Nursing Education 55(7), 411–415.
- Chesser-Smyth PA, Long T. 2013. Understanding the influences on selfconfidence among first-year undergraduate nursing students in Ireland. Journal of Advanced Nursing 69(1), 145–157.
- Giangregirio LM, Thabane L. 2015. Pilot studies and feasibility studies for complex interventions. In: Complex Interventions in Health: An overview of research methods (Richards DA, Rahm Hallberg I ed.), Routledge, New York, pp. 127–135.
- Gidman J, McIntosh A, Melling K, Smith D. 2011. Student perceptions of support in practice. Nurse Education in Practice 11(6), 351–355.
- Girot EA, Albarran JW. 2012. Sustaining the education workforce in healthcare: challenges for the future. Nurse Education Today 32(1), 32– 38.
- Government Decree on UASs 1129/2014. Retrieved from http://www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/alkup/201 4/20141129#Pidp450748416 on 25 August 2018.
- Grady J. 2011. The Virtual Clinical Practicum: An Innovative Telehealth Model for Clinical Nursing Education. Nursing Education Perspectives 32(3), 189–194.

- Guo P, Watts K, Wharrad H. 2015. An integrative review of the impact of mobile technologies used by healthcare professionals to support education and practice. Nursing Open 3(2), 66–78.
- Gustafsson M, Kullén Engströmb A, Ohlsson U, Sundler AJ, Bisholt B. 2015a. Nurse teacher models in clinical education from the perspective of student nurses – A mixed method study. Nurse Education Today 35(12), 1289–1294.
- Gustafsson M, Blomberg K, Holmefur M. 2015b. Test-retest reliability of the Clinical Learning Environment, Supervision and Nurse Teacher (CLES + T) scale. Nurse Education in Practice 15(4), 253–257.
- Hall-Lord ML, Theander K, Athlin E. 2013. A clinical supervision model in bachelor nursing education - purpose, content and evaluation. Nurse Education in Practice 13(6), 506–511.
- Hakimzadeh R, Ghodrati A, Karamdost N, Ghodtari H, Mirmosavi J. 2013. Factors affecting the teachinglearning in nursing education. GSE Journal of Education, 174-184. Retrieved from http://worldconfere nces.net/journals/gse/GSE%2011%2 0REZWAN.pdf on 30 August 2018.
- Hay B, Carr PJ, Dawe L, Clark-Burg K. 2017. "iM Ready to Learn": Undergraduate Nursing Students Knowledge, Preferences, and Practice of Mobile Technology and Social Media. Computer, Informatics, Nursing 35(1), 8–17.
- Health Care Professionals Act 559/1994. 28.6.1994. Retrieved from https:// www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/ajantasa/1994/1 9940559 on 21 August 2018.

- Hellström-Hyson E, Mårtensson G, Kristofferzon ML. 2012. To take responsibility or to be an onlooker. Nursing students' experiences of two models of supervision. Nurse Education Today 32, 105–110.
- Helminen K, Coco K, Johnson M, Turunen H, Tossavainen K. 2016. Summative assessment of clinical practice of student nurses: A review of the literature. International Journal of Nursing Studies 53, 308–319.
- Helminen K. 2017. Nursing students' final assessment in clinical practice.
 Perceptions of teachers, students and mentors. Academic Dissertation.
 Publications of the University of Eastern Finland Dissertations in Health Sciences Number 403, Kuopio, Finland.
- Helminen K, Johnson M, Isoaho H, Turunen H, Tossavainen K. 2017. Final assessment of nursing students in clinical practice: Perspectives of nursing teachers, students and mentors. Journal of Clinical Nursing 26(23–24), 4795–4803.
- Helminen K, Tossavainen K, Turunen H. 2014. Assessing clinical practice of student nurses: Views of teachers, mentors and students. Nurse Education Today 34(8), 1161–1116.
- Henderson A, Cooke M, Creedy DB, Walker R. 2012. Nursing students' perceptions of learning in practice environments: A review. Nurse Education Today 32(3), 299–302.
- Hengstberger-Sims C, Cowin LS, Eagar SC, Gregory L, Andrew S, Rolle J. 2008. Relating new graduate nurse competence to frequency of use. Collegian 15(2), 69–76.
- Henriksen N, Norman HK, Skaalvik MW. 2012. Development and testing

of the Norwegian version of the Clinical Learning Environment, Supervision and Nurse Teacher (CLES+T) Evaluation Scale. International Journal of Nursing Education Scholarship 9(1), article 23.

- Hentinen ML. 1989. Hoidon didaktiikan tutkimuksesta.[Research in Nursing Education in Finland] Hoitotiede 1(1), 5–11. in Finnish.
- Hoffmann T, Glasziou P, Boutron I, Milne R, Perera R, Moher D,... Michie S. 2014. Better reporting of interventions: template for intervention description and replication (TIDieR) checklist and guide. BMJ 348, g1687.
- Hooven K. 2014. Evaluation of instruments developed to measure the clinical learning environment: an integrative review. Nurse Educator 39 (6), 316–320.
- ICN, International Council of Nurses. 2006. Continuing competence as a professional responsibility and public right. Position Statement. Retrieved from

http://www.icn.ch/images/stories/doc uments/publications/position_statem ents/B02_Continuing_Competence.p df on 25 August 2018.

- Jackson C, Bell L, Zabalegui A, Palese A, Siguroardottir AK, Owen S. 2009. A review of nurse educator career pathways; a European perspective. Journal of Research in Nursing 14(2), 111–122.
- Johansson UB, Kaila P, Ahlner-Elmqvist M, Leksell J, Isoaho H, Saarikoski M. 2010. Clinical learning environment, supervision and nurse teacher evaluation scale: psychometric evaluation of the Swedish version.

Journal of Advanced Nursing, 66(9), 2085–2093.

- Jokela T. 2018. SUS (System Usability Scale) suomeksi [SUS (System Usability Scale) in Finnish]. Retrieved from http://kaytettavyys-na vigoija.blogspot.com/2018/08/sus-sy stem-usability-scale-suomeksi.html on 31 August 2018. in Finnish
- Jokelainen M. 2013. The elements of effective student nurse mentorship in placement learning environmentssystematic review and Finnish and British mentors' conceptions. Doctoral Dissertation. Publications of the University of Eastern Finland. Dissertations in Health Sciences, no 184. University of Eastern Finland, Kuopio, Finland.
- Jokelainen M. Jamookeeah D. Tossavainen K. Turunen H. 2011a. Building organizational capacity for effective mentorship of preregistration nursing students during placement learning: Finnish and British mentors' conceptions. International Journal of Nursing Practice 17(5), 509–517.
- Jokelainen M, Turunen H, Tossavainen K, Jamookeeah D, Coco K. 2011b. A systematic review of mentoring nursing students in clinical placements. Journal of Clinical Nursing 20(19–20), 2854–2867.
- Jones A, Sheppard L. 2011. Self-efficacy and clinical performance: A physiotherapy example. Advances in Physiotherapy 13(2), 79–83.
- Jull A, Aye PS. 2015. Endorsement of the CONSORT guidelines, trial registration and the quality of reporting randomised controlled trials in leading nursing journals: A crosssectional analysis. International

Journal of Nursing Studies 52(6), 1071–1079.

- Junger M. 2016. Otetaanko digilokka. Suomi digikehityksen kärkeen.[Shall we take a digi leap, Finland to point of the digital development]. Confederation of Finnish Industries. Retrieved from https://ek.fi/wp-con tent/uploads/Otetaan_digiloikka_net. pdf on 25 August 2018. in Finnish.
- Järvinen T, Eklöf N, Salminen L. 2018. Factors related to nursing students' readiness to enter working life - A scoping literature review. Nurse Education in Practice 29, 191–199.
- Kable AK, Pich J, Maslin-Prothero SE. 2012. A structured approach to documenting a search strategy for publication: A 12 step guideline for authors. Nurse Education Today 32(8), 878–886.
- Kajander-Unkuri S. 2015. Nurse Competence of Graduating Nursing Students. Academic Dissertation. University of Turku, Ser. D 1158, Turku, Finland.
- Kajander-Unkuri S, Meretoja R, Katajisto J, Saarikoski M, Salminen L, Leino-Kilpi H. 2014. Self-assessed level of competence of graduating nursing students and factors related to it. Nurse Education Today 34(5), 795–801.
- Kajander-Unkuri S, Leino-Kilpi H, Katajisto J, Meretoja R, Räisänen A, Saarikoski M, Salminen L, Suhonen R. 2016. Congruence between graduating nursing students' selfassessments and mentors' assessments of students' nurse competence. Collegian 23(3), 303– 312.
- Karabacak Ü, Serbest S, Öntürk ZK, Aslan FE, Olgun N. 2013.

Relationship between student nurses' self-efficacy and psychomotor skills competence. International Journal of Nursing Practice, 19(2), 124–130.

- Kawther AE-MF, Samah MA, Fatma RM. 2011. Competence of nurses' managers in different work environment at assiut university hospital. Journal of American Science 7(6), 965–975.
- Kennedy E, Murphy GT, Misener RM, Alder R. 2015. Development and Psychometric Assessment of the Nursing Competence Self-Efficacy Scale. Journal of Nursing Education 54(10), 550–558.
- Kenny RF, Van Neste-Kenny JMC, Park CL, Burton PA, Meiers J. 2009. Mobile learning in nursing practice education: Applying Koole's FRAME model. Journal of Distance Education JDE 23(3), 75–96.
- Kenny RF, Van Neste-Kenny JMC, Burton PA, Park CL, Qayyum, A. 2012. Using Self-Efficacy to Assess the Readiness of Nursing Educators and Students for Mobile Learning. International Review of Research in Open and Distance Learning 13(3), 277–296.
- Killam LA, Heerschap C. 2013. Challenges to students learning in the clinical setting: A qualitative descriptive study. Nurse Education Today 33(6), 684–691.
- Kim H, Suh EE. 2018. The Effects of an Interactive Nursing Skills Mobile Application on Nursing Students' Knowledge, Self-efficacy, and Skills Performance: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Asian Nursing research 12(1), 17–25.
- Kim SH, Yoo SY, Kim YY. 2018. Validity and reliability of the Korean

version scale of the Clinical Learning Environment, Supervision and Nurse Teacher Evaluation Scale (CLES+T). Journal of Korean Academy of Nursing 48(1), 70–84.

- Knowles M. S. 1975. Self-Directed Learning. New York: Association Press.
- Koole ML, McQuilkin JL, Ally M. 2010. Mobile learning in distance education: Utility of futility? Journal of Distance Education 24, 59–82.
- Kristofferzon M-L, Mårtensson G, Mamhidir A-G, Löfmark A. 2013. Nursing students' perceptions of clinical supervision: The contributions of preceptors, head preceptors and clinical lecturers. Nurse Education Today 33(10), 1252–1257.
- Kuokkanen L, Leino-Kilpi H, Numminen O, Isoaho H, Flinkman M, Meretoja R. 2016. Newly graduated nurses' empowerment regarding professional competence and other work-related factors. BMC Nursing 24;15:22.
- Lahtinen P, Leino-Kilpi H, Salminen L. 2014. Nursing education in the European higher education area — Variations in implementation. Nurse Education Today 34(6), 1040–1047.
- Lai CY, Wu CC. 2016. Promoting nursing students' clinical learning trough a mobile e-portfolio. Computers, Informatics, Nursing 34(11), 535–543.
- Lakanmaa RL. 2012. Competence in intensive and critical care nursing development of a basic assessment scale for graduating nursing students. Academic Dissertation. University of Turku, Ser. D 1014, Turku, Finland.

- Lamb S, Altman DG. 2015. Individually and cluster-randomized trials. In: Complex Interventions in Health: An overview of research methods (Richards DA, Rahm Hallberg I ed.), Routledge, New York, pp. 191–199.
- Lauder W, Holland K, Roxburg, M, Topping K, Watson R, Johnson M, ... Behr A. 2008a. Measuring competence, self-reported competence and self-efficacy in preregistration students. Nursing Standard 22(20), 35–43.
- Lauder W, Watson R, Topping K, Holland K, Johnson M, Porter M, Behr A. 2008b. An evaluation of fitness for practice curricula: selfefficacy, support and self-reported competence in preregistration student nurses and midwives. Journal of Clinical Nursing 17(14), 1858–1867.
- Lee H, Min H, Oh SM, Shim K. 2018b. Mobile Technology in Undergraduate Nursing Education: A Systematic Review. Health Informatics Research 24(2), 97–108.
- Lee JJ, Clarke CL, Carson MN. 2018a. Nursing students' learning dynamics and influencing factors in clinical contexts. Nurse Education in Practice 29, 103–109.
- Lee TW, KO YK. 2010. Effects of selfefficacy, affectivity and collective efficacy on nursing performance of hospital nurses. Journal of Advanced Nursing 66(4), 839–848.
- Levett-Jones T, Gersbach J, Arthur C, Roche J. 2011. Implementing a clinical competency assessment that promotes critical model reflection and ensures nursing graduates' readiness for professional practice. Nurse Education in Practice 11(1), 64–69.

- Levett-Jones T, Lathlean J, Higgins I, McMillan M. 2009. Staff-student relationships and their impact on nursing students' belongingness and learning. Journal of Advanced Nursing 65(2), 316–324.
- Levett-Jones T, Pitt V, Courtney-Pratt H, Harbrow G, Rossiter R. 2015. What are the primary concerns of nursing students as they prepare for and contemplate their first clinical placement experience? Nurse Education in Practice 15, 304–309.
- Ličen S, Plazar N. 2015. Identification of nursing competency assessment tools as possibility of their use in nursing education in Slovenia — A systematic literature review. Nurse Education Today 35(4), 602–608.
- Lima S, Newall F, Kinney S, Jordan H, Hamilton B. 2014. How competent are they? Graduate nurses selfassessment of competence at the start of their careers. Collegian: The Australian Journal of Nursing Practice, Scholarship and Research 21(4), 353–358.
- Lima S, Newall F, Jordan HL, Hamilton B, Kinney S. 2016. Development of competence in the first year of graduate nursing practice: a longitudinal study. Journal of Advanced Nursing 72(4), 878–888.
- Lin KY, Shen YF. 2013. The nursing students' attitude toward using blogs in a nursing clinical practicum in Taiwan: A 3-R framework. Nurse Education Today 33(9), 1079–1082.
- Litchfield J, Matteis M. 2016. Faculty Experiences with Technology, Millennials versus Baby Boomers. Online Journal of Nursing Informatics 20. Retrieved from https://www.himss.org/facultyexperiences-technology-

millennials-versus-baby-boomers on 26 August 2018.

- Loftin C, Campanella H, Gilbert S. 2011. Ethical issues in nursing education: the dual-role researcher. Teaching and Learning in Nursing 6(3), 139– 143.
- Lovrić R, Piškorjanac S, Pekić V, Vujanić J, Ratković KK, Luketić S,... Boštjan Žvanut B. 2016. Translation and validation of the clinical learning environment, supervision and nurse teacher scale (CLES + T) in Croatian language. Nurse Education in Practice 19, 48– 53.
- K. Luojus 2011. Ammattitaitoa edistävän harjoittelun ohjauksen toimintamalli-ohjaajien näkökulma [A functionalmodel in developing the counseling of enhancing training vocational qualifications-the preceptors' perspective] Doctoral Dissertation. Acta Universitatis Tamperensis; 1579, University of Tampere, Tampere, Finland. in Finnih.
- Lynn MR. 1986. Determination and quantification of content validity. Nursing Research 35(6), 382–385.
- Löfmark A, Smide B, Wikblad K. 2006. Competence of newly-graduated nurses – a comparison of the perceptions of qualified nurses and students. Journal of Advanced Nursing 53(6), 721–728.
- Löfmark A, Thorell-Ekstrand I. 2014. Nursing students' and preceptors' perceptions of using a revised assessment form in clinical nursing education. Nurse Education in Practice 14, 275–280.
- Löfmark A, Thorkildsen K, Råholm MB, Natvig GK. 2012. Nursing students'

satisfaction with supervision from preceptors and teachers during clinical practice. Nurse Education in Practice 12(3), 164–169.

- Mackay BJ, Anderson J, Harding T. 2017. Mobile technology in clinical teaching. Nurse Education in Practice 22, 1–6.
- Mackay B, Harding T. 2009. M-support: Keeping in touch on placement in primary health care settings. Nursing Praxis in New Zealand 25(2), 30–40.
- Mann EG, Medves J, Vandenkerkhof EG. 2015. Accessing best practice resources using mobile technology in an undergraduate nursing program. A Feasibility Study. Computers, Informatics, Nursing 33(3), 122–128.
- Manninen K, Henriksson EW, Scheja M, Silén C. 2015. Supervisors' pedagogical role at a clinical education ward - an ethnographic study. BMC Nursing. 14:55 1–8.
- Maneval R, Mechtel M. 2018. Replacing smartphones with mini tablet technology: An evaluation. Nurse Educator 43(2), 97–100.
- Mansutti I, Saiani L, Grassetti L, Palese A. 2017. Instruments evaluating the quality of the clinical learning environment in nursing education: A systematic review of psychometric properties International Journal of Nursing Studies 68, 60–72.
- Martins AI, Rosa AF, Queirós A, Silva A, Rocha NP. 2015. European Portuguese Validation of the System Usability Scale (SUS). Procedia Computer Science 67, 293–300.
- Martyn J, Larkin K, Sander T, Yuginovich T, Jamieson-Proctor R.

2014. Distance and devices-Potential barriers to use of wireless handheld devices. Nurse Education Today 34(3), 457–461.

- McColl E, Jacoby L, Thomas L. 2006. Observing exposures and outcomes concurrently. In: Lang TA, Secic M. (eds.) How to report statistics in medicine. 2nd edition. American College of Physicians, USA, 239– 251.
- McNally G, Frey R, Crossan M. 2017. Nurse manager and student nurse perceptions of the use of personal smartphones or tablets and the adjunct applications, as an educational tool in clinical settings. Nurse Education in Practice 23, 1–7.
- McNamara N. 2015. Preparing students for clinical placements: The student's perspective. Nurse Education in Practice 15(3), 196–202.
- McSharry E, McGloin H, Frizzell AM, Winters-O'Donnell L. 2009. The role of nurse lecturer in clinical practice in the Republic of Ireland. Nurse Education in Practice 10(4), 189-195.
- Meretoja R, Isoaho H, Leino-Kilpi H. 2004a. Nurse Competence Scale: development and psychometric testing. Journal of Advanced Nursing 47(2), 124–133.
- Meretoja R, Leino-Kilpi H, Kaira AM. 2004b. Comparison of nurse competence in different hospital work environments. Journal of Nursing Management 12, 329–336.
- Meretoja R, Numminen O, Isoaho H, Leino-Kilpi H. 2015. Nurse competence between three generational nurse cohorts: A crosssectional study. International Journal of Nursing Practice 21(4), 350–358.

- Meretoja R, Tarr T, Strandell-Laine C. 2018. The CLES Scale as a National Quality Tool for Clinical Learning and Teaching. In: The CLES-Scale: An Evaluation Tool for Healthcare Education (Saarikoski M, Strandell-Laine C. ed.) Springer International Publishing, Cham, Switzerland, pp. 47–53.
- Mettiäinen S, Karjalainen A-L. 2011. ICT-Based Software as a Supervision Tool in Nursing Students' Clinical Training. AICT 2011: The Seventh Advanced International Conference on Telecommunications, 72–76.
- Mettiäinen S. 2012. Sähköisellä arviointijärjestelmällä ryhtiä harjoittelun ohjaukseen. Kokemuksia eTaitava -ohjelman käytöstä hoitotyön opiskelijoiden ohjauksessa [An electric assessment tool to control the clinical training. Experiences of using the eTaitava -programme in the Supervision of Nursing Students Clinical During Training]. Tampereen ammattikorkeakoulun julkaisuja. Sarja B, raportteja 54. in Finnish
- Mettiäinen S. 2015. Electronic Assessment and feedback tool in Supervision of Nursing Students During Clinical Training. The Electronic Journal of e-Learning 13(1), 42–55.
- Mikkonen K. 2017. Clinical learning environment and mentoring of culturally and linguistically diverse nursing students. Academic Dissertation. Acta Universitatis Ouluensis. D 1416, Medica. University of Oulu, Oulu, Finland.
- Mikkonen K, Elo S, Miettunen J, Saarikoski M, Kääriäinen M. 2017a. Development and testing of the CALDs and CLES+T scales for international nursing students'

clinical learning environments. Journal of Advanced Nursing 73(8), 1997–2011.

- Mikkonen K, Elo S, Miettunen J, Saarikoski M, Kääriäinen M. 2017b. Clinical learning environment and supervision of international nursing students: a cross-sectional study. Nurse Education Today 52, 73-80.
- Miles MB, Huberman AM. 1994. Qualitative data analysis. Sage Publications, Thousand Oaks, CA.
- Ministry of Education 2006. Ammattikorkeakoulusta terveydenhuoltoon.Koulutuksesta valmistuvien ammatillinen osaaminen, keskeiset opinnot ja vähimmäisopintopisteet [Competence of the graduates, central studies and minimum study credits]. Opetusministeriön työryhmämuistioita ja selvityksiä 2006:24. Retrieved from http://urn.fi/URN:ISBN:952-48 5-195-4 on 25 August 2018. in Finnish.
- Ministry of Education and Culture. 2014. Universities of Applied Sciences Act 932/2014. Retrieved from http:// www.finlex.fi/en/laki/kaannokset/20 14/en20140932.pdf on 25 August 2018.
- Ministry of Education and Culture. 2017a. Tilastopalvelu Vipunen. Opiskelijat ja tutkinnot. Tutkinnon suorittaneet. [Students and degrees. Graduates]. Retrieved from https:// vipunen.fi/fi-fi/_layouts/15/.aspx?id= /fi-fi/Raportit/Ammattikorkeakouluje n%20tutkinnot%20-%20 amk.xlsb on 25 August 2018. in Finnish.
- Ministry of Education and Culture. 2017b. Tilastopalvelu Vipunen. Opiskelijat ja tutkinnot. Uudet opiskelijat. [Students and degrees. New students]. Retrieved from https://vipunen.fi/fi-fi / layouts/15/xlviewer.aspx?id=/fi-fi/

Raportit/Am-mattikorkeakoulujen%2 0uudet%20opiskelijat%20-%20 amk. xlsb on 25 August 2018. in Finnish.

- Minisry of Education and Culture. 2017c. Universities of Applied Sciences. Retrieved from http://minedu.fi/en/universities-ofnapplied-sciences on 25 August 2018.
- Ministry of Social Affairs and Health. 2015. Working Life 2025 review Effects of working life and the working environment on occupational safety and health and well-being at work. Executive summary. Reports and Memorandums of the Ministry of Social Affairs and Health 2015:41. Retrieved from http://julkaisut.valtioneuvosto.fi/bitst ream/handle/10024/74716/RAP2015-45.pdf on 25 August 2018.
- Missen K, McKenna L, Beauchamp A. 2016a. Registered nurses' perceptions of new nursing graduates' clinical competence: A systematic integrative review. Nursing and Health Sciences 18(2), 143–153.
- Missen K, McKenna L, Beauchamp A, Larkins JA. 2016b. Qualified nurses' perceptions of nursing graduates' abilities vary according to specific demographic and clinical characteristics. A descriptive quantitative study. Nurse Education Today 45, 108–113.
- Mohamadirizi S, Kohan S, Shafei F, Mohamadirizi S. 2015. The Relationship between Clinical Competence and Clinical Selfefficacy among Nursing and Midwifery Students. International Journal of Pediatrics 3(6.2), 1117–1123.
- Moher D, Hopewell S, Schul, KF, Montori V, Gøtzsche PC, Devereaux PJ,... Altman DG. 2012. CONSORT 2010 explanation and elaboration:

Updated guidelines for reporting parallel group randomized trials. International Journal of Surgery 10(1), 28–55.

- Montenery SM, Walker M, Sorensen E, Thompson R, Kirklin D, White R, Ross C. 2013. Millennial generation student nurses' perceptions of the impact of multiple technologies on learning. Nurse Education Perspectives 34(6), 405–409.
- Moore G, Audrey S, Barker M, Bond L, Bonell C, Hardeman W, Moore L, O'Cathain A, Tinati T, Wight D, Baird J. 2015. Process evaluation of complex interventions: Medical Research Council guidance. BMJ 350, h1258.
- Mosa AS, Yoo I, Sheets LA. 2012. A systematic review of health care apps for smartphones. BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making, 12:67.
- Mosteller F, Gilbert JP, McPeek B. 2006. Comparing groups with P values. Reporting hypothesis testing. In: How to report statistics in medicine (Lang TA, Secic M ed.). American College of Physicians, USA, pp. 45–60.
- MOT, Oxford Dictionary of English. 2005. Collins English Dictionary – 30th Anniversary Edition, 2nd Edition. Oxford University Press.
- Mueller G, Mylonas D, Schumacher P. 2018. Quality assurance of the clinical learning environment in Austria: Construct validity of the Clinical Learning Environment, Supervision and Nurse Teacher Scale (CLES+T scale). Nurse Education Today 66, 158–165.
- National Advisory Board on Social Welfare and Health Care Ethics, ETENE. 2006. Tutkimuksen eettinen

arviointi Suomessa [Ethical evaluation of the study in Finland]. Kirjapaino Keili Oy, Vantaa 2006. in Finnish.

- National Institute for Health and Welfare. 2018. Social welfare and health care reform in Finland. Retrieved from https://www.thl.fi/fi/web/socialwelfare-and-health-care-reform on 2 August 2018.
- Needham J, McMurray A, Shaban RZ. 2016. Best practice in clinical facilitation of undergraduate nursing students. Nurse Education in Practice 20, 131–138.
- Nilsson J, Johansson E, Egmar AC, Florin J, Leksell J, Lepp M,... Gardulf A. 2014. Development and validation of a new tool measuring nurses self-reported professional competence--the nurse professional competence (NPC) Scale. Nurse Education Today 34(4), 574–580.
- Numminen O, Laine T, Isoaho H, Hupli M, Leino-Kilpi H, Meretoja R. 2014. Do educational outcomes correspond with the requirements of nursing practice: educators' and managers' assessments of novice nurses' professional competence. Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences 28(4), 812–821.
- Numminen O, Leino-Kilpi H, Isoaho H, Meretoja R. 2015. Newly Graduated Nurses' Competence and Individual and Organizational Factors: A Multivariate Analysis. Journal of Nursing Scholarship 47(5), 446–457.
- Numminen O, Leino-Kilpi H, Isoaho H, Meretoja R. 2017. Development of Nurses' Professional Competence Early in Their Career: A Longitudinal Study. The Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing 48(1), 29–39.

- Numminen O, Meretoja R, Isoaho H, Leino-Kilpi H. 2013. Professional competence of practicing nurses. Journal of Clinical Nursing 22(9–10), 1411–1423.
- Numminen O, Ruoppa E, Hupli M, Isoaho H, Leino-Kilpi H, Meretoja R. 2016. Practice environment and its association with professional competence and work-related factors: perception of newly graduated nurses. Journal of Nursing Management 24(1) E1-E11.
- Nursing and Midwifery Board of Australia. 2013. Standards for Preregistration Nursing Education. Retrieved from https://www.nmc.org. uk/globalassets/sitedocuments/standa rds/nmc-standards-for-pre-registratio n-nursing-education.pdf on 21 August 2018.
- Nursing and Midwifery Council, NMC. 2010. Standards for Pre-registration Nursing Education. Retrieved from https://www.nmc.org.uk/globalassets /sitedocuments/standards/nmc-standa rds-for-pre-registration-nursing-educ ation.pdf on 21 August 2018.
- O'Connor S, Andrews T. 2015. Mobile technology and its use in clinical nursing education: A literature review. Journal of Nursing Education 54(3), 137–144.
- O'Connor S, Andrews T. 2018. Smartphones and mobile applications (apps) in clinical nursing education: A student perspective. Nurse Education Today 69, 172–178.
- Orgun F, Karaoz B. 2014. Epistemological beliefs and the Selfefficacy Scale in nursing students. Nurse Education Today 34(6), e37– e40.

- Pai H. 2015. Original article: The effect of a self-reflection and insight program on the nursing-competence of nursing students: A longitudinal study. Journal of Professional Nursing 31(5), 424–431.
- Papastavrou E, Lambrinou E, Tsangari H, Saarikoski M, Leino-Kilpi H. 2010. Student nurses experience of learning in the clinical environment. Nurse Education in Practice 10(3), 176–82.
- Papastavrou E, Dimitriadou M, Tsangari H. 2016a. Psychometric Testing of the Greek version of the Clinical Learning Environment-Teacher (CLES+T). Global Journal of Health Science 8(5), 59–71.
- Papastavrou E, Dimitriadou M, Tsangari H, Andreou C. 2016b. Nursing students' satisfaction of the clinical learning environment: a research study. BMC Nursing, 15(44). Retrieved from https://bmcnurs.biomedcentral.com/a rticles/10.1186/s12912-016-0164-4 on 23 August 2018.
- Parviainen P, Federley M, Seisto A, Koponen J, Annala M, Korhonen O, Harjunen V. 2017. Digimuutoksessa onnistumisen eväät [Success in the digital change]. Valtioneuvoston selvitys- ja tutkimustoiminnan julkaisusarja 54/2017. Prime Minister's Office Finland. in Finnish.
- Personal Data Act 22.4.1999/523. Retrieved from http://www.finlex.fi/ fi/laki/ajantasa/1999/19990523/ on 18 August 2018. in Finnish.
- Pijl-Zieber EM, Barton S, Konkin J, Awosoga O, Caine V. 2014. Competence and competency-based nursing education: Finding our way through the issues. Nurse Education Today 34(5), 676–678.

- Pike T, O'Donnell V. 2010. The impact of clinical simulation on learner selfefficacy in pre-registration nursing education. Nurse Education Today 30(5), 405–410.
- Pitkänen S, Kääriäinen M, Oikarainen A, Tuomikoski A-M, Elo S, Ruotsalainen H,... Mikkonen K. 2018. Healthcare students' evaluation of the clinical learning environment and supervision – a cross-sectional study. Nurse Education Today 62, 143–149.
- Polit DF, Beck CT. 2006. The content validity index: Are you sure you know what's being reported? Critique and recommendations. Research in Nursing & Health 29, 489–497.
- Polit DF, Beck CT. 2012. Nursing research: generating and assessing evidence for nursing practice (9th ed.) Wolters Kluwer Health/Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, cop, Philadelphia.
- Price L, Hastie L, Duffy K, Ness V, McCallum J. 2011. Supporting students in clinical practice: Preregistration nursing students' views on the role of the lecturer. Nurse Education Today 31(8), 780–784.
- PSSHP, Pohjois-Savon sairaanhoitopiiri. 2010. Pohjois-Savon alueellinen opiskelija-ohjauksen yhteistyöverkosto. Opiskelijaohjauksen laatusuositukset [The Quality Recommendations in Student Supervision]. Retrieved from https://portal.savonia .fi/pdf/sosiaali_ja_terveys/oha/Opisk elijaohjauksen_laatusuositukset_201 0.pdf on 20 August 2018. in Finnish.
- Pulido-Martos M, Augusto-Landa JM, Lopez-Zafra E. 2012. Sources of stress in nursing students: a systematic review of quantitative

studies. International Nursing Review 59, 15–25.

- Raman J. 2015. Mobile technology in nursing education: where do we go from here? A review of the literature. Nurse Education Today 35(5), 663– 672.
- Ratanasiripong P, Ratanasiripong N, Kathalae D. 2012. Biofeedback intervention for stress and anxiety among nursing students: А trial. randomized controlled International Scholarly Research Notices (827972)doi:10.5402/2012/827972
- Rees CE, Monrouxe LV, McDonald LA. 2014. 'My mentor kicked a dying woman's bed...' Analysing UK nursing students' 'most memorable' professionalism dilemmas. Journal of Advanced Nursing 71(1), 169–180.
- Richards DA. 2015. The complex interventions framework. In: Complex Interventions in Health: An overview of research methods (Richards DA, Rahm Hallberg I ed.), Routledge, New York, pp. 1–15.
- Roberts D, Williams A. 2017. The potential of mobile technology (#MoTech) to close the theory practice gap. Nurse Education Today 53, 26–28.
- Rowbotham M, Schmitz GS. 2013. Development and validation of a Student Self-Efficacy Scale. Journal of Nursing & Care 2(1), 1–6.
- Rowbotham M, Owen RM. 2015. The effect of clinical nursing instructors on student self-efficacy. Nurse Education in Practice 15(6), 561–566.
- Räisänen A. 2002. Hoitotyöntekijöiksi valmistuvien osaaminen. Vertailututkimus opistoasteelta ja ammatti-

korkeakoulusta valmistuvien hoitotyöntekijöiden hoitotyön toimintojen hallinnasta sekä opetuksen ja opiskelun painotuksista [Level of know-how of persons graduating nurses]. Academic Dissertation. University of Turku, Ser. C 178, Turku, Finland. in Finnish.

- Saarikoski M. 2002. Clinical learning environment and supervision. Development and validation of the CLES evaluation scale. Academic Dissertation. University of Turku, Ser. D 525, Turku, Finland.
- Saarikoski M. 2003. Mentor relationship as a tool of professional development of student nurses in clinical practice. The International Journal of Psychiatric Nursing Research 9(1), 1014–1024.
- Saarikoski M. 2018. The main elements in of clinical learning in healthcare education. In: The CLES-Scale: An Evaluation Tool for Healthcare Education (Saarikoski M, Strandell-Laine C ed.). Springer International Publishing, Cham, Switzerland, pp. 7–15.
- Saarikoski M, Isoaho H, Warne T, Leino-Kilpi H. 2008. The nurse teacher in clinical practice: developing the new sub-dimension to the Clinical Learning Environment and Supervision (CLES) Scale. International Journal of Nursing Studies 45(8), 1233-1237
- Saarikoski M, Leino-Kilpi H. 2002. The clinical learning environment and supervision by staff nurses: Developing the instrument. International Journal of Nursing Studies 39, 259–267.
- Saarikoski M, Kaila P, Lambrinou E, Pérez Cañaveras RM, Tichelaar E,

Tomietto M, Warne T. 2013. Students' experiences of cooperation with nurse teacher during their clinical placements: An empirical study in a Western European context. Nurse Education in Practice 13(2), 78–82.

- Saarikoski M, Kaila P, Leino-Kilpi H. 2009a. Kliininen oppimisympäristö ja ohjaus hoitajaopiskelijoiden kokemana – muutokset kymmenvuotiskaudella [Clinical learning environment and supervision experienced by nursing students – ten year changes]. Hoitotiede 21(3), 163–173. in Finnish
- Saarikoski M, Marrow C, Abreu W, Riklikiene O, Özbicakçi S. 2007. Student nurses' experience of supervision and mentorship in clinical practice: a cross- cultural perspective. Nurse Education in Practice 7(6), 407–415.
- Saarikoski M, Strandell-Laine C. 2016. Kliinisen oppimisympäristön teoreettisen viitekehyksen kehittämisestä – esimerkkinä CLES -mittarin implementtointi [Development of the clinical learning environment framework – The implementation of the CLES Scale as an example]. In: Terveysalan koulutustutkimuksen menetelmät. (Peltonen L-M, Virtanen H, Salminen L ed.) Hoitotieteen laitoksen julkaisuja. Tutkimuksia ja raportteja A75/2016. Turun yliopisto. in Finnish.
- Saarikoski M, Warne T, Kaila P, Leino-Kilpi H. 2009b. The role of the nurse teacher in clinical practice: An empirical study of Finnish student nurse experiences. Nurse Education Today 29(6), 595–600.
- Salmela M. 2002. Sairaanhoitajaopiskelijodien hoitamisen taidot ja niiden opetus ammattikorkeakoulussa. Opiskelijoiden, opettajien

ja ohjaajien arvioit [The nursing skills of nurse students and the teaching of these skills at polytechnic – students' teachers' and mentors' ratings]. Academic Dissertation. University of Turku, Ser. C 213, Turku, Finland. in Finnish.

- Salminen H. 2001. Suomalainen ammattikorkeakoulu-uudistus opetushallinnon prosessina [The Reform of The Finnish University of Applied Sciences regarded as a pedagogicaladministrative process]. Opetusministeriö. in Finnish.
- Salminen L. 2000. Hoitotyön opettajan muotokuva—opettajaan kohdistuvat vaatimukset ja niiden arviointi [Portrait of nurse teacher requirements for teachers evaluated]. Academic Dissertation. University of Turku, Ser. C 158, Turku, Finland. in Finnish.
- Salminen L, Nuutila L, Hupli M, Heikkilä A, Leino-Kilpi H. 2006. Suomalaisen terveysalan koulutustutkimus vuosina 1984– 2004. [Research on health care education in Finland 1984–2004]. Hoitotiede 18(2), 69–80. in Finnish.
- Salminen L, Stolt M, Koskinen S, Leino-Kilpi H. 2013. The competence and the co-operation of Finnish nurse educators. Nurse Education Today 33(11), 1376–1381.
- Salminen L, Stolt M, Saarikoski M, Suikkala A, Vaartio H, Leino-Kilpi H. 2010. Future challenges for nursing education – A European perspective. Nurse Education Today 30, 233–238.
- Salminen L, Strandell-Laine C. 2018. Cooperation between Clinical Staff and Nurse Teachers. In: The CLES-Scale: An Evaluation Tool for Healthcare Education (Saarikoski M,

Strandell-Laine C ed.). Springer International Publishing, Cham, Switzerland, pp. 81–88.

- Salonen AH, Kaunonen M, Meretoja R, Tarkka MT. 2007. Competence profiles of recently registered nurses working in intensive and emergency settings. Journal of Nursing Management 15(8), 792–800.
- Saranto K. 1997. Outcomes of education in information technology. Academic Dissertation. University of Turku, Ser. D 275, Turku, Finland.
- Saranto K, Leino-Kilpi H. 1997. Computer literacy: expected learning outcomes in nursing studies and the reality. Studies in Health Technology and Informatics 46, 113-117.
- Sauro J. 2011. Measuring Usability with the System Usability Scale (SUS). Retrieved from https://measuringu. com/sus/ on 25 August 2018.
- Sermeus W, Aiken LH, Van den Heede K, Rafferty AM, Griffiths P, Moreno-Casbas MT...and RN4CAST consortium. 2011. Nurse forecasting in Europe (RN4CAST): rationale, design and methodology. BMC Nursing 10:6.
- Shin H, Sok S, Hyun KS & Kim MJ. 2014. Competency and active learning in undergraduate nursing education. Journal of Advanced Nursing 71(3), 591–598.
- Shivers E, Hasson F, Slater P. 2017. Preregistration nursing student's quality of practice learning: Clinical learning environment inventory (actual) questionnaire. Nurse Education Today 55, 58–64.
- Smith S. 2012. Nurse Competence: A Concept Analysis. International

Journal of Nursing Knowledge 23(3), 172–182.

- Sousa D, Rojjanasrirat W. 2011. Translation, adaptation and validation of instruments or scales for use in cross-cultural health care research: a clear and user-friendly guideline. Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice 17(2), 268–274.
- Suikkala A. 2007. Nursing studentpatient relationship and associated factors. Academic Dissertation. University of Turku, Ser. D 788, Turku, Finland.
- Suikkala A, Koskinen S, Leino-Kilpi H. 2018. Patients' involvement in nursing students' clinical education: A scoping review. International Journal of Nursing Studies 84, 40–51.
- Suominen A, Hyrynsalmi S, Knuutila T. 2014. Young mobile users: Radical and individual – Not. Telematics and Informatics 31(2), 266–281.
- Statistics Finland 2017. Internetin käyttö mobiililaitteilla. [The use of Internet via mobile devices]. Retrieved from http://www.stat.fi/til/sutivi/2015/suti vi_2015_2015-11-26_kat_002_ fi.html on 21 August 2018. in Finnish.
- Strandell-Laine C, Stolt M, Leino-Kilpi H, Saarikoski M. 2015. Use of mobile devices in nursing student–nurse teacher cooperation during the clinical practicum: An integrative review. Nurse Education Today 35(3), 493–499.
- Staun M, Bergström B, Wadensten B. 2010. Evaluation of a PBL strategy in clinical supervision of nursing students: patient-centred training in student-dedicated treatment rooms. Nurse Education Today 30, 631–637.

- Suarez-Garcia JM, Maestro-Gonzalez A, Zuazua-Rico D, Sánchez-Zaballos M, Mosteiro-Diaz MP. 2018. Stressors for Spanish nursing students in clinical practice. Nurse Education Today 64, 16–20.
- Sulander J, Sinervo T, Elovainio M, Heponiemi T, Helkama K, Aalto AM. 2016. Does Organizational Justice Modify the Association Between Job Involvement and Retirement Intentions of Nurses in Finland? Research in Nursing and Health 39(5), 364–374.
- Theander K, Wilde-Larsson B, Carlsson M, Florin J, Gardulf A, Johansson E, ... Nilsson J. 2016. Adjusting to future demands in healthcare: Curriculum changes and nursing students' self-reported professional competence. Nurse Education Today 37, 178–183.
- Tilley S. 2008. Competency in nursing: a concept analysis. Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing 39(2), 58–64.
- Tomietto M, Comparcini D, Simonetti V, Pelusi G, Troiani S, Saarikoski M, Cicolini G. 2016. Work-engaged nurses for a better clinical learning environment: a ward-level analysis. Journal of Nursing Management 24(4), 475–482.
- Tomietto M, Saiani L, Palese A, Cunico L, Cicolini G, Watson P, Saarikoski M. 2012. Clinical Learning Environment and Supervision plus Nurse Teacher (CLES+T) scale: testing the psychometric characteristics of the Italian version. Giornale Italiano di Medicina del Lavoro ed Ergonomia 34(3), B72– B80.
- UAS Act 932/2014 Retrieved from https://www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/kaannok

set/2014/en20140932_20160563.pdf on 25 August 2018.

- Uzuntiryaki E, Aydin YC. 2009. Development and validation of chemistry self-efficacy scale for college students. Research in Science Education 39(4), 539–551.
- Valiee S, Moridi G, Khaledi S, Garibi F. 2016. Nursing students' perspectives on clinical instructors' effective teaching strategies: A descriptive study. Nurse Education in Practice 16, 258–262.
- Vierula J, Stolt M, Salminen L, Leino-Kilpi H, Tuomi J. 2016. Nursing education research in Finland – A review of doctoral dissertations. Nurse Education Today 37, 145–154.
- Vithani T, Kumar, A. 2014. Modeling the Mobile Application Development Lifecycle. Proceedings of the International MultiConference of Engineers and Computer Scientists 2014 Vol I, IMECS 2014, March 12– 14, 2014, Hong Kong.
- Vizcaya-Moreno MF, Pérez-Cañaveras RM, De Juan J, Saarikoski M. 2015. Development and psychometric testing of the clinical learning environment, supervision and nurse teacher evaluation scale (CLES+T): The Spanish version. International Journal of Nursing Studies 52(1), 361–367.
- Voutilainen A, Saaranen T, Sormunen M. 2017. Conventional vs. e-learning in nursing education: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Nurse Education Today 50, 97–103.
- Van Waeyenberg T, Decramer A, Anseel F. 2015. Home nurses' turnover intentions: the impact of informal supervisory feedback and self-

efficacy. Journal of Advanced Nursing 71(12), 2867–2878.

- Wangensteen S. 2010. Newly graduated nurses' perception of competence, critical thinking and research utilization. PhD thesis, Karlstads University, Karlstad, Sweden.
- Wangensteen S, Johansson IS, Björkström ME, Nordström G. 2012. Newly graduated nurses' perception of competence and possible predictors: a cross-sectional survey. Journal of Professional Nursing 28(3), 170–181.
- Watson R, Stimpson A, Topping A, Porock D. 2002. Clinical competence assessment in nursing: a systematic review of the literature. Journal of Advanced Nursing 39(5), 421–431.
- Watson PB, Seaton P, Sims D, Jamieson I, Mountiesr J, Whittle R, Saarikoski M. 2014. Exploratory factor analysis of the Clinical Learning Environment, Supervision and Nurse Teacher scale (CLES+T). Journal of Nursing Measurement 22(1), 163–179.
- Ward R, Moule P. 2007. Supporting preregistration students in practice: A review of current ICT use. Nurse Education Today 27(1), 60–67.
- Warne T, Johansson UB, Papastavrou E, Tichelaar, E, Tomietto M, Van den Bossche K, Vizcaya-Moreno MF, Saarikoski M. 2010. An exploration of the clinical learning experience of nursing students in nine European countries. Nurse Education Today 30(8), 809–815.
- Whittemore R, Knafl K. 2005. The integrative review: updated methodology. Journal of Advanced Nursing 52(5), 546–553.

- WHO, World Health Organization. 2001. Nurses and midwives for health. WHO European Strategy For Nursing And Midwifery Education, Guidelines for Member States on the Implementation of the Strategy. Geneva, Switzerland. Retrieved from http://www.euro.who.int/__data/asset s/pdf_file/0009/125748/E72922.pdf? ua=1 on 25 August 2018.
- WHO, World Health Organization.
 2006. The world health report 2006.
 Working together for health. Geneva:
 World Health Organization.
 Retrieved from http://www.who.int/ whr/2006/en/ on 25 August 2018.
- WHO, World Health Organization. 2009. Nursing and midwifery/human resources for health. Global Standards for the Initial Education of Professional Nurses and Midwifes. Retrieved from http://apps.who.int/ iris/bitstream/10665/44100/1/WHO_ HRH_HPN_08.6_eng.pdf on 25 August 2018.
- WHO, World Health Organization. 2011. Standards and Operational Guidance for Ethics Review of Health-Related Research with Human Participants: Retrieved from http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/han dle/10665/44783/9789241502948_en g.pdf?sequence=1 on 25 August 2018.
- WHO, World Health Organization. 2013. Health 2020. A European policy framework and strategy for the 21st century. Retrieved from http:// www.euro.who.int/en/publications/a bstracts/health-2020.-a-european-poli cy-framework-and-strategy-for-the-2 1st-century-2013 on August 25 2018.
- WHO, World Health Organization. 2018. Health workforce, Data and Statistics. Retrieved from http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-to

pics/Health-systems/nursing-and-mid wifery/data-and-statistics on 25 August 2018.

- Willemse JJ. 2015. Undergraduate nurses reflections on Whatsapp use in improving primary health care education. Curationis 38(2), Art. #1512.
- Willemse JJ, Bozalek V. 2015. Exploration of the affordances of mobile devices in integration of theory and clincal practice in an undergraduate nursing programme Curationis 38(2), Art. #1510.
- Williams A, Taylor C. 2008. An investigation on nurse teacher's perceptions and experiences of undertaking clinical practice. Nurse Education Today 28(8), 899–908.
- Williamson KM, Muckle J. 2018. Students' perceptions of technology use in nursing education. Computers, Informatics, Nursing 36(2), 70–76.
- Willis Commission. 2012. Quality with Compassion: the future of nursing education. Repot of the Willis Commission on nursing education. Retrieved from https://www. macmillan.org.uk/documents/newslet ter/willis-commission-report-macmai l-dec2012.pdf on 25 August 2018.
- Windsor C, Douglas C, Harvey T. 2012. Nursing and competencies – A natural fit: the politics of skill/competency formation in nursing. Nursing Inquiry 19(3), 213–222.
- WMA, World Medical Association. 2013. World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki. Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects. The Journal of the American Medical Association 310(20), 2191–2194.

- Wu TT. 2014a. Using smart mobile devices in social-network-based health education practice: A learning behavior analysis", Nurse Education Today 34(6), 958–963.
- Wu TT. 2014b. The use of a mobile assistant learning system for health education based on project-based learning. Computes, Informatics, Nursing 32(10), 497–503.
- Wu XV, Enskär K, Siang Lee CC, Wang W. 2015. A systematic review of clinical assessment for undergraduate nursing students. Nurse Education Today 35(2), 347–359
- Wu CC, Lai CY. 2009. Wireless handhelds to support clinical nursing practicum. Journal of Educational Technology and Society 12(2), 190– 204.
- Wu TT, Sung TW. 2014. Public health practice course using google plus. Computers, Informatics, Nursing 32(3), 144–152.
- Wyatt TH, Krauskopf PB, Gaylord NM, Ward A, Huffstutler-Hawkins S, Goodwin L. 2010. Cooperative mlearning with nurse practitioner students. Nurse Education Perspectives 31(2), 109–113.
- Yanhua C, Watson R. 2011. A review of clinical competence assessment in nursing. Nurse Education Today 31(8), 832–836.
- Young P, Moore E, Griffits G, Raine R, Stewart R, Cownie M, Frutos-Perez M. 2010. Help is just a text away: The use of short message service texting to provide an additional means of support for health care students during practice placements. Nurse Education Today 30(2), 118–123.

- Yucha C, Reigeluth CM. 1983. The use of computers in nursing education, practice and administration. Computers & Education 7(4), 223– 226.
- Zasadny MF, Bull RM. 2015. Assessing competencies in undergraduate nursing students: the Amalgamated Students in Practice Model. Nurse Education Practice 15(2), 126–133.
- Zayim N, Ozel D. 2015. Factors affecting nursing students' readiness and perceptions towards the use of mobile technologies for learning. Computers, Informatics, Nursing 33(10), 456–464.
- Zurmehly J. 2010. Personal digital Assistants (PDAs): Review and Evaluation. Nursing Education Perspective 31(3), 179–182.

Appendix 1. Critical ar	praisa	l by	desig	ming	spec	ific (checl	clists	of tl	he sti	udies	inclu	nded	in Pl	lase	I.										
CONSORT 2010	1	2	3	4	5	9	7	8	6	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24 2;	5 Tot sco	tal
Kenny et al. (2009)		+		-/+	+	'			+	-/+				+	+	+						+			8/2	25
CONSORT 2010 items: (1)	Title and	1 absti	ract, (2) Back	ground	d and	object	ives, (3) Tric	il desis	en. (4)	Partic	ipants.	(2) In	terven	ions, (6) Out	comes,	(7) San	nple si	ze,(8) 2	equenc	sene	ation,		
(9) Allocation, (10) Implem	entation	(11) .	Blindin	ıg, (12,) Stati	stical	, nethou	ts, (13) Part	icipan	t flow,	(14) R	ecruitr	nent, (15) Ba	seline	data, ((9) Nui	nbers a	r malyze	d, (17)	Outco	mes an	l estimo	tion,	
(18) Ancillary analyses, (15)) Harms	s, (20)	Limita	tions,	(21) G	enera	lisabil	ity, (2.	2) Inte	rpreta	tion, (2	23) Re	gistrati	on, (24	t) Proi	ocol, (25) Fu	nding A	Aoher .	<i>et al. 2</i>	912).					
STROBE Statement	-	2	3	4	5	9	7	8	6	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22			Tot sco	tal
Kenny et al. (2012)	-/+	+	+	+		+		+			+	-/+	-/+	+	+	+		+			+				12.5/2	22
STROBE items: (1) Title an	ıd abstra	ct, (2)) Backg	round	/ration	ale, (3	l) Obje	sctives	; (4) S	tudy d	esign,	(5) Set	ting, (t	() Part	icipan	ts, (7)	Variab	es, (8)	data si	nrces/	measu	rement,	(9) Bi	15,		
(10) Study size, (11) Qualit	ative var	riables	s, (12) !	Statisti	ical me	thods,	(13) I	artici	ipants,	(14) 1	Descrip	tive d	11a, (1	5) Outc	ome d	ata, (1	6) Mai	n resul	ts, (17)	Other	analys	es, (18) Key r	sults,		
(19) Limitations, (20) Inter ₁	pretation	1, (21)	Gener	alisab.	ility, (2	22) Fu	nding	(von E	Elm et	al. 20()7).															
TREND Statement	-	2	3	4	5	9	7	∞	6	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22			Tot sco	tal
Wu (2014)	-/+	-/+	-/+	+	-/+	+					-/+					-/+	-/+		-/+	-/+		-/+			7/L	22
Martyn et al. (2014)	-/+	+	-/+	1	-/+	+	+	,			-/+		,	,	ï		,	,		-/+	,	+			6.5/2	22
Wu and Sung (2014)	-/+	-/+	-/+	+	-/+	+	,				-/+	-/+	,			+	-/+		-/+	-/+					7.5/2	22
Wyatt et al. (2010)	-/+	+	-/+	-/+	-/+	'				-/+	-/+		,	-/+		-/+	-/+			+					6.5 //	22
Young et al. (2010)	+	-/+	-/+	-/+	-/+	'	'	·		-/+		-/+	,	,	,	-/+	-/+	,		-/+					5.5/2	22
Bogossian et al. (2009)	-/+	-/+	-/+	-/+		'				-/+		-/+		-/+		-/+	-/+			-/+					5/2	22
маскау апи пагишg (2009)	-/+	-/+	-/+	-/+	-/+	'				-/+		-/+				-/+	-/+			-/+	-/+	+			6.5/2	22
Wu and Lai (2009)	-/+	-/+	-/+	-/+	-/+	'	,			-/+		-/+	,	,		-/+	-/+			-/+		-/+			5.5 //	22
Garrett and Jackson (2006	-/+ (+	-/+	-/+	-/+	'	'	,	,	-/+	,	,			,		-/+	,	,	-/+	,	+			5.5/2	22
TREND items: (1) Title and	ł abstrac	ı, <i>(</i> 2) ,	Backgr) puno.	3) Par	ticipa	nts, (4) Inter	ventio	ns, (5)	Objec	tives, ((9) Out	comes,	(7) Sa	umple .	size, (8	Assig	nment	nethoa	(<i>) B</i>	linding	(maski	ng),		
(10) Unit of analysis, (11) 2	Statistica	d meth	hods, (1	12) Pai	rticipa	nt flov	v, (13)	Recru	iitmen	t, (14)	Baseliı	re dati	ı, (15)	Baseli	nbə əu	ivalenc	ie, (16	Numb	er ana	yzed, (17) Ou	tcomes	and es	timation	1,	
(18) Ancillary analyses, (19	9) Adver:	se eve.	nts, (2l)) Inter	pretat	ion, (2	I) Ge	nerali:	zabiliț	v,(22)	Overal	l evide	nce (L	es Jar	lais et	al., 20	04).									
+ = adequate description	, +/- = i	nadec	quate c	lescri	ption,	- = n(o desc	riptio	n at a	II.																

130

APPENDICES

Appendices

	IG	CG	
	(n=49)	(n=46)	p Group
Age			0.212
Years, median (range)	36.0 (23.0-59.0)	37.0 (23.0-64.0)	
Gender		, , ,	0.484
Female, n (%)	49 (100.0)	45 (97.8)	
Male, n (%)	3 (5.8)	1 (2.2)	
Professional qualification			
Registered nurse, n (%)	45 (91.8)	40 (87.0)	0.865
Public health nurse, n (%)	1 (2.0)	1 (2.2)	
Midwife, n (%)	1 (2.0)	2(4.3)	
RN and public health nurse, n (%)	2(4.1)	3 (6.5)	
Working experience		. ,	
In social and healthcare, months, <i>median (range)</i>	120.0 (18.0-418.0)	144.0 (3.0-516.0)	0.410
In the current unit, months, <i>median (range)</i>	72.0 (8.0–358.0)	73.5 (3.0–504.0)	0.505
Mentoring experience	· · · · ·	· · · · · ·	
As a mentor, month, <i>median (range)</i>	85.0 (0.0-360.0)	72 (3.0-504.0)	0.835
As a key mentor, month, <i>median (range)</i>	54.0 (6.0-120.0)	48 (0.0-351.0)	0.719
Students mentored during last year. <i>median (range)</i>	3.0 (0.0-8.0)	3.0 (1.0-10.0)	0.564
Current position as a key mentor			
Yes, $n(\%)$	17 (34.7)	12 (26.1)	0.383
No. n (%)	32 (65.3)	34 (73.9)	
Own initiative to mentoring	- ()	. ()	
Yes. n (%)	20 (40.8)	12 (26.7)	0.192
No. $n(\%)$	29 (59.2)	33 (71.7)	
Own attitude to mentoring	2) (0) (2)	00((111))	
Like it a lot. n (%)	11 (22.4)	9 (19.6)	0.989
Like it quite a lot. n (%)	28 (57.1)	27 (58.7)	
Neutral n (%)	9(18.4)	9(19.6)	
Like it quite little n (%)	1 (2 0)	1(22)	
Like it very little n (%)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	
Mentoring resources	0 (010)	0 (010)	
Ves enough n (%)	27 (55 1)	19 (41 3)	0.220
No not enough n (%)	27(33.1) 22(44.9)	27 (58 7)	0.220
Further education opportunity in mentoring	22 (11.))	27 (30.7)	
Yes $n(\%)$	23 (36.9)	19 (41 3)	0.677
No $n(\%)$	9(184)	7 (15 2)	0.077
Neutral n (%)	17(347)	20(43.5)	
Further education in mentoring	17 (51.7)	20 (15.5)	
Educational days in hospital district n (%)	17 (34 7)	12 (26.1)	0 383
Education by UAS n (%)	15(30.6)	12(26.1)	0.565
Mentor meetings in hospital district	16(32.7)	12(20.1) 10(217)	0.050
Professional literature $n (%)$	10(32.7) 18(367)	10(21.7) 16(34.8)	1.000
Other way, $n \left(\frac{9}{2}\right)$	10(30.7)	10(34.8) 11(23.0)	0.806
No further education n (%)	10(20.4) 11(22.4)	11(23.9) 13(283)	0.638
Percention of own mentoring skills	11 (22.4)	15 (20.5)	0.050
Very adequate $n \left(\frac{9}{2} \right)$	3 (6 1)	4 (8 7)	0.161
Adequate $n (\%)$	37(0.1)	7(0.7)	0.101
Neutral $n \left(\frac{9}{6}\right)$	8 (163)	15 (32.6)	
Inadequate $n \left(\frac{2}{3}\right)$	0(10.3)	13(32.0) 1(2.2)	
Very inadequate n (%)	0(0.0)	1(2.2)	
Inadequate, <i>n (%)</i> Very inadequate, <i>n (%)</i>	0 (0.0) 0 (0.0)	1 (2.2) 0 (0.0)	

Appendix 2. Demographic characteristics of the mentors at T1.

Consideration of choice of career			
Yes, <i>n</i> (%)	20.4 (10)	15.2 (7)	0.572
No, <i>n (%)</i>	67.3 (33)	78.3 (36)	
Neutral, n (%)	10.2 (5)	6.5 (3)	
Students' theoretical knowledge before clinical			
practicum			
Very adequate, n (%)	1 (2.0)	1 (2.2)	0.894
Adequate, n (%)	15 (30.6)	18 (39.1)	
Neutral, n (%)	26 (53.1)	20 (43.5)	
Inadequate, n (%)	5 (10.2)	6 (13.0)	
Very inadequate, n (%)	1 (2.0)	1 (2.2)	
Students' practical skills before clinical practicum			
Very adequate, n (%)	0 (0.0)	1 (2.2)	0.607
Adequate, n (%)	17 (34.7)	11 (23.9)	
Neutral, n (%)	20 (40.8)	23 (50.0)	
Inadequate, n (%)	8 (16.3)	9 (19.6)	
Very inadequate, n (%)	3 (6.1)	2 (4.3)	

	IG (n=5)	2)	CG (n	=48)	
Items	Median	Q_1, Q_3	Median	Q_1, Q_3	p Group
It was easy to cooperate with the nurse teacher	10.00	8.30, 10.00	9.00	8.00, 10.0	0.19
Nurse teacher responded quickly to my requests for cooperation	9.00	8.00, 10.00	9.00	9.00, 10.00	0.16
The cooperation with the nurse teacher promoted my learning	9.00	9.00, 10.00	8.00	8.00, 9.30	0.043*
Nurse teacher helped me to relief my stress	8.00	8.00, 9.00	7.00	7.00, 8.50	0.024*
I received individual supervision from the nurse teacher	8.00	7.00, 10.00	9.00	8.00, 9.00	0.13
Overall mean	8.80	7.60, 9.60	7.90	6.30, 9.00	0.026*

Appendix 3. Nurse teachers ²	pedagogical	cooperation	with students	$(CLES+T_2)$).
---	-------------	-------------	---------------	--------------	----

Group p-value indicates whether there is a difference between IG and CG.



ISBN 978-951-29-7548-8 (PRINT) ISBN 978-951-29-7549-5 (PDF) ISSN 0355-9483 (Print) ISSN 2343-3213 (Online)